Retention Strategies Utilized by Hotel Managers to Retain Talent in Job Positions and Reduce Employee Turnover Within Small-and-Medium Enterprise (SME) Hotels: A Phenomenological Study

Dissertation Manscript

Submitted to Northcentral University

School of Business

in Partial Fulfillment of the

Requirements for the Degree of

DOCTOR OF ADMINISTRATION

by

MALACHI SIMMONS JR.

San Diego, California

June 2023

Approval Page

Retention Strategies Utilized by Hotel Managers to Retain Talent in Job Positions and Reduce Employee Turnover Within Small-and-Medium Enterprise (SME) Hotels: A Phenomenological Study

Ву

MALACHI SIMMONS JR.

Approved by the Doctoral Committee:

Docusigned by: Wila Sopko	Ph.D., MBA	07/14/2023 16:09:12 MST
Dissertation Chair: Leila Sopko	Degree Held	Date
Chlor Shay DOOF 401F538140C Committee Member: Chloe Shay	DBA, MBA Degree Held	07/17/2023 05:55:04 MST Date
Docusigned by: JINJUN HUANA 5E23BBBC84B9461. Committee Member: Jingyun Zhang	Ph.D. Degree Held	07/17/2023 09:04:09 MST Date

Abstract

Hotel managers faced many different challenges daily. One challenge was the utilization of retention strategies. The problem addressed in this study was the lack of utilization for retention strategies to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within small-andmedium enterprise hotels. The purpose of this study was to conduct qualitative phenomenological research to interpret the perception of hotel managers through their lived experiences. The conceptual framework for this study was Heideggerian phenomenological hermeneutics developed by Martin Heidegger. The study developed around two research questions: (a) what retention strategy through lived experiences perceived as the one most utilized to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within small-and-medium hotels and (b) what retention strategy through lived experiences perceived as the one least utilized to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within small-and-medium hotels? The participants were hotel managers within the state of Georgia located in the United States. The participants participated in a 10-questions 1:1 semi-structured interview with the researcher. The collected data analyzed through NVivo version 12. Twenty-four themes emerged from the analysis. The study concluded with implications, recommendations for practice, and recommendations for future research. The implications comprised of main themes and subthemes of the resulted retention strategies. There were two recommendations for practice: (a) begin utilization with main themed retention strategies with a continuation to subthemes if necessary or needed and (b) find what themed retention strategies applicable and feasible for the organization. There were two recommendations for future research: (a) conduct future research with a quantitative methodology instead of a qualitative methodology and (b) conduct future research in a different state, geographical region, or outside the United States.

Acknowledgements

I would like to acknowledge my loved ones belonging to the families of Simmons, Allen, Bowman, Burgess, Chisolm, Clark, Davis, Fyall, Felder, Finley, Fegurson, Ferrell, Hendricks, Harrison, Ivey, Johnson, Judge, Lewis, Matthews, Merlo, Mills, Mortenson, Noce, Picard, Price, Rice, Richards, Rosenbaum, Sad, Sanchez, Singletary, Spears-Polito, Van Womer, Washington, White, Williams, Wilson, and Weston for keeping me grounded. You are the reason for being me. Thank you!

I would like to acknowledge Dr. David Benders, Dr. Brian Davis, Dr. David Ison, Dr. Craig Johnson, Dr. Henrik Larsen, Dr. Danielle McCullough, Dr. John Robinson, Dr. Chloe Shay, Dr. Leila Sopko, Dr. Glenda Wolfe, and Dr. Jingyun Zhang for guiding me on this journey. All of you are "Rock Stars" in my book. Thank you!

I would like to acknowledge Noel Cortes, Emad Daniels, Neal Davis, Joseph Fawole, Marita Gallon, Tedra Green, Tiara Nichole, Brittany Spencer, Abu Tall, Sean Vissotzky, Reginald Woodard, and the many hotel managers for showing me the wonderful things the "Hotel World" has to offer. Thank you!

I would like to dedicate my efforts to Terrell Davon Allen (1976 - 2016). Gone but not forgotten. Rest in peace.

Last but never least, I would like to thank God for waking me up each day. Giving the strength to keep driving on. There are three verses in the King James Bible, I hold true to my heart always. "But as it is written, eye hath not seen, nor ear heard, neither have entered into the heart of man, the things which God hath prepared for them that love him" (1 Corinthians 2:9). "Study to shew thyself approved unto God, a workman that needeth not to be ashamed, rightly dividing the word of truth" (2 Timothy 2:15). "This is the day which the Lord hath made; we will rejoice and be glad in it" (Psalms 118:24).

Table of Contents

Chapter 1: Introduction	1
Statement of the Problem	4
Purpose of the Study	5
Introduction to Conceptual Framework	7
Introduction to Research Methodology and Design (Nature of the Study)	
Research Questions	10
Significance of the Study	10
Definitions of Key Terms	
Summary	13
Chapter 2: Literature Review	14
Conceptual Framework	15
Employee Turnover	17
Talent	21
Talent Management	25
Human Resource Management	30
Human Resource Practices	36
Employee Retention	
Retention Strategies	
Summary	47
Chapter 3: Research Method	49
Research Methodology and Design (Nature of the Study)	49
Population and Sample	
Instrumentation	56
Study Procedures	58
Data Analysis	60
Assumptions	62
Limitations	63
Delimitations	
Ethical Assurances	
Summary	66
Chapter 4: Findings	68
Trustworthiness of the Data	68
Results	
Evaluation of the Findings	91
Summary	95
Chapter 5: Implications, Recommendations, and Conclusions	96

Implications	96
Implications Recommendations for Practice	99
Recommendations for Future Research	100
Conclusions	101
References	103
Appendix A Recruitment Email	139
Appendix B Interview Questions	140
Appendix C Letter of Approval	141
Appendix D Consent Letter	142

List of Tables

Table 1 Professional Background	77
Table 2 Themes: Perceived Most Utilized Retention Strategy	78
Table 3 Themes: Perceived Least Utilized Retention Strategy	84

Chapter 1: Introduction

The hospitality industry became the largest entity of its kind in the world. The size of this industry made utilizing retention strategies to retain talent in their job positions and reducing employee turnover a challenge. The hospitality industry emerged as the largest industry on the globe in the last decade (Wangchuk & Wetprasit, 2019). The hospitality industry across the world evolved and transformed to meet the growing needs of new guests (Vij, 2019). It operates around the clock to satisfy guests' wants and desires. Indeed, the hospitality industry remains different from any other industry, it encompasses companies that function for extended hours, often 24 hours a day, and 7 days a week (O'Neill & Follmer, 2020). Many facets of life affected this industry's performance. The hospitality industry, charged by the governmental, environmental, and economic matters that led to its increase in complexity and dynamism (Darvishmotevali et al., 2020). This industry exuded its complexity and dynamism through several smaller markets. These markets were hotels, food services, tourism, and entertainment services. Individuals have enough time for traveling and using their leisure time, this now leads to a higher demand for hotels, food services, tourism, and entertainment services (Wangchuk & Wetprasit, 2019). In this study, the focus centered on the hotel market within the hospitality industry.

The quality of any hotel played a part in a guest's decision when selecting a place to stay. The quality of a hotel is set by the location, cleanliness, cost benefits, facilities, hotel property, accommodations, services, food, and comfort (Roy et al., 2019). The quality supported a hotel's core element of sleep. The core element of a hotel, whether a luxury or an economy hotel, is a place for sleeping (Hon & Fung, 2019). To ensure guest satisfaction and want to return, management must recognize an appropriate hotel environment that emulates sleep quality (Hon

& Fung, 2019). Hotel properties need guests to rent rooms, utilizing their facilities along with services to increase their performance and generate profits (Jiang et al., 2020). Once the sleep quality was present then service quality proceeded. Service quality is the outcome of a comparison that guests make between expectations concerning service and their views concerning the execution of services (Metaxas et al., 2019). Leaders are capable of enhancing the service quality in hotels (Chang et al., 2021). Hotel managers can take the concept of service quality and disseminate it to the talent found throughout the hotel staff.

Talent within a hotel staff did not come without effort. It was the responsibility of the hotel manager to recognize talent in applicants selected to become part of the hotel staff. One of the basic hospitality concerns is identifying talented staff to ensure their retention and advancement in the organization along with the industry at large (Shulga & Busser, 2019). All hotel managers are aware of the important part their colleagues have when it comes to implementing the organization's vision and delivering service to hotel guests while accentuating the importance of selecting the correct individual on the team because this individual must have the same passion when serving their guests (Ramadan & Karanikola, 2021). The hotel manager charged with this responsibility by strengthening the organization with their hotel staff selection. To maintain a talented staff a hotel manager relied on strategies. A strategy is an action that an individual does to accomplish their goal (Koseoglu et al., 2020). This goal was to build a hotel staff who can provide quality service to their guests. In a rapid-changing environment, strategy acts in a vital role (Metaxas et al., 2019). Strategies that can become a part of a hotel manager's daily decision-making process.

An organization needs to successfully incorporate the strategy that will strengthen their organization's performance which would induce the organization to possess a competitive

advantage over the current or potential organizations entering the market (Hamadamin & Atan, 2019). Formulation of a steady strategy is a demanding task for every firm, but without practical implementation, it is rare to gain the intended benefits (Koseoglu et al., 2020). The hotel manager can consider strategies to select individual applicants for hotel job positions as a human resource practice. Selection and training along with development are imperative in facilitating an individual's job fit (Mathafena & Grobler, 2020). Due to the nature of the hospitality industry, the managing of staff depicts extraordinary challenges for managers (Surucu & Sagbas, 2021). Each employee should be in the right place within an organization to get the correct job according to their capabilities, talents, aptitudes, and specializations, thus assisting the organization to achieve its predetermined goals by distributing 100% of the workforce properly (Awalluddin, 2020). Organizations need to manage human resources at an optimal level (Azis et al., 2019). The hotel manager optimized this human resource practice to affect their organization's performance.

Organizational performance determined by a hotel's successes or failures. Organizational performance provides outcomes from various practices and procedures which develops during daily operation within an organization (Musoga et al., 2021). In today's business environment, organizational performance must be a priority for every hotel manager to remain competitive. Today, general business organizations and especially hospitality organizations function in an extremely competitive and dynamic environment (Sarhan et al., 2020). Given the constant changes happening within the marketplace globally, hospitality organizations need to do everything necessary to emerge or remain competitive (Sarhan et al., 2020). A hotel manager can have a negative hotel impact if the organization's performance was not at or the above level of its competitors. Hotel impact defined as how hotel operations affect, competitiveness, hotel

employees, and guests (Metaxas et al., 2019). One major hotel impact correlated with not retaining talent within the organization.

The relevance of this research study involved expanding the body of knowledge on retention strategies, talent, and employee turnover with the gathering of data from individuals in the hotel market within the hospitality industry. Earlier scholars viewed knowledge of the hotel market as practical and necessary for generating empirical data from research surrounding this industry. Since, the early 19th century, modern hotels surfaced in cities in Europe and the United States (U.S.) (Li et al., 2020). The swift development of the hotel market established a significant role in promoting urban economic advancements, steering urban industrial renewal, and tailoring internal structures for cities (Li et al., 2020). Development piqued the interest of scholars domestic and abroad to conduct relevant research involving the hotel industry (Li et al., 2020). This empirical data from the research by these earlier scholars cultivated an increase in the body of knowledge but developed gaps in the literature as the research increased. Research conducted by Marinakou and Giousmpasoglou (2019) and research conducted by Thunnissen and Gallardo-Gallardo (2019) were recent studies identified within this study denoted gaps found within the literature. These gaps found within the literature warranted a need to conduct this study in the hotel market within the hospitality industry. The data gathered during this study aided in filling the gaps within the literature.

Statement of the Problem

The problem addressed in this study was the lack of utilization for retention strategies to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels. Hotels are one of the most competitive businesses across the globe (Martin-Rios & Ciobanu, 2019). The U.S. BLS (2021) reported over 72,000 unemployed individuals at a rate of 4.7% emerged from the hotel

market in 2019. Without properly implementing employee retention strategies, an organization can face excessive employee turnover rates (Sepahvand & Khodashahri, 2021). Turnovers too excessive can contain costs outweighing their benefits, thereby crippling organizational performance (An, 2019). This problem deemed further research due to gaps found within the literature. Marinakou and Giousmpasoglou (2019) explored talent management focusing on retention strategies for reducing employee turnover in luxury hotels. Marinakou and Giousmpasoglou suggested future researchers should publish more works on talent and retention strategies from the perception of managers, who are responsible for individual employees or teams. Marinakou and Giousmpasoglou claimed there is an insufficient number of empirical findings relating to talent management. Marinakou and Giousmpasoglou continued by proposing further research in SME hotels to impact the context of retention strategies. In a second study, Thunnissen and Gallardo-Gallardo (2019) pointed out the academic community criticized the quality of conceptual papers pertaining to talent management in terms of definitions, the scope of the literature, consistency, rigor, and addressed the absence of empirical research concerning the matter. These studies warranted the need of to explore this topic further and contribute to filling the gaps within the literature. This introduced the purpose for this study to interpret the perception of hotel managers through lived experiences while utilizing retention strategies to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels.

Purpose of the Study

The purpose of this qualitative phenomenological study was to interpret the perception of hotel managers through their lived experiences of utilized retention strategies to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels. The phenomenological design used to introduce a hermeneutic approach to interpret these hotel managers' daily lived

experiences. Phenomenology seeks to uncover meanings as the meanings reside in everyday life (Keshavarz, 2020). Hermeneutics relates to the theory along with the practice surrounding interpretation, the essence of interpretation, the comprehension of interpretation, and the meaning buried in everything (Keshavarz, 2020). These interpretations came from the hotel managers' perspectives. Convenience sampling came from SME hotels in multiple cities throughout the state of Georgia, located in the U.S. In this approach, the prospective participants/location/materials are the most effortlessly and accessible for the researcher to sample (Farrugia, 2019). The advantages are less expensive and less time along with effort intensive (Farrugia, 2019). The state of Georgia was a convenient location for conducting this study for the researcher. SMEs symbolize the main driver behind the development, competitiveness, innovation, and jobs within many countries (Klepić, 2021). Several studies sadly concentrate on multinational and large companies, even though SMEs act in a pivotal role within economies regardless of countries (Abalala et al., 2021). The sample population size was 15 participants. Creswell and Báez (2021) suggested the size of the group for phenomenological research may range from three to 15 participants. The data collection method was semistructured interviews to obtain data from the participants during the study. Interviews are a form of verbal interaction (Aarsand & Aarsand, 2019). Interviews offer a relatively simple way to gather data (Bearman, 2019). NVivo was the analysis tool for this study. Bergeron and Gaboury (2020) elaborated on NVivo being a computer assisted qualitative data analysis software (CAQDAS) with features such as querying, identifying themes, and coding. This study aided in expanding the body of knowledge involving retention strategies, talent, and employee turnover for hotel managers within SME hotels.

Introduction to Conceptual Framework

The conceptual framework for this study used Heideggerian phenomenological hermeneutics developed by Martin Heidegger. German philosopher Martin Heidegger lived from 1889 to 1976 (Neto et al., 2020). Martin Heidegger is most notable and accredited for his fundamental ontology known as *Da-sein* (Kruger-Ross, 2019). Da-sein translates into "therebeing" (Schnegg, 2019). Heidegger viewed his thinking as engaging in phenomenological questioning toward philosophy; Heidegger is best known for his 1927 work Being and Time (Kruger-Ross, 2019). Being and Time is one most significant works of the 20th century in philosophy and it impacted several fields beyond it (Campbell, 2019). Heidegger in Being and Time illuminated the universal concept of perception that delivers our experience toward the world intelligible (Campbell, 2019). Humans have an extraordinary ability to analyze the realm of their experience severely and dispassionately (Campbell, 2019). Heidegger believed that Being is involving the most basic aspects of our daily life (Casati, 2019). There were two aspects involved. The first involved everyone. Being is a basic part of our language (Casati, 2019). The second involved a condition. Being makes the metaphysical precondition of existence in the world (Casati, 2019). The metaphysical precondition pertained to ontology. Basic ontology serves as a revival and reformulation belonging to the traditional question of metaphysics, which is the nature of reality (Mertel, 2020). Heidegger took his concept and embedded it into the phenomenological realm.

The task of phenomenology comprises analyzing the meaningful content of the world and enunciating the meanings within the world (Ginev, 2019). Phenomenology focuses on returning to nature and character with lived experiences of a distinct phenomenon as it happened (Kruger-Ross, 2019). Phenomenological research starts and finishes with understanding experience as it

happened (Kruger-Ross, 2019). The phenomenon correlates to a segment or dimension of a human "being" lying concealed, lost to our comprehension because it left from "sight" (Smythe & Spence, 2020). Phenomenological hermeneutics engages in experiences of thinking, seeking the start to the revealing of the phenomenon in question from its concealment (Smythe & Spence, 2020). Hermeneutics is the method of interpretation (Kolkutina et al., 2020). In the 20th century, hermeneutics manifested into a philosophical movement involving interpretation and understanding as the primary features of people "being-in-the-world" (Romele et al., 2020). Hermeneutic philosophy, in essence, attempts to capture everything as a moving and alternating whole (Bourgeot, 2021). The hermeneutic act of comprehending a concept correlating to the phenomenological practice stems from analyzing the constitutional premise of cognition (Bourgeot, 2021). In this study, concepts from the Heideggerian phenomenological hermeneutics was the framework adapted for this study to analyze the interpretations of lived experiences from the hotel manager's perspective toward utilizing retention strategies to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within their SME hotels. Using Heideggerian phenomenological hermeneutics was appropriate for addressing the problem within the study, supporting the purpose surrounding the interpretation of lived experiences, and answering the two research questions.

Introduction to Research Methodology and Design (Nature of the Study)

The research methodology in this study was the qualitative research method. The qualitative method contains nonnumerical organization, interpretation of data to discover patterns, themes, schemes, qualities located within field notes, interviews, transcripts, questionnaires in an open-ended fashion, journals, and ledgers (Mathotaarachchi & Thilakarathna, 2021). The qualitative research method differed from the quantitative research

method. The quantitative research method used when testing a hypothesis is normally a null hypothesis, examining the assumption about the correlation among dependent along with independent variables by gathering a representative sample of individuals from a known population, utilizing the variables, and testing the variables using statistical analyses (Bloomfield & Fisher, 2019). Qualitative research is a research approach usually emphasizes words instead of quantification in the gathering and analysis of data (Mathotaarachchi & Thilakarathna, 2021). Data for this study came from the participants through semi-structured interviews and data analysis conducted through a CAQDAS. The CAQDAS for this study was NVivo. The sample population size was 15 participants.

The research design in this study was the phenomenological research design.

Phenomenology is a philosophical exploration of experience, subjectivity, and the lifeworld (Køster & Fernandez, 2021). The narrative, grounded theory, ethnography, and case study are other qualitative research designs but were not practical research designs for this study.

Narratives appreciated as tools through which individuals interpret, understand themselves, and the social world while they temporally arrange different life experiences along with events into a story (Cinque et al., 2021). Grounded theory is not restricted to certain interview objectives but instead concentrates on the constant induction along with abstraction of pertinent data toward research problems and forms a theory by viewing the commonalities among many interview objects (Chen & Sun, 2021). Ethnography is a qualitative approach to viewing the social interaction among individuals living in a specific environment (Arnout et al., 2020). The case study conducted inside a natural setting to gather data from real-life situations and deciphers it from the view of research participants (Chowdhury et al., 2020). A phenomenological study represents the common meaning of an individual's lived experiences of their own concept or

phenomenon (Mathotaarachchi & Thilakarathna, 2021). The phenomenological research design was more conducive than the other qualitative research designs to address the problem in this study, articulate the purpose of the study, and answer the research questions of this study.

Research Questions

The focus of this study was retention strategies utilized by hotel managers to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels. The purpose of this study was to conduct a qualitative phenomenological study to interpret the perception of hotel managers through their lived experiences of utilized retention strategies to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels. There were two research questions directly aligned with the topic and purpose of this study. These two research questions used to identify the utilization of retention strategies of hotel managers through their lived experiences within SME hotels. The two research questions depicted the hotel managers' perception of the most and least utilized retention strategies to retain talent in their SME hotels. The two research questions did not depict the hotel managers' perception of overutilized or underutilized retention strategies.

RQ1

What retention strategy through lived experiences perceived as the one most utilized to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels?

RQ2

What retention strategy through lived experiences perceived as the one least utilized to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels?

Significance of the Study

The significance of this study was the findings found during this research contributing to the field of study by expanding the body of knowledge impacting retention strategies utilized for retaining talent in job positions and reducing employee turnover within SME hotels. It is imperative for employers to protect skilled along with capable employees from leaving their organization and consequently eliminate negative effects on employees' work environment behavior and organizational performance (Ohunakin et al., 2020). Developing and incorporating long-term retention strategies are crucial to ensuring organizations can provide access to various human capital resources (Oh, 2020). The negative consequences of not completing this study would have been missed opportunities to expand the body of knowledge on retention strategies and reduce employee turnover. Employee turnover appears as a complex phenomenon (Ju & Li, 2020). It can resemble a component of a natural along with healthy attrition with benefits to an organization or revert to being problematic and/or devastating when an organization loses critical talent (Ju & Li, 2020). The positive consequences of completing this study was findings beneficial to leaders and practitioners in the hotel market within the hospitality. The benefits of addressed the problem, the purpose, and the research questions of this study were recognizing the value of having retention strategies in place and the challenges of employee turnover toward human resource management in advance. Retention strategies should be in place for strengthening the capabilities of organizations while attracting and retaining their staff (Amushila & Bussin, 2021). Without question, employee turnover serves as one of the most detrimental human resource management challenges within the hospitality industry (Tews et al., 2019). The challenge with human resource management is recognizing the exact practice used for stimulating employee performance and improving human capacities in the organization (Sixpence et al., 2021). This challenge depicted a need and illuminated the significance of completing this study.

Definitions of Key Terms

Employee Turnover

Described as the substantial losses toward organizations due to human capital depletion along with social capital depletion and disruptions in operation (De Winne et al., 2019).

Hotel Manager

Ensures optimal hotel's daily performance in valve for money, educated hotel staff, process along with resource management, quality assurance, responsibility in social settings, and continuous organizational improvement (Dedić et al., 2021).

Hotel Market

Accommodations from traditional hotels and motels along with alternatives such camping sites and bed & breakfast opportunities (Tahiri et al., 2021).

Retention Strategies

A systematic approach of an organization to establish and cultivate a working environment encourages existing employees to stay with the organization (Shrestha, 2019).

Small-and-Medium Enterprise (SME)

Defined as an organization with 10 to 250 employees and excludes organizations with less than 10 employees (Parnell & Crandall, 2021).

Talent

Talent is an innate attribute possessed by people that have the necessary know-how and skills with unceasing growth, and quality productivity which is essential for improving organizational performance (Ohunakin et al., 2020).

Summary

The challenge for hotel managers was the usage of retention strategies to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels. The problem addressed in this study was the lack of utilized retention strategies. These retention strategies involved the lived experiences of hotel managers within SME hotels. To interpret the perception of these hotel managers through their lived experiences provided a purpose for this study. The two research questions contained inquiries about the most and least utilized retention strategies through these perceived lived experiences. The locations for the study were at SME hotels in multiple cities, throughout the state of Georgia, located in the U.S. The sample population size was 15 participants. Convenience sampling was the sampling method. The data collection tool was the semi-structured interview and data analysis performed through the CAQDAS NVivo. This qualitative research study with a phenomenological research design was the domicile for housing Heideggerian phenomenological hermeneutics as the conceptual framework to introduced the aspects of perception and interpretation. The six key terms used to enhance the understanding of the content to the reader. This research proved rewarding with the significance of expanding the body of knowledge in the field of study.

Chapter 2: Literature Review

The lack of effective retention strategies to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels was the problem to be addressed in this study. The purpose of this qualitative research study was to interpret the perception of hotel managers through their lived experiences. This research study approach took a research design of phenomenology to enunciate perception and interpretation in this study. There were two research questions depicting inquires, through lived experiences, of the most and the least perceived effective retention strategy to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels. The sampling method was non-probability convenience sampling with a sample population size of 15 participants. The data collection method was semi-structured interviews to obtain data from the participants. NVivo was the CAQDAS for analyzing the data. The location for this study took place at SME hotels in multiple cities throughout the state of Georgia located in the U.S.

The foundation for this study delineated from the conceptual framework and this literature review. One objective of this literature review was to take this study and connect it to previous studies. A literature review assists with sharing results from previous studies, relates the current study to a larger dialogue for the literature, shows the importance of the study, and gives a benchmark for correlating the outcomes with other findings (Creswell & Báez, 2021). Another objective of this literature review was to validate the research question and research methodology of this study. The objective is not to furnish an exhaustive summary of a particular topic, but to furnish relevant evidence to validate the research question and methodology (Rylee & Cavanagh, 2022). In contrast, many research studies' objectives involve performing a literature review to advocate their research and comprehensively collect along with combine

research to characterize the state of knowledge about a particular topic (Rylee & Cavanagh, 2022). This literature review solidified the intent of this study.

Searches for this literature review were through several electronic databases via the Northcentral University (NCU) Library. The electronic databases included Directory of Open Access Journals (DOAJ), EBSCOHost, Education Resources Information Center (ERIC), SAGE, Springer, Taylor-Francis, and Wiley Online Library. The first step for conducting a literature review begins with identifying key terms to assist you in learning about the study (Creswell & Báez, 2021). The search terms for this literature review were *employee turnover*, *talent*, *talent management*, *human resource management*, *human resources practices*, *employee retention*, and *retention strategies*. These search terms used as the sub-headings for this literature review. The search parameters were peer-reviewed literature and year published ranging from 2019 to 2023. The type of literature categorized under business and management for the searches. This review was a cumulative detailed analysis of the literature to emphasize the addressed problem, purpose, and research questions of this study.

Conceptual Framework

The conceptual framework for this study was Heideggerian phenomenological hermeneutics developed by Martin Heidegger. Famously, Heidegger drew his phenomenological method from an etymology of different words derived from phenomenology, the words are "phenomenon" and "logos" (Smith, 2019). The word "phenomenon" comes from two Greek words 'phainein' translating to "bring to light" along with 'phainesthai' translating to "to appear" (Williams, 2021). The translation of the Greek word "logos" is between the Western consciousness prologue to the Gospel of John and the more basic translation to 'language' or 'speech' (Smith, 2019). The term "hermeneutics" derives from 'hermeneuein' a Greek verb that

translates "to interpret" (Guillen, 2019). Broadly speaking, hermeneutics relates to the theory along with the practice of interpretation, the connotation of interpretation, the comprehension of interpretation, and the meaning concealed in everything (Keshavarz, 2020). Phenomenology searches to uncover meaning as they dwell in everyday life (Keshavarz, 2020). Phenomenology is sensitive to issues surrounding the world of life (Guillen, 2019). The world of life equates to the reality in daily life, in which investigations are under the non-naive eye (Guillen, 2019). Based on historical evidence, phenomenology developed into hermeneutics when referred to as interpretation (Keshavarz, 2020). In phenomenology hermeneutics, presuppositions along with preconceptions, researchers consider the starting point, backgrounds, and horizons of the research (Keshavarz, 2020). Phenomenology hermeneutic is an acceptable method for analyzing human social matters because it searches to determine the meaning not averred immediately (Keshavarz, 2020). Phenomenology hermeneutics attempts to give a logical view of the subjects considered for study by depicting and interpreting differences (Keshavarz, 2020). The phenomenology hermeneutic research conducted for the empirical gathering of experiences and reflective analysis of meanings toward activities (Guillen, 2019). The data collection tool for this study to gather these experiences from participants was the semi-structured interview. The interpretation of the studied subject has of their experiences is during the interview (Guillen, 2019). The in-depth interview is for acquiring information toward the objective of study, with consideration the information is present inside the interviewee's biography (Guillen, 2019). In a recent study, Elley-Brown and Pringle (2021) conducted a qualitative research study of 14 participants to understand the meaning of women's ethical caring within their professional careers. Elley-Brown and Pringle (2021) used in-depth interviews as a data collection tool and Heideggerian phenomenological hermeneutics as a framework for their research. Elley-Brown

and Pringle (2021) identified themes from the findings signaling ethical caring impacting meaningfulness in work and career direction through the participants' lived experiences. In a second recent study, Gullick et al. (2020) conducted a qualitative research study to probe into 417 participants functioning in a nurse-patient relationship within therapeutic contexts. Gullick et al. (2020) used empirical data from 29 qualitative research reports and Heideggerian phenomenological hermeneutics as a framework for their research. Gullick et al. (2020) identified themes from the findings showing a nurse's state of being influences their relationship with a patient in a therapeutic context. Researchers of these recent studies established guidelines for the use of Heideggerian phenomenological hermeneutics for this study. The addressed problem in this study was the lack of effective retention strategies to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels. The purpose of this study was to interpret the perception of hotel managers through their lived experiences of effective retention strategies to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels. The two research questions of the most and the least perceived retention strategies through lived experiences were viable for this study. Heideggerian phenomenological hermeneutics was in place as the conceptual framework to support with addressing the problem, articulating the purpose, and answering the research questions of this study.

Employee Turnover

The hotel market is one of the foundational industries in tourism and plays a significant role in quality along with a degree of the tourism welcoming industry in tourist destinations (Yu et al., 2020). However, several hotels struggle with high employee turnover, insufficient numbers of high-quality, and other dilemmas (Yu et al., 2020). Employee turnover is one common terminology used all over the business arena and every organization whether large multinationals

or small local firms, get the effects of this terminology often (Mumtaz et al., 2021). Employee turnover rates within the hospitality industry remain alarmingly high and carry an impact on a hospitality company's financial capabilities and its employee morale (Frye et al., 2020). Retaining talent is a constant ongoing challenge for organizational leaders during a time of steady growth as well as in times of stagnant economic growth (Bartock, 2019). An influx in employee turnover typically decreases the performance of an organization, especially small organizations with limited resources (Ketkaew et al., 2020). The primary factors affecting employee turnover in the hotel market are wages, extended work hours, working conditions, occupational satisfaction level, unsatisfactory working environment, inadequate promotion opportunities, injustice experienced within the work environment, the existence of unethical behaviors, harassment in a sexual nature, conflict, and management style (Pekersen & Tugay, 2020). The higher a company's employee turnover rate, the more spending of dollars will be on recruiting, selecting, and training new employees (Frye et al., 2020). A high amount of employee turnover can be a sign of problems within an organization (Saragih et al., 2020). Organizations need to monitor this situation because a high amount of employee turnover will hurt the organization (Saragih et al., 2020). Reliable employees play a vital role due to the responsibility of operational activities and interaction with guests (Saragih et al., 2020). Employees with solid affective commitments view themselves with the company along with the company's goals and choose to stay within the organization to give their best efforts (Saragih et al., 2020). Employee turnover affects an organization in performance along with profitability and organization need to understand the reason employees remain or leave organizations (Houssein et al., 2020). Employees deciding to leave an organization may be aware of their employability. Employability is an employee knowing their possibilities to obtain a new job (Alpler & Arasli, 2020). Thus, an

extreme challenge for organizations is the preservation and sustainable retention of proficient employees, who are the primary resources organizations utilize to give effective service and establish wealth within the organization (Oruh et al., 2020). It is critical to recognize and understand the possible triggers thereof, which may assist in forecasting employee turnover (Oruh et al., 2020). One early signal of troubles within organizations would be compelling withdrawal intentions belonging to organizational members making high turnover intentions (Holzwarth et al., 2021). The turnover intention, which is an ideal predictor of actual turnover, defined as the intention belonging to an employee to depart their organization within a given time (Tinwala & Biswas, 2020). Turnover intention is not actually the act of departing from an organization but one predictor of the departure (Oruh et al.,2020). It represents employees' judgment of not remaining employed, for example, their negative attitude toward the organization (Oruh et al., 2020). Turnover intentions negatively affect organizations as it could point to a loss of organizational human capital along with organizational social capital and an interruption to the workflow (Oruh et al., 2020). High degrees of turnover intention can cripple organizations (Ketkaew et al., 2020). Turnover intention seen through an intraorganizational lens, as individual demographic traits paired alongside organizational behaviors and levels of satisfaction (Ali, 2020). Normally, dedicated employees showing satisfaction and engagement have low absenteeism rates and less likely chances of turnover intentions (Živković et al., 2021). The actual turnover increases as intentions to depart the organization becomes fervid (Tinwala & Biswas, 2020). The turnover intention may manifest from several factors, some are internal and employees could have total or partial control over them (Basnyat & Lao, 2020). These turnover intentions could manifest into the actual act of the employee departing the organization. Employees can depart an organization by resigning or termination (Ketkaew et al., 2020). These

actions depicted in two main kinds of employee turnovers. The two main kinds of employee turnovers are voluntary and involuntary (Oruh et al., 2020). Voluntary turnover expressed an individual preference (Oruh et al., 2020). Individual preferences may lead to core influences. The core influences comprise the external work environment, the workplace, and individual factors (Oruh et al., 2020). Job satisfaction is a crucial factor in attracting and keeping a skilled workforce (Stamolampros et al., 2019). Organizations search to decrease voluntary employee turnover due to it leads to increased costs of selecting and training as well as loss of tacit knowledge occurring when employees depart the organization (Harris et al., 2020). Organizations increasingly concerned with the intentions of the employees quitting their jobs and seeking alternate job opportunities (Azeem, 2020). Employees are more certain to depart an organization when there are pleasing alternatives (Zhang, 2019). Involuntary turnover described as an individual's employment forcibly terminated through their employer or the individual reassigned to another area within the organization due to poor performance or unacceptable conduct (Oruh et al., 2020). When perception of substandard performance deemed to be a significant driver of involuntary turnover, other employees may perceive explanation of the event does lie stable along with negative organizational characteristics but capricious circumstances for the organization and previous behaviors controlled by the terminated individuals (Laulié & Morgeson, 2021). Mass turnover negatively influences the morale of talent deciding to remain in an organization, as normally they take on additional responsibilities (West, 2022). Turnover adversely influences operations along with continuity, it is an expensive factor with costs associated with searching, orienting, and training new staff (West, 2022). Considering employee withdrawal behavior of being at work but not engaging, employee turnover intention becomes a precursor to actual employee turnover (Haque et al., 2019). Individuals depart

organizations all the time (Laulié & Morgeson, 2021). Turnover is ubiquitous, puzzling, and costly (Laulié & Morgeson, 2021). Turnover can be a quite regular, unremarkable occurrence in an employee's life (Laulié & Morgeson, 2021). Understanding the reasons for quitting can assist an organization to decrease its staff turnover (Ketkaew et al., 2020). Employees take on important roles for organizational growth along with survival and this is the reason for the need to keep these employees for their maximum tenure (Kumar, 2022). However, it is challenging to keep talent over an extended term and to reach the required strategic advantage (Kumar, 2022). Retention of talent starts with the first step of recruitment with designing a clever recruitment process to ensure the employment of top talent and playing a role in developing the motivation to remain (Kumar, 2022). Next is employee engagement involving the performance management system acting in a significant role in developing skills and furnishing a career path for the organization (Kumar, 2022). Finding and keeping the top talent within the organization is an arduous task for management (Kumar, 2022). Management support and fostering a team assists with employee retention by establishing a positive environment (Kumar, 2022). Management deploys human resource management to combat the issues of employee turnover. Proper human resources management is a term realized through effective activities of all human resources functions (Saragih et al., 2020). The human resources department and leaders charged with the responsibility of fulfilling the requirements of the workforce within the organization (Kumar, 2022). This responsibility could comprise searching, recruiting, locating, and fulfilling workforce requirements with the newfound talent.

Talent

In times of immense competition and the thought of numerous entities within the market, we should accentuate the significance of quality and the principal work residing in the hotel

industry (Mitreva et al., 2019). The growth of international tourism is an outcome of the development toward various kinds of work that act in the process of engineering the final product and becoming one of the most impactful roles held by the hotel market (Mitreva et al., 2019). The hotel's service product shown as a chain of mutually linked services resulting from a process of meeting the needs along with requests from guests who are the prime importance and linked to a temporary stay apart from their living area (Mitreva et al., 2019). This chain of services is constant in a space defined through the technical, technological, organizational, process, and people also (Mitreva et al., 2019). These services are available at a specific time with their quality influenced by numerous topics such as various suppliers, employees, and the final user of those services, hotel guests (Mitreva et al., 2019). In this context, the hotel's service quality observed as the full process leading to a particular result (Mitreva et al., 2019). Each link in this fully operational chain influences the outcomes and the users' opinions about the services along with the degree of quality (Mitreva et al., 2019). The process of achieving quality within hotels does not have a link solely to the employees' work but also the methodology and the technology involving the production process (Mitreva et al., 2019). This production process was there to achieve a competitive advantage. In the business environment, the competitive advantage is the creation of talents, who are proficient, committed, communicative, cooperative, seasoned, technologically knowledgeable, efficient, prolific, and astute (Cizmic & Ahmic, 2021). Human capital considered the engine for successful organizations (Manolescu et al., 2020). The lack of an adequate number of highly proficient employees represents a huge difficulty for many organizations, especially those working in a specific field or industry (Cizmic & Ahmic, 2021). Internal or external talent recruitment and selection is a viable priority for organizations, desiring to maintain outstanding performance (Cizmic & Ahmic, 2021). Talented individuals, as an

organization's strategic resource, lead organizations to achieve superior performance (Cizmic & Ahmic, 2021). Recruitment along with selection measures deemed less procedural and less assorted than within the last 20 years while enlarging the number of candidates (Manolescu et al., 2020). The change caused by business development, the process of technology, and the new generational workforce (Manolescu et al., 2020). There are several authors who define talent as the results of components determined by a person to excel in a specific field, components learned, even if individuals possess innate qualities (Manolescu et al., 2020). In general, definitions involving talent concentrate on the aspect of aptitude, so defining the combination of skills within a specific field possessing a firm sustained activity, devoting a special ability to executing a creative activity within different fields (Manolescu et al., 2020). The etymology of the word was first used by ancient individuals to express units in measurement and monetary units (Manolescu et al., 2020). In different historical epochs, it began in the common language with the parable of Matthew, this parable involves talent (Manolescu et al., 2020). Most organizations view talents as a wide range of skills deriving from leadership, outcome orientation, problem-solving, autonomy, initiative, resilience, ability to influence along with persuading, teamwork, and active notion to reach the organization's goal (Manolescu et al., 2020). (Manolescu et al., 2020). Understanding the value of possessing talent and accepting strategic resources at managerial levels is the beginning step allowing the organization to nurture a culture concentrating on human capital with the organization (Manolescu et al., 2020). Organizations need to consider their employees throughout all levels as crucial factors involving the future within the organization (Manolescu et al., 2020). The most effective policies within the realm of talent selection are increasing the productivity of employees and triggering an increase in organizational performance (Manolescu et al., 2020). The primary task of top

management needs to be establishing an environment to stimulate talents to remain in the organization indefinitely (Savov et al., 2022). Talented employees remained within the organization depicted talent retention. The process and tools residing in talent retention nowadays receive significant importance in successfully managing human resources worldwide (Savov et al., 2022). However, employers should allow talents to advance in education and career development with the chance of exciting challenges providing the essence of appreciation and respect (Savov et al., 2022). This was a part of talent development. Talent development depends completely on individuality and self-responsibility allowing talents to empower themselves (Harsch & Festing, 2020). However, talent development is primarily vertical though some organizations began with methods for horizontal development like job rotation, showing change needed in other areas (Harsch & Festing, 2020). For organizations, this translates into performing many activities to keep employees with above-average development potential and abilities for key positions (Savov et al., 2022). This reduced the cost of losing a talented individual within the organization. The cost of losing extremely talented employees is greater when competition is high (Basco et al., 2021). The global economic crisis along with the prioritization of cost efficiency made it simple to transfer knowledge globally and change organizational systems (Manolescu et al., 2020). To deal with all these changes demand a satisfactory pool of leaders who develop through effective programs in talent management (Manolescu et al., 2020). When competition is high in an industry, risk-averse organizations inclined more to invest in talent management for sustainability and continuity as a form of insurance (Basco et al., 2021). This insurance deemed a vital act of an organization was leveraging their talent through talent management.

Talent Management

The lack of research on talent management studies hinders the reliability of any study and causes difficulties for practitioners and scholars to completely evaluate the findings (Gallardo-Gallardo et al., 2020). Talent management viewed as the systematic attraction, recognition, deployment, interaction, retention, and deployment of employees possessing high potential who become a value to an organization (Onwugbolu & Mutambara, 2021). Talent management is an approach containing strategy elements such as recruiting, screening, choosing, retention, deployment, employment, and workforce renewal within the organization (Onwugbolu & Mutambara, 2021). Talent management surfaced in the 1990's when organizations realized their employees' talent along with capabilities constituted a significant factor in attaining their organizational goals (Onwugbolu & Mutambara, 2021). Within the 21st century, talent management manifested as more pertinent and received more acknowledgment from organizations searching for a grip on their organizational map of excellence (Mohammed et al., 2020). Therefore, most organizations began rethinking their procedures along with policies to reach better acquisition and keep individual talents (Mohammed et al., 2020). Furthermore, globalization, economic hardship, expanding competition, the battle for talent, and the changing characteristics of work within the 21st century deemed talent management an issue strategically (Neri & Wilkins, 2019). Determining the success of any hotel market is through the employees because employees account for delivering service to guests and ultimately ascertaining the service quality the guest receives (Bangwal & Tiwari, 2019). The hotel managers need to concentrate on employing the best talent and educating the talent to delight the guests changing the behavior to what guests may desire (Martin et al., 2020). Employees are indeed assets for organizations as employees are the ones driving the profits (Alown et al., 2020). Talented

employees are extremely advantageous within any organization (Ahmad et al., 2020). These talented employees gained through talent management. Talent management deemed one of the critical elements of organizational survival (Onwugbolu & Mutambara, 2021). Thus, these strategic elements considered effective approaches when managing capital (Onwugbolu & Mutambara, 2021). Markets, segments, firms, and organizations generally adopted talent management strategies along with procedures to attract, choose, develop, employ, engage, and keep talented employees who could assist organizations with meeting their objectives (Onwugbolu & Mutambara, 2021). Talent management separates high-performance organizations from others (Onwugbolu & Mutambara, 2021). Talent management constitutes training and re-training of individuals in their careers to achieve pressing organizational needs (Onwugbolu & Mutambara, 2021). This assists with building a competent workforce and realizing the vision along with the mission of the organization (Onwugbolu & Mutambara, 2021). Retention of talented employees manifested into a major priority in the midst of organizations over the globe (Ohunakin et al., 2020). Normally, organizations want employees with loyalty, ready to stay in the organization, ready to put forth additional effort over and above expectations of them, with the organization's best interest at heart, along with capabilities of persevering (Ohunakin et al., 2020). Organizational commitment is a type of attachment formed between an employee and the organization (Ohunakin et al., 2020). Talent management presupposes a straightforward spectrum of functions with a specific emphasis on retaining talent becomes one of the significant challenges within every organization (Mihanović, 2021). Talent management based upon a strategic concept for an organization searching for a viable source of competitive advantage along with dynamic growth, due to the modern knowledge-based economy, competent individuals supported by their knowledge and experience have a guarantee

of effective implementation toward an organization's strategies (Shahi et al., 2020). Failure to satisfy the desires and demands of these employees searching for development in the organization is normally the reason for these individuals departing the organization (Shahi et al., 2020). Significant challenges within organizations are outcomes of intense conditions or competition with most of the organizational functions in a multicultural context within the era of globalization (Shahi et al., 2020). Talent management cycle consists of three primary areas, which are identifying along with attracting talents, sustaining talents, and developing talents (Shahi et al., 2020). Talent management recognizes talents and aligns them to job positions to maximize the involvement of employees with positions matching their innate strengths (Shahi et al., 2020). Talent management demonstrates an important managerial practice essential for constructing an inimitable, rare, and lasting source of competitive advantage (Kabwe & Okorie, 2019). Inimitability implies the mindset, skills, capabilities, and retention of unique social relations become difficult to duplicate by competitors (Kabwe & Okorie, 2019). Human talent as a producer of competitive advantage could be inimitable because of the uniqueness of human capital and social capital it comprises (Kabwe & Okorie, 2019). The practice of talent management enables an organization to nurture their recognizable talent internally utilizing a series of development activities (Kabwe & Okorie, 2019). Naturally, it makes economic sense for an organization to attract along with recognizing only stellar performers with high potential and in turn grant them further development opportunities (Kabwe & Okorie, 2019). This should be the final goal of talent management practices instead of chasing the egalitarian approach governing human resource management (Kabwe & Okorie, 2019). In all circumstances, individuals acknowledge talent management activities are ways in developing employees' human capital to benefit the individual and the organization (Kabwe & Okorie, 2019). Creating

competitive advantage through employees requires delicate attention to practices that are the best for leveraging these assets (Otoo, 2019). Business leaders executing the highest talent management processes prepared more than their competitors to battle within the global economy and capitalize swiftly on new opportunities (Filippus & Schultz, 2019). Operational execution includes practical policies along with standards necessary for placement and strategic execution referencing elements relating to long-term segments of talent management (Filippus & Schultz, 2019). Talent management concentrates on designated groups or jobs of talented employees within an organization (Son et al., 2020). Talented employees with top-level quality human capital basically can possess more alternative employment opportunities and eventually decide to voluntarily depart the organization (Son et al., 2020). Organizational survival within a knowledge economy relies upon the pool of talent readily available to the management (Onwugbolu & Mutambara, 2021). Organizations could be in a place allowing them to create a talent pool comprising of employees who are stellar performers (Gama & Edoun, 2020). Creating a talent pool could inevitably allow an organization to select suitable individuals from the created talent pool when the demand to have placements to satisfy existing vacant jobs arose (Gama & Edoun, 2020). The creation of a talent pool could naturally ensure talented employees placement in positions could be effective and enhance the organization, thus ensuring the accomplishment of both talent management along with career planning (Gama & Edoun, 2020). Talent management is a rapidly expanding issue for organizations within the competitive business environment (Younas & Bari, 2020). Today's organizations compete with each other with a desire to attract along with keeping talented employees to advance their operational and workplace fruitfulness (Younas & Bari, 2020). Talent management grew into a major organizational tool for yielding a competitive edge and sustainable performance in the

organization (Younas & Bari, 2020). Talent management practices incorporated to align the pool of talent to the business objectives (Younas & Bari, 2020). Human resource becomes a competitive edge in reaching success by putting in the strenuous work and striving for full efforts to snag organizational objectives (Gohar & Qureshi, 2021). Organizations immensely engaged to employ, govern, and retain the peak talents to cope with business challenges in the competitive surroundings (Gohar & Qureshi, 2021). The strong belief among practitioners and academicians expressed talent management within recent research works (Gohar & Qureshi, 2021). Employee retention becomes mandatory for organizations to keep their best employees (Gohar & Qureshi, 2021). Employee retention becomes essential for organizations to keep peak prospective employees to remain reliable to an organization and its mission (Gohar & Qureshi, 2021). This should an execution by every organization correctly along with rightly, so the performance of every employee gets better and employee retention can decrease employee turnover (Gohar & Qureshi, 2021). If organizations fail to complete this strategy, then employee performance will drop and unfavorably affect the output within the organization (Gohar & Qureshi, 2021). One substantial advantage of talent management is its influence on the acquisition and retention of potential along with appreciated employees (Gohar & Qureshi, 2021). Talent management is a discretionary tool for employees possessing high or low in the case of system fairness (Gohar & Qureshi, 2021). The success of organizations relies on employee retention and assists the organization with minimizing the intent of employee turnover along with boosting production (Gohar & Qureshi, 2021). Human resource management outlines a system devising as a subsystem emphasizing the management of talent, executing recruitment, and developing mechanisms which optimize the valorization of human capital within organizations (Catalin, 2021). The effect of talent management naturally will vary based upon the organizational context like organizational culture along with human resource management system or human resource management strategy (Son et al., 2020). Knowing innovation starts from diverse interactions between employees, the relation of talent management versus innovation expects to be contingent based on the level of investment toward human resource management with direct association to the total human capital level of the employees (Son et al., 2020). A high degree of talent management considered crucial for advancing the upward effect of talent management toward innovation for serval reasons (Son et al., 2020). First, when the total quality of human capital elevates, employees are probably about to acquire along incorporate new knowledge and concepts invented by top performers (Son et al., 2020). Second, besides the best performers, employees with high-quality human capital beneath a high degree of human resource management can invest themselves to create new concepts along with knowledge by gathering and absorbing knowledge with ideas from talented employees, to result in additional resources with inputs for innovation (Son et al., 2020). Finally, while talent nurtures new concepts and knowledge, human resource management investments orchestrate innovation by advancing the total human capital levels of employees (Son et al., 2020). Organizations heavily investing in the overall workforce can consider providing positive signs for extended employment relationships and human capital buildup no matter the employees' performance level (Son et al., 2020). This investment into the overall workforce while executing talent management generated results from the application of human resource management.

Human Resource Management

Human resources are genuine the backbone of any organization and must be functional to obtain success as an organization (Mishra, Singh, & Kumar, 2021). Human resource management transformed in several ways within the past four decades (Richards & Sang, 2021).

Comprehending the effects of human resource management is a central area of interest within human resource management research (Xia et al., 2020). Researchers and practitioners converged on the significance of human resource management in advancing employees' proficiency, engagement, and performance (Osei et al., 2019). Recent research conducted to investigate the state along with the relationship between business growth along with work efficiency while reaching goals and improving employee outcomes (Kittikunchotiwut, 2021). In the situation of service-based markets such as hotel and hospitality segments, there is an extensive need to entrust human resources as a pertinent business strategy (Mishra et al., 2021). Thus, there is a want for highly talented employees in this market, who must have proper management for guaranteeing a successful organizational performance (Mishra et al., 2021). During a more complex and unstable economy incapsulating from the late 20th century until the present day, evidence for the need of developing human resources (Mihanović, 2021). Organizations demanding to be effective are progressively realizing the most crucial factor contributing to obtaining goals and targets is human resources (Mekonnen & Azaj, 2020). The modern knowledge economy underscores the imperative need for having a stake in human capital (Osei et al., 2019). Hence, human resources entered the strategic component of marketoriented organizations (Mihanović, 2021). Managing human resources seems like the principal instrument for creating an organization's strategy (Mihanović, 2021). Successful management denoting an individual's knowledge along with skills starts with employee motivation inside a business firm and the level of work performance pertinent to the organization depends on motivation (Mihanović, 2021). In recent years, several organizations along with researchers considered the value belonging of human resource functions like employee selection, progression, and retention (Kittikunchotiwut, 2021). This valuable resource derived from an

organization's mind along with inspiration and without it, no course of action to rely on, it could deplete all the organization's resources (Kittikunchotiwut, 2021). Henceforth, an organization must know how to handle the roles and behavior of its employees (Kittikunchotiwut, 2021). As a result, organizations must outline the methods by which they can ensure employees will return to work tomorrow (Kittikunchotiwut, 2021). Hiring along with termination, compensation along with benefits, training, and administration make up aspects of human resource management impactful to employees (Kittikunchotiwut, 2021). Today's human resources comprise all activities embarked upon by an organization to achieve individual, group, and organizational objectives (Sreedharan et al., 2020). Human resources are one of the necessary features of business activities (Sreedharan et al., 2020). The success rate of any organization is dependent on the employees who make up part of the activities (Sreedharan et al., 2020). In such circumstances, it becomes appropriate to maintain the position of human resources accountable dwelling on a strategic level, incorporating the desire to propose the most optimal practice for ceding to the organization's objective, vision, and strategic goals (Kittikunchotiwut, 2021). Human resources considered primarily an administrative function, concentrating on operational tasks while existing in a minor role in the development and implementation of an organization's strategy (Kittikunchotiwut, 2021). Employees, operations, and individuals became frequently utilized as performance indicators of human resource management within the traditional model (Kittikunchotiwut, 2021). Human resource management became a systemic approach for controlling people and work culture (Awalluddin, 2020). Human resource management is a system of management workflow of an organization institution, having employment opportunities, giving training, periodically compensating employees, deploying strategies, and developing policies (Dayal & Thakur, 2021). Human resource management is necessary for

sustaining all workflow through the organization systemically (Dayal & Thakur, 2021). Human resource management becomes the beginning stage of every organization to orchestrate their employee and assist with creating policies corresponding to employees (Dayal & Thakur, 2021). Efficient human resource management enables an organization's employees to supply efficiently to the main objectives and priorities within the organization (Awalluddin, 2020). Human resource management can assist organizations to designate targets and monitor the way they reach them (Hartatik et al., 2021). Organizational goals achieved if human resource management functions according to provincial standards and values (Awalluddin, 2020). The strong relationship among individuals and an organization's goal equals human resource management's significance in assisting workers reach full personal growth, productive employment, and connecting workers to employers (Awalluddin, 2020). Human resource management continues with harmonizing employee-employee relationships along with efficient human resource examples as averse to tangible assets not impacted by values and social norms (Awalluddin, 2020). The traditional human resource management model established on the assumption of improving individual employee performance with concurrent inevitability leading to more incredible organizational success (Kittikunchotiwut, 2021). As human resources venture to mesh into the operating framework, now it develops into an intangible asset adding value to its capabilities of dealing with adversity (Kittikunchotiwut, 2021). Human resource management described as a strategic task focusing on functions like human resource planning along with developing restoration specifications and strategies (Kittikunchotiwut, 2021). Human resource management was a more administrative role in the past instead of a strategic position (Dayal & Thakur, 2021). Although employee management is mainly seen as an administrative-operational function dispensing duties like employment along with a selection of employees and

acknowledging employee complaints; human resource management seen as a strategic occupation concentrating on human resource planning along with consummating compensation procedures and strategies (Kittikunchotiwut, 2021). Taking into consideration the entire business environment, modern talent management is perhaps the most demanding job in managing human potential (Mihanović, 2021). Maintaining adequate people in adequate positions is the aspiration of every prosperous organization and management in human resources (Mihanović, 2021). Studying the relationship among the components of hiring and retaining skilled employees in the human resources management of an organization is imperative not just in the ambiance of daily efforts to enhance and develop human capital (Bilan et al., 2020). Human capital defined as an individual employee's intelligence, skills, and expertise (Youndt & Snell, 2020). Human resource management looks at employees as active assets requiring to be effectively managed (Mohammad et al., 2021). The significance of human resource management acknowledged in terms of how to cultivate a superior workforce in an organization (Mohammad et al., 2021). The human factor possesses an expanding significance for cultivating an organization, business activity along with competitiveness, deeming it the reason for increased interest toward scientists and researchers in this particular area (Mihanović, 2021). Human resource management, as an influential business activity, establishes a specific type of management including philosophy positioning employees as the primary competitive advantage (Mihanović, 2021). The pathway of this philosophy puts man inside the central position within some elements pertaining to organizational success (Mihanović, 2021). For an extended period until now, successful organizations regarded designating their employees as an investment instead of expenses, becoming aware their employees were their major competitive advantage (Mihanović, 2021). Change is critical for any organization due to its involvement in a long-term operation with

adapting to market conditions (Zainon et al., 2020). Instead of reacting to change, it is critical for every organization to handle all employees while adapting to change (Zainon et al., 2020). Employees play pertinent roles within the organization in achieving the organization's objective, mission, and vision (Zainon et al., 2020). Organizations need to confront changes in reaching the ideal target (Zainon et al., 2020). Organizations need to recognize solutions advancing toward a fruitful change in the organization (Zainon et al., 2020). Adapting to change depends upon an organization committing to a constant process to ensure understanding of the changes (Zainon et al., 2020). Normally, all organizations concentrate on growing their business, and being successful can only happen with knowledgeable, hardworking, and completely skilled employees (Dayal & Thakur, 2021). The main essence of human resource management is managing employees and maximizing the utilization of resources with the right employee in the right place within the organization (Dayal & Thakur, 2021). If employees satisfied with their jobs, it could increase organizational performance (Dayal & Thakur, 2021). Human resource management involves complex normative issues concerning the legitimate utilization of people in organizations (Felgate, 2020). Human resource management constitutes a strategic approach for effective management of employees in an organization for gaining along with increasing competitive advantage and successful performance (Potgieter & Mokomane, 2020). Human resource management sees employees as functioning resources longing to be effectively managed (Potgieter & Mokomane, 2020). In recent decades, research tailored to effects on human resource management systems exhibited several characteristics molding the global human resource management inquiry (Xia et al., 2020). Human resource practices leaped from the business sector and substantially changed the approach to managing people within the public sector (Xia et al., 2020). Integrating the utilization of human resource practices inside the

strategic planning process allows organizations to better reach their goals and objectives (Mekonnen & Azaj, 2020). Human resource practices used by every organization/business to analyze their performance. (Dayal & Thakur, 2021). Human resource practices considered the major tool to increase performance (Jashari & Kutllovci, 2020). The performance of an organization derives from rewarding change management to prospering and succeeding while adapting to the current environment (Zainon et al., 2020). Organizational performance refers to the results of various practices and procedures occurring during daily operations within a company (Musoga et al., 2021). Human resource practices utilized by every organization to operate their work smoothly (Dayal & Thakur, 2021). It assists in establishing a good relationship with the organization and the employees working for the organization (Dayal & Thakur, 2021). The individual nuances of getting human resource management to function between the organization and the employees were human resource practices.

Human Resource Practices

In today's competitive business arena, enterprises concentrate on effectiveness and efficiency within their business operations (Noopur & Rajib, 2021). Today's business organizations are operating in an exceptionally competitive environment (Pattnaik & Sahoo, 2020). Organizations, must, therefore, have a competitive advantage to triumph over their competitors (Pattnaik & Sahoo, 2020). Hence, human resources considered to be more pertinent and powerful resources for sustaining a competitive advantage than other types of resources (Pattnaik & Sahoo, 2020). Human resources grew to be the last frontiers to sustaining competitive advantage within an organization (Pattnaik & Sahoo, 2020). The dynamic of the new global economy changed the way organizations decide their goals (Jesiah & Pachayappan, 2020). Allocations of human resources in businesses viewed as a method to raise adequate business

practices to benchmark business functions and performance (Jesiah & Pachayappan, 2020). Human resources systems challenged reskilling human resources functions and locating methods to re-aligning along with re-engaging employees corresponding to business goals (Jesiah & Pachayappan, 2020). The human resources role is critical and at the heart of most significant decisions within any business, rapidly expanding its influence, and impacting the workplace (Jesiah & Pachayappan, 2020). The human resources system assists individuals to cope with disruption and aid organizations evolve faster (Jesiah & Pachayappan, 2020). Effective human resources create positive effects on performance in general (Matookchund & Steyn, 2019). Over the past 15 years, researchers examined the link between human resource practices and organizational performance (Youndt & Snell, 2020). Human resource practices defined as strategies and policies performed by an organization to guarantee employees work productively to achieve the organizational objectives and ambitions (Noranee et al., 2021). Human resource practices in context possess ethical, legal, and monetary implications with a large influence on the perceptions of employees about practices in an organization (Grobler et al., 2019). In recent decades, the realization of the demand for human resource practices along with supporting employees and elevating their well-being grew (Villajos et al., 2019). Early research in this simply viewed performance impacts on individual human resource practices to be manning, staffing, and compensation (Youndt & Snell, 2020). A consensus among studies is the effectiveness of human resource practices comprise recruitment of the correct employee, policies for competitive compensation along with benefit plans, large engagement of employees, adequate promotion, advancement, progression along with empowerment opportunities, involvement with human resource development practices along with cognitive, emotional, organizational policy-making involving behavioral engagement, effective conflict resolution

leading to positive results, and substantially lower quit along with dismissal rate (Basnyat & Lao, 2020). Human resource practices are those activities linking to specific practices along with formal policies targeting to develop, stimulate, attract, and keep employees who possess successful endeavors and support for the organization (Angonga & Florah, 2019). Human resource practices usually consist of sophisticated hiring procedures, developmental performance appraisals, considerable investment in training, teamwork, extensive communication, job design with the motivational process, performance related to wages/promotion, harmonization, and job security (Ho et al., 2020). Recruitment grew into one of the most significant human resource practices in organizations during the past decades (Miloshevik et al., 2020). The search for talent along with skills on one side and intense market rivals on the other additionally illuminated the significance of recruitment along with selection methods (Miloshevik et al., 2020). Organizations began developing proactive, perplexing recruitment policies along with rigorous selection methods to allure talents and construct their human capital pool (Miloshevik et al., 2020). Successful organizations developed proactive recruitment strategies allowing the searching along with employing applicants to possess skills along with the knowledge of their immediate and future demands (Miloshevik et al., 2020). Recruitment is a method, organizations use to locate, attract, select, and keep employees suited to their existing along with future needs (Miloshevik et al., 2020). Recruitment contains a set of functions designed to recognize and attract a worthwhile group of candidates for a specific position, whereas the selection process consists of specific tools utilized by organizations to select the top candidate within the pool of applicants (Miloshevik et al., 2020). Organizations are constantly searching for new ways to attract as many top-quality candidates as possible and cultivate comprehensive recruitment strategies (Miloshevik et al., 2020). This is much in demand, especially in presence of constricted labor

markets (Miloshevik et al., 2020). Human resource practices are a basic component of any organization's survival (Goyal & Patwardhan, 2021). One of the significant areas to have a meaningful impact on employee turnover is the human resource practices belonging to the hotel market (Basnyat & Lao, 2020). Despite significant economic and social contributions delivered by hotels and the roles of human resource practices act in influencing employee turnover, an exploration of this problem from hotel employees' views, drawing the results from other segments of the hospitality industry can generalize the neglect of hotels largely (Basnyat & Lao, 2020). Turnover is extremely costly for an organization in terms of alluring along with locating skilled employees with the necessary experience, training new employees, and the cost related to replacing employees if they choose to leave (Mehrez & Bakri, 2019). Understanding the reasons and factors associated with departing and staying in an organization has great importance for it gives an employer knowledge on how to formulate strategies for reducing turnover rates (Mehrez & Bakri, 2019). Employee turnover is a major issue for many organizations globally (Mehrez & Bakri, 2019). Many researchers suggest different human resource practices could affect employees' turnover decisions in various manners (Mehrez & Bakri, 2019). Many human resource practices considered motivators for employees staying or departing an organization (Mehrez & Bakri, 2019). To retain employees within an organization, one approach can be with human resource practitioners through the implementation of human resource practices (Noranee et al., 2021). Employee retention is crucial in most organizations (Noranee et al., 2021). Employees are the most important asset of any organization (Noranee et al., 2021). One of the most effective approaches to decreasing the possibility of employees departing an organization is the incorporation of human resource practices (Noranee et al., 2021). Efficient human resource practices could decrease the level of employee thoughts of departing, thus will increase the level

of retention (Noranee et al., 2021). However, it is difficult to keep an employee especially proficient ones to remain loyal to the organization, and losses of this talent give an enormous disadvantage to the organization (Noranee et al., 2021). By keeping human resource practices implemented, it would increase the organization's profitability such as enhancing productivity level spawning from satisfied employees happy to work in the organization (Noranee et al., 2021). Employee satisfaction could generate a rejuvenation toward the execution of the human resource practice of employee retention.

Employee Retention

The hospitality industry experienced quick growth over the past few decades (Chang & Busser, 2020). Apart from the substantial financial benefits gained, the growth also generated concerns about the lack of talent (Chang & Busser, 2020). Skilled and talented employees departing the hospitality industry introduce a deficit of talent and a threat to sustainable employment within the hospitality industry (Chang & Busser, 2020). Turnover of skillful employees becomes a major concern of managers within today's business realm especially because of costs incurred for replacing and missed productivity of them (Ivana, 2020). With the constant increasing competition, employee retention becomes a difficult task for employers (Yumnam & Singh, 2019). Employee retention is a method adopted by organizations to sustain an effective workforce and meet operational requirements concurrently (Yumnam & Singh, 2019). Employee retention comprises procedures making employees part of an organization for an extended period until they retired or until the completion of a project (Ivana, 2020). Employee retention describes a systematic approach of an organization to construct and nurture a working environment encouraging employees to stay (Shrestha, 2019). The most important aspect to ponder for retention of employees is selecting the right individual, empowering the employee to

perform the work, building a sense of belongingness with the organization, having employees act as part of the organization by showing faith along with trust in them, furnishing better insight along with feedback, constituting high organizational moral along with proving recognition to the doers, and finally establishing an environment allowing employees to enjoy having fun together (Yumnam & Singh, 2019). An adequate employer should be knowledgeable about attracting and keeping its employees (Yumnam & Singh, 2019). Once the right individual becomes recruited, retention practices give the tools needed to support them (Shrestha, 2019). Retention of employees, especially urbane knowledgeable employees has always been a major issue for organizations (Srivastava & Mir, 2020). In the same aspect, employers are growing increasingly philosophical regarding the dilemma of turnover, and in most circumstances, budgeting for it by trying to formalize and tailor work processes to be easily transferred to new employees (Srivastava & Mir, 2020). Overall, in the new business landscape, we find employees continuing to seek avenues where they could make real their work commitment (Srivastava & Mir, 2020). The business landscape across the globe became extremely competitive and organizations functioning in this environment have the challenge to keep talented employees (Naveed et al., 2021). To that end, new employees favor opportunities to increase their skills, a ductile work environment, avenues to newer hardware along with software, and the means to job rotation along with horizontal mobility (Srivastava & Mir, 2020). An employer should be capable of deploying employee retention as a suitable human resource practice. Employers must develop and retain high-quality employees to stay competitive and profitable (Subramaniam et al., 2019). Employers failing to retain high-quality employees become not only understaffed but staffed with under-quality employees (Subramaniam et al., 2019). With the drastic changes within the business world, organizations are confronting more diverse situations (Lai, 2021). To

face these challenges, organizations require more experience employees because those employees possess skills and adaptability (Lai, 2021). This advantage, however, could vanish with the departure of the employees (Lai, 2021). Therefore, the way to retain employees, especially those possessing unique capabilities is a critical piece to an organization's success (Lai, 2021). It is pertinent to develop an environment not only to motivate employees to remain in the organization but to reduce the costs connected to high turnover (Naveed et al., 2021). At the same moment, the organization not only carries the cost in monetary form due to employee turnover but the weight produced by the workload perhaps will transfer to the surviving employees as overall the workload stays constant (Naveed et al., 2021). Consequently, organizations lose their long-term employees and possibly their customers as well (Naveed et al., 2021). Sometimes, organizations bestow indirect benefits to employees are less costly to the organization but are beneficial to the employees and act as a part in increasing the performance of their employees also (Naveed et al., 2021). As a basic part of the actual wealth of organizations, human capital considered the most crucial element of intellectual capital (Sepahvand & Khodashahri, 2021). Because of the intense environment of competition and the scarcity of seasoned along with skilled employees, it is crucial for the modern organization to discover along with retaining those well-educated, skilled employees, which leads to establishing competitive advantages (Sepahvand & Khodashahri, 2021). Therefore, recruiting, training, and keeping are powerful and reliable aspects that significantly enhance organizational performance along with resolving crises (Sepahvand & Khodashahri, 2021). Successful employee retention is necessary for an organization's solidity, growth, and revenue (Sepahvand & Khodashahri, 2021). The bottom line is extended longevity of an employee's tenure becomes beneficial for the organization's total performance (Sepahvand & Khodashahri, 2021). High employee turnover

increases funds for resources, recruitment, and time when filling open positions (Sepahvand & Khodashahri, 2021). Employees are especially productive and satisfied thriving within an attractive working environment (Sepahvand & Khodashahri, 2021). It is, therefore, constantly an advantage to be as intriguing as an employer as conceivable (Sepahvand & Khodashahri, 2021). In addition, the employer enlarges the number of applications collected and decreases voluntary turnover (Sepahvand & Khodashahri, 2021). Retentions translate into preventing good employees from departing the organization and thereby raising the organization's profitability and productivity (Sepahvand & Khodashahri, 2021). It is widely acknowledged employee retention depends mainly on recruitment policies along with human resources practices within the organization (Sepahvand & Khodashahri, 2021). The goal of employee retention is to keep qualified employees of the organization indefinitely, due to qualified employees being invaluable intangible assets within the organization (Sepahvand & Khodashahri, 2021). Employee retention is a procedure where an organization is capable to keep its potential employees remaining loyal to the organization for a lengthy period (Sepahvand & Khodashahri, 2021). Retention of employees within the organization is a pertinent parameter in evaluating the success level of any organization (Sepahvand & Khodashahri, 2021). An industrial market movement toward globalization alters the behavior of employees in the organization (Sepahvand & Khodashahri, 2021). Therefore, organizations should recognize their important along with effective employees, then attempt to meet their employment, family, educational, and social requirements (Sepahvand & Khodashahri, 2021). Benefits of keeping important employees consist of the organization's ability to achieve its strategic business objective and gain a competitive advantage over current along with previous competitors (Sepahvand & Khodashahri, 2021). Human resource practices direly affect employee retention (Sepahvand & Khodashahri, 2021). Human resource

management dictates the execution of management standards to handle the workforce of an organization (Sepahvand & Khodashahri, 2021). Although management cannot always avert the voluntary turnover of their valuable employees, incorporating effective policies and standards with respect to the management of its personnel may tremendously reduce the turnover decisions (Sepahvand & Khodashahri, 2021). With the rising competition in business, the need for skilled employees rose causing employee retention to become a significant challenge for organizations (Chakravarti & Chakraborty, 2020). Management often obtains huge investments on developing organizational talent and the formal withdrawal of a talented employee is not crucial to the organization but creates a detrimental impact on other organizational employees as well (Chakravarti & Chakraborty, 2020). Every organization today confronts the challenge of recruiting skilled professionals and developing talent (Yumnam & Singh, 2019). (Yumnam & Singh, 2019). To manage top talent requires a consistent balance between human aspirations and strategy along with the monetary needs of the organization (Yumnam & Singh, 2019). This was talent retention. Talent retention simply describes the organization's ability to keep its skilled employees (Mey et al., 2021). A good retention policy begins from the time of selection of the employee and continues until the instance they depart the organization (Chakravarti & Chakraborty, 2020). In a globally competitive market, organizations work to obtain and retain the best, skilled talents to achieve a competitive advantage over competitors (Tripathi et al., 2020). When the talented and proficient workforce begins preferring other organizations for employment, then it hampers the growth within the organization (Tripathi et al., 2020). Losing skilled employees results in despair and insufficient productivity of other existing employees (Tripathi et al., 2020). So, it is pertinent for organizations to target the retention of current employees (Tripathi et al., 2020). Organizations are working hard to reach success by achieving

competitive advantage and a resource deemed one of most valued is the human resource an organization employs (Narayanan et al., 2019). Although conversations on productivity and effectiveness remain on course, issues with turnover, which plays a crucial role in calculating effectiveness still stay unresolved (Narayanan et al., 2019). Staff turnover can decrease organizational performance and can become costly with the need to handle replacement costs (Redondo et al., 2021). Organizations encouraged to lessen the turnover of the company's proficient employees to ensure productivity, condition of work, earnings, competitive advantage, and other related conclusions (Redondo et al., 2021). To resolve these problems, organizations began adopting various strategies to keep a talented workforce (Tripathi et al., 2020). Organizations formulate strategies to keep employees (Naveed et al., 2021). It is through effective retention strategies allows enhancing the ability of organizations to attract and keep their human capital (Shrestha, 2019). This human resource practice was an extension of an organization's capabilities to retain talent in their job positions through retention strategies.

Retention Strategies

Employee retention is extremely imperative in all organizations and therefore, possessing employee retention strategies increases the likelihood of long-term employees (Noranee et al., 2021). The retention strategies depend on the human capital the organization possesses. Human capital regarded as valuable, scarce, non-imitable, and non-sustainable in any organization (Dash & Roy, 2020). Human capital is a considerable differentiating factor and hence reaches overall organization objectives in a remarkable way (Dash & Roy, 2020). The significance of human capital appears only noticeable when they contend with competitors and gain a competitive advantage (Dash & Roy, 2020). Retention is an adequate strategy endorsed by all organizations to keep a committed and competent workforce (Dash & Roy, 2020). Retaining employees is an

issue demanding attention (Jaganjac et al., 2020). There is a particular number of employees contributing to stimulating the working atmosphere by which organizations meet increased productivity, sales, and profitability, but a decrease in employee turnover, and absenteeism (Jaganjac et al., 2020). The world of business changes at an accelerated pace (Jaganjac et al., 2020). Organizations can achieve plenty depending on their adaptation to global changes and imagining future trends within human resource management (Jaganjac et al., 2020). The organization may function locally or regionally but individual employees could be mobile, especially employees with specific knowledge (Jaganjac et al., 2020). This specific knowledge based on the talent of the employees. Because of emerging markets, the business world in 10-20 years will become challenging due to the lack of talented employees (Deeba, 2020). The most important asset in any organization within the 21st century, either business or non-business, is the talented employees (Deeba, 2020). However, the notion to attract, keep, and motivate this talent is challenging due to increased turnover costs comprising loss of corporate memory, productivity, and intellectual along with social capital (Nayak et al., 2021). The direct costs consist of a new applicant, lost time, recruiting, interviewing, orientation, and new employee onboarding (Nayak et al., 2021). Costs for the loss of an employee can tally up to 2.5 times the yearly salary paid for the work (Nayak et al., 2021). Talented employees act in a significant role in the success of an organization (Mabaso et al., 2021). Evidence suggests employees having high degrees of motivation and loyalty are likely to stay with the organization for an extended period (Mabaso et al., 2021). More competitors are coming into the market and exhausting an already insufficient talent pool (Mabaso et al., 2021). Organizations immeasurably invest in recruiting along with selecting employees and invest even more in educating along with developing them over time (Mabaso et al., 2021). Highly talented employees normally possess a larger variety of opportunities accessible to them (Mabaso et al., 2021). Organizations must do everything they can to keep talent in their organizations (Mabaso et al., 2021). One approach was developing retention strategies. The usage of the word strategy traces back so many centuries (Akpamah et al., 2021). Strategies are concise statements outlining a plan for action (Kittikunchotiwut, 2021). These action statements link an individual or group accountable and authorized to obtain specific results within a specified timeframe (Kittikunchotiwut, 2021). Action statements along with resolutions, and policies aid a community in reaching a vision or goals (Kittikunchotiwut, 2021). Employee retention is a method adopted by organizations to sustain an effective workforce and meet operational requirements concurrently (Yumnam & Singh, 2019). Employee retention comprises procedures making employees part of an organization for an extended period until they retired or until the completion of a project (Ivana, 2020). The combination these two concepts of strategies and employee retention deliberated into a collection of actions executed the premises of retention strategies by the leadership within an organization.

Summary

The key points discussed in the chapter were the intent of this literature review, the search parameters for locating relevant literature, the use of the Heideggerian phenomenological hermeneutics as the conceptual framework, and seven significant terms used as subtopics in this literature review. The seven significant terms were *employee turnover*, *talent*, *talent management*, *human resource management*, *human resources practices*, *employee retention*, and *retention strategies*. Convergence and divergence made by combining the intent of the literature review, the conceptual framework, and seven significant terms with an explanation of each term in detail. This literature review was conducive to the gaps found in the literature. One gap found

in the literature was the insufficient amount of empirical data on talent and talent management. A second gap found in the literature was the need for further research on retention strategies in SME hotels. Employee turnover, human resource management, human resources practices, and employee retention emphasized along with support the two gaps in this research study. The summary of this literature review logically led into Chapter 3 of this research study. Chapter 3 consisted of sections containing elements proposed for conducting this research study. These sections included Research Methodology and Design, Population and Sample, Materials or Instrumentation, Study Procedures, Data Analysis, Assumptions, Limitations, Delimitations, and Ethical Assurances. Chapter 3 contained elements to provide a better understanding of the approach, target population, method for collecting data, and required actions for the study.

Chapter 3: Research Method

The problem to be addressed in this study was the lack of utilization for retention strategies to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels. The purpose of this qualitative phenomenological study was to interpret the perception of hotel managers through their lived experiences of utilized retention strategies to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels. There were two research questions consisting of inquiries regarding the most and least utilized retention strategies: (a) what retention strategy through lived experiences perceived as the one most utilized to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels and (b) what retention strategy through lived experiences perceived as the one least utilized to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels? This research focused on interpreting the perception of hotel managers; ideally identifying the qualitative research methodology with phenomenological research design was the most feasible approach for this study. The appropriate methodology and design along with the viable content in this chapter were essential elements of this study.

Research Methodology and Design (Nature of the Study)

The methodology and design entailed a qualitative phenomenological research study approach. Qualitative research concentrates on probing and investigating the world by examining human behaviors (McGinley et al., 2021). Phenomenology is a philosophy developed by Edmund Husserl around the middle 20th century (Guillen, 2019). The addressed problem in this study was the lack of utilization for retention strategies to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels. This method allowed for probing and investigating into SME hotels within the hospitality industry. Qualitative research depends on

several factors such as philosophical stances, a process in the research, questions constructed for research, and the extent of knowledge along with available resources (Pathiranage et al., 2020). Qualitative research deemed flexible and exploratory research affording participants opportunities to share their experiences with listening researchers without preconceived hypotheses (Prosek & Gibson, 2021). Qualitative research contains a plethora of theoretical paradigms, an array of methods, methodologies, and strategies for research (Lanka et al., 2020). The purpose of this study was to interpret the perception of hotel managers through their lived experiences of utilized retention strategies to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels. This method allowed for interpreting the perception of these hotel managers within these SME hotels within the hospitality industry. Qualitative research is distinctly interpretive (Mathotaarachchi & Thilakarathna, 2021). Qualitative research is a procedure functioning as a naturalistic, interpretive domain, steered by the standards along with principles of relativist, constructive ontology, and epistemology with interpretivist (Mathotaarachchi & Thilakarathna, 2021). Qualitative research enables exploration into complex contexts through valuing dual constructed meanings and phenomena interpretations (Esmene & Kirsop-Taylor, 2021). These meanings assist research with comprehending nuanced influences surrounding development into specific cultural and social norms (Esmene & Kirsop-Taylor, 2021). Qualitative researchers identify certain participants as more likely to possess "rich" data or insight than other individuals, therefore more relevant along with useful in achieving the purpose of the research and answering research questions (Johnson et al., 2020). Researchers ponder how various constructs interest to portray the individuals' experience of an existing phenomenon instead of relying on predetermined variables assumed by the researchers to be impactful (Prosek & Gibson, 2021). The power of the qualitative methodology is the meaning

and theories generated by individuals who lived through the experience (Prosek & Gibson, 2021). Lived experiences methods become most applicable to researchers targeting to explore a specific topic in depth deriving from the context the phenomenon exists (Prosek & Gibson, 2021). Qualitative research concentrates on having reasoning for lived, observed phenomenon within a particular context with distinctively designated individuals, instead of attempting to generalize from the sample to the population (Johnson et al., 2020).

The research design for this study was the phenomenological research design. The phenomenological approach in research surfaced as an answer to the radicalism toward what is objectifiable (Guillen, 2019). Based on life experiences regarding an occurrence from an individual's perspective (Guillen, 2019). Phenomenology is a type of qualitative research searching for a deeper understanding and noting common experiences of individuals with specific matters (Nzonzo & Du Plessis, 2020). This approach illustrated analysis of the most complex parts of human life beyond quantifiable parts (Guillen, 2019). To conduct research for this approach it is must to know the conception along with principles of phenomenology including the method of this approach field of study and mechanisms for searching for the meanings (Guillen, 2019). Knowing the experiences linked to stories along with anecdotes is fundamental to allow us to comprehend the nature of context dynamics and possibly transform it (Guillen, 2019). Phenomenology concentrates on experiences and highlights the sense surrounding everyday life, the meaning of being human, and the experiences of what we become (Guillen, 2019). In this approach, the most important aspect is to comprehend the phenomenon as a part of a pertinent whole and there is no conceivable way to analyze it without a holistic view in relation to the experience it belongs to (Guillen, 2019). Researchers can use other types of qualitative research designs suitable for conducting their studies. Grounded theory,

ethnography, case study, and narrative were other types of qualitative research designs. Grounded theory is conducive to exploring the process, action, and interaction originating from the participants' perspective (Pathiranage et al., 2020). Ethnography design is conducive when unearthing cultural groups in natural settings (Pathiranage et al., 2020). The case study is a design of qualitative methodology allowing deep exploration into a phenomenon or sole case (Prosek & Gibson, 2021). A narrative is a specific form of discourse, an approach for comprehending one's own along with others' actions toward organizing events and linking viewed consequences of actions along with events over time (Thorsen et al., 2020). Phenomenological was the most feasible design due to the involvement of the interpretations of the hotel managers' perception of retention strategies through their lived experiences.

The qualitative research methodology was more feasible to use for this study than the quantitative research methodology. The quantitative research study would be not an appropriate research methodology for this study. The objectives of qualitative research are normally the point of exit from traditional quantitative methods (Mathotaarachchi & Thilakarathna, 2021). Quantitative research typically aligns methods for searching objectively to measure phenomenon and tests along with verifying relationships between variables (Lanka et al., 2020). Most qualitative research utilizes a more inductive approach while a deductive approach is typically found in quantitative research (Lanka et al., 2020). While quantitative research often focuses on maximizing statistical power gathered from a practical large sample size, qualitative research often gathers a small practical number of cases to study in-depth (Farrugia, 2019). While subjects or cases of the quantitative research strip their context, the smaller number linked to qualitative research allows exploration into detail and richness belonging to the collected data (Farrugia, 2019). The value of qualitative research resides in its ability to carry a more diverse perspective

than quantitative research (Lanka et al., 2020). The qualitative methodology is often characterized by inquiries into only a small number of instances the phenomenon exists within a complex context possessing many different features (Roald et al., 2021). Therefore, several features belonging to quantitative research like random sampling, where the objective is obtaining unbiased selected participants, are barely in qualitative research (Roald et al., 2021). It was more advantageous to use a qualitative research methodology instead of a quantitative research methodology for this study.

Population and Sample

The sample population was hotel managers from SME hotels in multiple cities throughout the state of Georgia, located in the U.S. These hotel managers consisted of hotel general managers (GMs) and hotel assistant general managers (AGMs). The highest level of leadership in a hotel is the hotel general manager, they set the tone for the hotel staff (Sandstrom & Reynolds, 2020). The addressed problem of this study was the lack of utilization of retention strategies for retaining talent and reducing employee turnover within SME hotels. These hotel managers articulated answers from asked questions, by the researcher, of what they perceived as the most and the least utilized retention strategies through their lived experiences. An interpretation of their perception formulated from these hotel managers' responses to questions asked during scheduled interviews. There were three requirements for the participants: (a) were age 18 or older, (b) served within the last 5 years as GM or AGM at a hotel property, and (c) employed more than 10 but less than 250 employees while serving as GM or AGM at hotel property. The participants viewed these three requirements prior to the study in the recruitment email (see Appendix A).

Recruitment for these participants was through one mass email in a blind carbon copy (BCC) recipient format. McGee et al. (2019) conveyed the BCC recipient format protects the privacy of all the recipients in the email. McGee et al. explained in the BCC recipient the recipients will not be visible to other recipients of the email. McGee et al. expressed the BCC recipient format stops the recipients from receiving future emails within the thread because the recipients are not on the reply-all responses. Email communication either small or large scale represents a substantively imperative, easily accessed, systematic, and analytical flexible form of data for interest group communication (Albert, 2020). All prospective participants received this email for recruitment concurrently. This afforded all potential participants the same opportunity to be part of this study. The data collected from these participants was through 1:1 in-person semi-structured interviews. The semi-structured interviews were conduits for the data expressed by participants on how they perceive retention strategies through a series of asked interview questions (see Appendix B).

The sampling method was a non-probability technique. Qualitative research uses a non-probability sampling approach because it does not yield statistical representative samples or gives statistical inference (Shahi et al., 2020). Qualitative research consisted of several sampling methods. Convenience sampling was the non-probability sampling method to obtain these hotel managers for this study. Convenience was the most feasible sampling method for this study due to the accessibility and location of the potential participants. Fisher and Bloomfield (2019) outlined convenience sampling to be a technique whereby the selected sample has the basis of being convenient with accessibility to the researcher. The geographical location of the study made the research convenient for the researcher. Opportunistic, purposive, theoretical, and conceptually driven approaches were other sampling methods researchers used in qualitative

research. Opportunistic is the sampling method involving researchers capturing favorable situations occurring while the study is in progress, grasping emerging opportunities along the way for data collection (Farrugia, 2019). Purposive is the sampling method involving researchers deliberately and purposefully choosing the sample they deemed the most fruitful to answer the research question (Farrugia, 2019). Theoretical is the sampling method where sampling decisions follow the theoretical framework underlying the study or the theory emerging from the data collection (Farrugia, 2019). Conceptually driven approaches comprise purposive and theoretical sampling (Farrugia, 2019).

The sample size allowed for the collection of the necessary amount of data to complete this study. The sample size is at the researcher's discretion, naturally may often translate to the sample size determined by the number of participants who experienced the phenomenon and are available to the researcher (Ellis, 2020). Creswell and Báez (2021) expressed the group size for phenomenological research may vary from three to 15 participants and the researcher can choose the population sample size to fit the research. The population sample size for this study was 15 participants. This maximized the researcher's effort in collecting data during the study. The researcher accepted the first 15 responses meeting the criteria to participate. In a recent study, Koseoglu et al. (2020) conducted a qualitative research study on key success factors of strategy formulation and implementation within the hotel market in Hong Kong, China. Koseoglu et al. used 15 top-level hotel managers as participants initially. Koseoglu et al. increased the population size from 15 participants to 21 participants for saturation. Saturation considered when the research recognizes no new concepts or information on the research (Alam, 2021). Saturation is normally recognized as collecting enough data to achieve the research objective (Alam, 2021). This study possessed the same saturation principles as the study conducted by Koseoglu et al.

and had six additional participants added to achieve the research objective. The population sample size for this study increased from 15 participants to 21 participants for saturation.

Instrumentation

The semi-structured interview was the instrumentation for collecting data from the participants during the study. Data captured through semi-structured interviews was from lived experiences of the target population. The interview is perhaps the most widely utilized methodological and research instrument in social science; notable for being a staple of qualitative research (Edwards & Holland 2020). It deems a central data collection resource utilized across the entire range of disciplines (Edwards & Holland 2020). For some, the interview is a method relied on excessively by qualitative researchers (Edwards & Holland 2020). There can be a thematic, topic-focused, biographical, or narrative approach with topics or beginning points for discussion handled in a fluid structure allowing unexpected issues to emerge (Edwards & Holland 2020). The semi-structured interviews for this study was 1:1 in-person. When an interview is in-person, it assists with stimulating in-depth responses from the participants (Alam, 2021). There is an interactional swapping of dialogue between more than two participants and inperson or remote context establishing a relatively informal tone (Edwards & Holland 2020). The semi-structured interviews gained depth through a series of interview questions. The key point of in-depth interviews is the depth of focus on the participant (Suer & Demirtas, 2021). The semistructured interview questions coincided with the research questions. Interview questions based on the professional background of the participant and retention strategies.

The instrument origin evolved from the data needed to inform the reader about the participants in the study and the two research questions. The semi-structured interview questions for the instrument were in three separate sections. The first section was interview questions to

obtain professional background data of the participants in the study. The second section was interview questions relating to retention strategy deriving from the two research questions. The third section was interview questions reflecting on the questions in the first and second sections.

The semi-structured interviews rendered the opportunity to highlight validity and reliability during the collection of the data. Although the idea of validity and reliability relates closely, the idea expresses contrasting properties toward the measuring instrument (Sürücü & Maslakçı, 2020). Normally, a measuring instrument could be reliable and not be valid, but a valid measuring instrument is most likely to be reliable (Sürücü & Maslakçı, 2020). Validity categorizes the level at which a measurement gives an adequate answer (McDonald et al., 2019). Validity characterized by the meaningful and suitable interpretation of the data collected from the measuring instrument as an outcome during the analyses (Sürücü & Maslakçı, 2020). Validity established for this instrument was through the eligibility requirements for the participants. The participants had to served as a hotel GM or hotel AGM within the last 5 years and employed 10 to 250 employees. This validated the participants' knowledge of the topic relating to the two research questions. Reliability categorizes the level at which a measurement generates the same answer (McDonald et al., 2019). Reliability is a gauge for the stability of measured values collected in repeated measurements with the same conditions utilizing the same measuring instrument (Sürücü & Maslakçı, 2020). Reliability established for this instrument was through the actual semi-structured interviews having the same questions, in the same setting, in the same format, and at the same duration, but scheduled at various times for all participants in this study. This showed the reliable capabilities of the instrument for use in future research studies.

Study Procedures

Study procedures consisted of four phases. The four phases were the Recruitment Phase, Interview Phase, Transcribe Phase, and Study Closure Phase. The phases were in sequential order beginning with the Recruitment Phase and ending with the Study Closure Phase. Execution of the phases occurred after NCU Institutional Review Board (IRB) approved the research study and issued a Letter of Approval (see Appendix C).

Recruitment Phase

In this phase, the researcher performed a series of tasks involving gathering participants before the Interview Phase. This phase comprised of five tasks: (a) visited SME hotels within multiple cities located in the State of Georgia to collect, available to the public, business cards of the hotel GMs and hotel AGMs from the hotel properties' front desk or front office, (b) sent one mass recruitment email to the prospective participants with the emails found on business cards, (c) provided a telephone call to each potential participant who replies to recruitment email and answer incoming telephone calls of potential participants desiring to correspond via telephone, (d) screened each potential participant to ensure they meet eligibility requirements, and (e) scheduled a date and time at a designated location with individuals meeting eligibility requirements to participate in an interview for the study. The researcher ended the Recruitment Phase once the sample size reached 21 participants.

Interview Phase

In this phase, the researcher performed a series of tasks involving interviewing the participants before the Transcribe Phase. This phase comprised of nine tasks: (a) arrived at the participant's hotel property 30 minutes prior to the interview to meet with the participant and setup the interview space, (b) ensured the interview space was in a private and quiet area, (c) set

up of personal computer and audio recorder in interview space, (d) read over consent letter (see Appendix D) with the participant, (e) reiterated to the participant they can stop the interview at any time, (f) started the interview by turning on the audio recorder after the participant acknowledges the consent letter, (g) asked the participant all prescribed interview questions, (h) stopped the interview after the participant answers all interview questions, and (i) gave participant \$50 gift card for participating. The researcher ended the Interview Phase once each participant in the study received a gift card.

Transcribe Phase

In this phase, the researcher performed a series of tasks involving transcribing the transcript of the interview before the Study Closure Phase. This phase comprised of four tasks:

(a) sent the audio recording of the interview to transcribe agency, (b) sent the participant a copy of the interview transcript once completed by transcribing agency, (c) saved an electronic data file of all participants' interview transcript on a secure digital (SD) card, and (d) stored SD card in private safe for 3-5 years before destroying. The researcher ended the Transcribe Phase once each participant in the study received a copy of their interview transcript and the SD card was in a private safe.

Study Closure Phase

In this phase, the researcher will perform a series of tasks involving ending the study and ceasing all data collection. This phase comprises three tasks: (a) submitted Study Closure Form to NCU's IRB, (b) obtained confirmation from NCU's IRB on receiving Study Closure Form for the study, and (c) prepared transcripts of the participants' interviews generated by transcribing agency for data analysis utilizing CAQDAS NVivo. The researcher ended the Study Closure Phase once NCU's IRB confirmed receiving Study Closure Form.

Data Analysis

Methods for qualitative data analysis consist of an assortment of techniques, with the selected approach depending on the methodology, the collected data, and questions derived from the researcher (Fisher & Bloomfield, 2019). This research study used thematic analysis for analyzing the data. Fisher and Bloomfield (2019) expressed thematic analysis identifies themes, patterns, and similar threads from the data. Thematic analysis is an unambiguous approach for conducting hermeneutic content analysis from a group of analyses formed from non-numerical data (Roberts et al., 2019). It establishes patterns of recognition utilized in content analysis with themes or codes manifesting from the data becoming the segment for analysis (Roberts et al., 2019). The process consists of the recognition of themes relevant to a particular research concentration, research question, the context within the research, and the framework (Roberts et al., 2019). This approach enables data to have a description and interpretation for meaning (Roberts et al., 2019). After there is the identification of all themes, the researcher determines themes essentiality to understanding the meaning of the phenomenon and incidental occurrences (Prosek & Gibson, 2021). NVivo was the CAQDAS for conducting thematic analysis of the dataset. When managing extremely large data collections or complex research designs, computer software is favorable for assisting researchers in coding, arranging, and weighting data elements (Johnson et al., 2020). While such software assists in managing data analyses and interpretation but it is still the responsibility of the researcher (Johnson et al., 2020). NVivo gives a more flexible approach to categorizing rich-text data and increasing the quality of generated results (Alam, 2021). The dataset came from the answers during interviews with participants and transcribed into transcripts to upload into NVivo.

The role of the researcher came into play before, during, and after conducting the interviews for the research study. Before conducting the interviews, the researcher ensured the interview questions for the participant linked to the addressed problem in the study, the purpose of the study, and the research questions of the study. The researcher identified and labeled all participants using a sequential numbering system. The sequential numbering system was Participant-1 through Participant-21. The researcher established codes for the dataset in NVivo. Coding consists of the assignment of labels on portions of text, pictures, or various types of data (Mitchell & Schmitz, 2021). The researcher read the consent letter to the participant and ensured the participant understood the intent of the letter. The researcher tested the audio recording device before recording. The researcher ensured the participant was ready for the interview and started recording. While conducting the interview, the researcher asked interviewees interview questions in a clear and concise manner. The researcher took notes on a separate document of the interview for each participant. The researcher observed the participant's body language and facial expressions during the interview. Observations indicate the observer is looking and listening to events appropriately and the participant's observation gives a direct interpretation of the phenomenon (Alam, 2021). The researcher stopped the audio recording device after each participant answers all interview questions. After conducting the interview, the researcher had the recordings from the audio recording device transcribed into a transcript. The researcher sent the audio recordings of all participants to a transcriber to generate transcripts. Transcription used to anonymize research participants and allow extraction from the dataset used in journal articles, reports, and various forms of dissemination supporting the researchers' claims (Jenkins et al., 2021). The researcher sent a copy of the participant's interview transcript only to the participant. The researcher uploaded the transcripts to NVivo for data analysis.

Assumptions

Assumptions defined as an unsubstantiated assertion or belief concerning a system requiring establishment for the system to have manipulation in an advantageous manner to the intended circumstance (Ooi et al., 2019). An assumption distinguished as a self-evident truth, a tested belief, and a set limitation (Ooi et al., 2019). There were six assumptions anticipated for this study. The first assumption was a belief the participants were truthful, open, honest, and forthcoming with their answers during the semi-structured interviews. The researcher used this assumption to view the trustworthiness of the data. The second assumption was a belief the participants' professional experiences allowed them to give viable answers to the questions during the semi-structured interviews. The researcher used this assumption to view the credibility of the data. The third assumption was a belief the participants would not cancel the interview and be present at the scheduled time. The researcher used this assumption to ensure data collection in a timely manner. The fourth assumption was a belief the participants experienced a phenomenon through their lived experiences of retention strategies utilized to obtain talent in job positions and reduce turnover within a SME hotel. The researcher used this assumption to generate the premise of each participant has a particular experience. The fifth assumption was a belief the CAQDAS generated positive results through thematic analysis. The researcher used the results from the collected data to emphasize the addressed problem within the study. The final assumption was a belief the data collected through semi-structured interviews will answer the two research questions of this study. The researcher used this assumption to meet the main objective of the study. The rationale underlying these assumptions derived from examinations of the research methodology along with design, the sample population, instrumentation, study procedures, and data analysis of this study.

Limitations

In this study, the limitations inferred from the methodology of qualitative research. Limitations serve as weaknesses inside the study, could possibly influence the findings and results of the research (Ross & Zaidi, 2019). Identifying study limitations are realistically a pertinent segment of the scholarly process (Ross & Zaidi, 2019). No research design is flawless nor impervious to explicit and implicit biases; nonetheless, various methods can lessen the mark of study imitations (Ross & Zaidi, 2019). One limitation of this qualitative research study was the sampling method. Qualitative research methodology used non-random sampling and quantitative research methodology used random sampling. Mitigation of this limitation was by selecting a specific type of non-random sampling to perform during the study. The type of sampling for this qualitative research study was convenience sampling. A second limitation of this qualitative research study was collecting data pertaining to the professional background of the participants without the use of a questionnaire or survey. This qualitative research study used the semi-structured interview as the instrument to collect data from the participants. The quantitative research methodology may use questionnaires or surveys to collect data. Mitigation of this limitation was by adding professional background questions to the interview questions.

Delimitations

Delimitations identified by the researcher to give boundaries within this study.

Delimitations should illuminate what will or will not be within the research as a conscious and rational decision to allow the proposed research to be manageable (Coker, 2022). The esoteric, mysterious, and latent nature of delimitations with iterations such as scope, boundary, and conditions dictated by the researcher cloaked in secrecy the epistemology for the intended research (Coker, 2022). One delimitation of this study was the type of strategy addressed in the

topic. The problem to be addressed in this study was the lack of utilization for retention strategies to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover. The study involved retention strategies and no additional strategies. The existing literature in this study expanded retention strategies. A second delimitation of this study was the participants. The participants were hotel managers consisting only of GMs and AGMs. The purpose of this study was to conduct a qualitative phenomenological research study to interpret the perception of hotel managers through their lived experiences. These managers did not include managers from various departments throughout the hotel such as the front desk, housekeeping, maintenance/engineering, sales, events, fitness facility, and food & beverage. The conceptual framework for this study was Heideggerian phenomenological hermeneutics to interpret the perception of these hotel managers' lived experiences. A third delimitation of this study was the size of these hotel managers' hotel properties. The two research questions contained inquiries about the one most and least utilized retention strategy through these hotel managers' lived experiences within SME hotels. This study pertained only to SME hotels and did not include micro-enterprise hotels with less than 10 employees or large enterprise hotels with more than 250 employees. These delimitations were germane to the addressed problem, purpose, conceptual framework, research questions, and existing literature within this study.

Ethical Assurances

This study received approval from NCU's IRB prior to data collection. IRB safeguards the rights belonging to human research subjects, selected to participate in research activities performed under the affiliated institution (Sampoornam & Jothilakshmi, 2021). Research requiring IRB review comprises pilot studies and research involving human subjects utilizing medical or other devices (Marzinsky & Smith-Miller, 2019). This ensured this research met

requirements governed by NCU and provides satisfactory ethical assurances for the participants. The participants were hotel managers from SME hotels throughout multiple cities within the state of Georgia located in the U.S. These hotel managers received a series of questions during a semi-structured interview concerning their professional background and retention strategies. These important protections allow fieldwork researchers to gather candid responses from the participant who can speak freely without fear of reprisals (Dougherty, 2021). When data from participants are for publications, researchers need to ensure any statements from the participants are not traceable to the participants (Dougherty, 2021). There was a less than minimal risk to these participants during the study. The participants' personal information remained confidential. Confidentiality is a normal practice in social research and the participants expect confidentiality kept (Ulatowski & Walker, 2021). Confidentiality is an addition to privacy and primarily refers to safeguarding information, especially sensitive clinical information (Issa et al., 2020). Confidentiality concentrates on limiting the disclosure of proprietary information and restricting access to unauthorized entities (Ghondaghsaz et al., 2022). Correspondence with the participants was through a secured email account or 1:1 in-person. The researcher was the only individual with access to the participants' personal information.

The role of the researcher ensured the three ethical principles outlined in the Belmont Report. The Belmont Reported created by the National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and Behavioral Research in 1979 (Kamp et al., 2019). The Belmont Report outlined three ethical principles researchers must abide by (Kamp et al., 2019). The first principle was respect for persons. The most common technique for achieving respect for persons is utilizing informed consent (Kamp et al., 2019). Informed consent involves the approach with individuals understanding participation in the research is voluntary and the individual can halt

their participation at any time (Kamp et al., 2019). The informed consent process starts with first contact with the possible participants (Kamp et al., 2019). The participants received a consent letter before participating in this study. The second principle was beneficence. Beneficence expressed normally by the two rules of do not harm and maximize the anticipated benefits while minimizing expected harms (Kamp et al., 2019). Normally, the risk toward human subjects is not the collection of data but what the researcher uses the data for (Kamp et al., 2019). The third principle was justice. Justice gives moral obligations concerning the selection of participants, specifically with having fair procedures in participant selection (Kamp et al., 2019). The researcher stored the collected data on a SD card in a secured safe and intend to keep the data for 3-5 years. The researcher deleted electronic data from personal computer and destroyed any paperwork containing data from the study. The systematic biases impacting data collection and research approaches are known phenomenon challenging the truth (Johnston, 2022). There was an elimination of any biases through the use of a CAQDAS for thematic analysis. There were no biases connected to personal and professional experiences with the topic, problem, and context of this study and this strategy of utilizing a CAQDAS prevented influencing the analysis or findings.

Summary

This chapter contained an approach to address the problem of the lack of utilization for retention strategies to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels. This chapter contained an explanation of how the qualitative research methodology and phenomenological research design is an apparatus for interpreting the perception of hotel managers through their lived experiences of utilized retention strategies to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels. This chapter contained additional

sections such as Population and Sample, Instrumentation, Study Procedures, Data Analysis,
Assumption, Limitations, Delimitations, and Ethical Assurance to support the study. This chapter
logically led into Chapter 4. Chapter 4 had a detailed in-depth depiction of the findings found
during the study.

Chapter 4: Findings

The problem to be addressed in this study was the lack of utilization for retention strategies to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels. The purpose of this qualitative phenomenological study was to interpret the perception of hotel managers through their lived experiences of utilized retention strategies to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels. The problem to be addressed and the purpose of the study effectuated the two research questions: (a) what retention strategy through lived experiences perceived as the one most utilized to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels and (b) what retention strategy through lived experiences perceived as the one least utilized to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels? This chapter comprised an explanation depicting the trustworthiness of the data, results from the study conducted, evaluation of the findings, and a summary with key points from the chapter.

Trustworthiness of the Data

Crucial to all qualitative approaches of inquiry is demonstrating trustworthiness (Prosek & Gibson, 2021). The ensure the trustworthiness of the data for this study, there was a consideration for four specific strategies: (a) credibility, (b) transferability, (c) dependability, and (d) confirmability. Prosek & Gibson (2021) suggested trustworthiness is considering identifying specific strategies to support credibility, transferability, dependability, and confirmability when publishing qualitative research. The data proceeds like such to be trustworthy, the research must be replicable, and to guarantee replicability, researchers must ensure transparency of their data along with methods (Pratt et al., 2020). By trustworthiness, we express the level to which the reader evaluates whether the researcher is honest with how they carried out the research and

reasonable in their conclusions (Pratt et al., 2020). Credibility, transferability, dependability, and confirmability proved in the researcher's engagement with participants and collection of the data throughout the study.

Credibility

Credibility often symbolizes the accuracy of the research or internal consistency (Prosek & Gibson, 2021). Credibility assessed through the success of the researchers offering rich, nuanced analyses by doing justice to the experience by constructing multiple realities from the participants' understanding and illustrating their worldview (Humphreys et al., 2021). Credibility established in this research study with two different methods. The first method used in this study to establish credibility for the collected data was triangulation. In a recent study, Canavesi & Minelli (2021) conducted a qualitative phenomenological study on servant leadership and employee engagement. Canavesi & Minelli used triangulation in their study to establish credibility for the collected data. In a second recent study, Hundessa (2021) conducted a qualitative phenomenological study on the experiences of department heads in a first-generation university located in Ethiopia, Africa. Hundessa used triangulation in their study to establish credibility for the collected data. Triangulation comprises both a priori and an ex post for critical evaluation of multiple alternatives of all facets of the research design for a single study, starting with formulating a research problem, data collection, and analysis for interpreting the results (Nielsen et al., 2020). Triangulation in this study involved three aspects of the participants supplying the collected data. The first aspect used for triangulation in this study was the eligibility requirement for all participants to serve as hotel general manager (GM) and assistant general manager (AGM) to participate. This ensured the participants had the level of knowledge pertaining to the two research questions. The second aspect used for triangulation in this study

was the eligibility requirement for all participants to serve in a GM or an AGM position within the last 5 years to participate. This ensured the information presented by the participants is up-todate and current. The third aspect used for triangulation in this study involved visiting each hotel's website and third-party travel websites to identify the hotel managers' knowledge of hotel operations by reviewing comments made by past hotel guests. The collected data deemed to have credibility through triangulation by using these three aspects. The second method used in this study to establish credibility for the collected data was member checks. In a recent study, Asad et al. (2022) conducted a qualitative phenomenological study on the different phases of social mood toward the financial risk tolerance of investors. Asad et al. used member checks in their study to establish credibility for the collected data. In a second recent study, Sincar et al. (2020) conducted a qualitative phenomenological study on Turkish female school administrators' views on self-development and techniques adopted during the self-development process. Sincar et al. used member checks in their study to establish credibility for the collected data. Member checks or participant feedback became so generally and constantly recommended as a validity along with trustworthiness checks, it appeared to be a precondition for rigorous qualitative research (Motulsky, 2021). Motulsky (2021) expressed two approaches for member checks. Motulsky suggested one approach was providing the participants with a transcript of the interview and a second was providing the participants with a summary of the findings. In this study, the participants received a transcript of their interview. Begin with furnishing the interview transcript or a lone case summary to the participant for reviewing, changing, deleting, modifying, or adding to, normally in writing or having an additional interview (Motulsky, 2021). Each participant in this study received a transcript of their interview to member check. The collected

data deemed to have credibility through member checks by using the transcripts of the participants' interviews.

Transferability

Transferability marked by detailed, systematic, and trustworthy findings from the research (Sriyono & Proyogi, 2021). Transferability is the level to which the outcomes are generalizable in context, with the participants, or with external validity (Prosek & Gibson, 2021). Since qualitative research usually does not contain generalized findings deriving from the sample population from which the sample is from, the researcher can divulge a vivid description of the research context, and background information involving the participants to enable the transferability of findings deriving from one context to comparable contexts or groups (Daniel, 2019). Transferability refers to the degree of applicability connecting to other settings or situations (Fossum et al., 2020). Transferability for the collection of data against this study is in three different approaches. The first approach to the transferability of the data in this study was with the participant. The data collected for this study could come from any GM and AGM serving at a small enterprise hotel or a medium enterprise hotel. The data gathered from either type of participant. The second approach to the transferability of the data against this study is with the type of hotel. Parnell and Crandall (2021) described a small enterprise to be between 10 - 50 employees and a medium enterprise to be between 51 - 250 employees. All participants employed 10 - 250 employees at their hotel property to participate in this study. The number of employees employed by each participant varied from one hotel property to another. The data gathered at either type of hotel. The third approach to the transferability of the data in this study was with the location. The data collected for this study took place at multiple SME hotel properties in numerous different cities throughout the state of Georgia, located in the U.S. The

location of the hotels did not affect the collection of the data. The collected data deemed to have transferability through the three approaches.

Dependability

Dependability is the coherency of findings or reliability (Prosek & Gibson, 2021). Dependability is the approach used to ensure the research is replicable and ample to establish future studies (McGinley et al., 2021). Dependability like reliability depicts consistency, structure, and documenting the research findings (Makapela & Mtshelwane, 2021). Dependability ensures using similar methods in related studies (De Alwis & Hernwall, 2021). Dependability for this study illustrated through the study procedures and consistency in conducting interviews with the participants. The study procedures outlined in Chapter 3 provided four phases for the completion of this research. The four phases are the Recruitment Phase, Interview Phase, Transcribe Phase, and Study Closure Phase. In the Recruitment Phase, the researcher visited numerous SME hotels within multiple cities located in the State of Georgia to collect the business cards of hotels managers, sent one mass recruitment email to the prospective participants with the information found on the business cards, corresponded with the potential participant through who replies to recruitment email, answer incoming telephone calls of potential participants, screened each potential participant for eligibility, and scheduled date along with times for interviews with potential participants. In the Interview Phase, the researcher arrived at the participant's hotel property 30 minutes prior to the interview, found secluded spaces for the interviews, set up equipment for the interviews space, read over the consent letter with the participant, reiterate to the participant they can stop the interview at any time, conducted the interview, stopped interview after the participant answers all interview questions, and gave the participant a \$50 gift card for participating. In the Transcribe Phase, the researcher sent audio recordings of the interviews to transcribe agency, sent the participants a copy of the interview transcript once completed by transcribing agency, saved an electronic data file of all participants' interview transcripts on a SD card, and stored the SD card in a private safe. In the Study Closure Phase, the researcher submitted Study Closure Form to NCU's IRB, obtained confirmation from NCU's IRB by receiving the Study Closure email for the study, and prepared transcripts for analysis utilizing computer assisted qualitative data analysis software NVivo. This degree of detail showed dependability. Researchers of future studies can replicate this study in the same fashion and execute their research study in the manner. The collected data deemed to have dependability through procedures outlined in the study.

Confirmability

Confirmability is assuring the outcomes are reflective of the participants and not the views of the researchers while having enough description fitted for replicability (Prosek & Gibson, 2021). Confirmability of the data is validating while avoiding biases during the process of data collecting (Pathiranage et al., 2020). Confirmability recognized as the objectivity of the data, reached through independent auditing of the findings and comparing along with refining the interpretations among researchers (Ramdani et al., 2022). It is the researcher's responsibility to unmask reality in a way to become objective, non-biased, unprejudiced, and impartial (Makapela & Mtshelwane, 2021). This ensures the researcher follows the quality process of assessing the data (Makapela & Mtshelwane, 2021). Furthermore, the researcher stays neutral during the study and does not alter the findings (Makapela & Mtshelwane, 2021). Within every interview iteration with participants, the same methods were in place. The interviews for the participants took place on the hotel properties of each of the participants. The interviews were in a safe, secure, and private location on the hotel properties. The researcher allowed the same allotted time for

conducting the interviews for each of the participants in the study. The data collection process was through an audio recording device to omit any transcribing errors by the researchers. The researcher asked the participants the same 10 interview questions. The use of the English language with each interview question ensured consistency and confirmation of the participant's understanding of the basis of all 10 interview questions. The audio recording device checked before the start of each interview and checked at the conclusion of each interview. The same audio recording device used for each interview. Each participant listened to their audio recording after their session to confirm the clarity and accuracy of the interview. This gave the participants an opportunity to address the content of the transcript and make any necessary changes. Each participant's audio recording of their interview transcribed by transcribe agency to omit any transcribing errors by the researcher. Participants received a copy of the transcript to review and confirm their individual transcripts of the interviews. There were no changes made to any participant's transcript. The collected data deemed to have confirmability through the actions of the researcher.

Results

The focus of this qualitative phenomenological research study was to address the lack of utilization for retention strategies to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels. The purpose was to interpret the perception of hotel managers through their lived experiences of utilized retention strategies. The interpretations of the hotel managers' perceptions extracted from the data collected through semi-structured interviews. The semi-structured interviews consisted of 10 interview questions emanated from the two research questions. The semi-structured interview questions consisted of three separate sections: (a) IQ1a through IQ1e were five questions on professional background, (b) IQ2a through IQ2b were two

questions on retention strategy, and (c) IQ3a through IQ3c were three reflection questions on retention strategy. The total time for each interview varied between five to 10 minutes. There were audio recordings made of all the participants' interviews. A transcribing company transcribed audio recordings of all the participants' interviews to eliminate researcher error and bias. Objectively the results came from data provided by the participants and deemed relevant to the topic.

The data collection derived from 21 hotel managers consisted of GMs and AGMs from SME hotels in multiple cities throughout the state of Georgia, located in the U.S. There were 15 hotel managers conveniently sampled for this research study. In the Recruitment Phase, 15 participants received a recruitment email requesting their participation in the research study. Six of the 15 prospective participants referred six additional potential participants for the study. These six referrals were conducive to snowball sampling for the study. Snowball sampling initiated inadvertently. Snowball sampling is a feasible technique for recruiting study participants (Leighton et al., 2021). Participants provide the identity of peers they recommend for participating in study (Kubiciel-Lodzińska, 2021). Snowball sampling adapted for questionnaire surveys, one-on-one interviews, or ethnographic observations (Audemard, 2020). This research study reached saturation with the six additional participants increasing the sample size from 15 to 21 participants. All participants met eligibility criteria by being over the age of 18, served as GM or AGM in the last 5 years, and employed between 10 to 250 employees at their hotel property. In the Interview Phase, these 21 participants reviewed the consent letter with the researcher and participated in a recorded interview on their hotel property. In the Transcribe Phase, all participants received a copy of the transcript for their interview to review.

All participants' identifications were confidential in this study and all participants received a letter/number designation of P-1 to P-21 for the study. Sixteen participants served as GMs and five participants served as AGMs. One hotel was an independently owned property, one hotel was a corporate property, and 19 hotels were franchise properties. A hotel company owned and operated the one independently owned property. A hotel chain owned and operated the one corporate property. Several different hotel entities owned and operated the 19 franchise hotels. Majority of the participants worked at the franchise hotels, which made up 90% of the hotel properties in this study. Normally, within a franchise relationship, one individual, which is the franchisor allows another individual which is the franchisee to utilize its trademark or brand name, certain business systems along with processes, to produce and promote a good or service in a certain specific manner yielding a monetary consideration (Zolfagharian & Naderi, 2020). A franchise relationship becomes legally bound with a contract between the franchisor and the franchisee called a "franchise agreement" (Zolfagharian & Naderi, 2020). The franchisor has remuneration comprising of an affiliation fee accompanied by hotel royalties (Cristina & Loredana, 2019). One hotel property had a rating of 2-star, eight hotel properties had a rating of 3-star, two hotel properties had a rating of 3 ½-star, nine hotel properties had a rating of 4-star, and one hotel property had a rating of 4 ½-star. Hotel classification range from 1-star to 5-star (Khan et al., 2022). One-star being the lowest degree and 5-star being the highest star degree (Khan et al., 2022). Hotels discover their star rating beneficial for producing marketing strategies focused on a specific target market and allowing branding along with promotion (Odebiyi & Gontar, 2020). The number of employees ranged from 25 to 150 among the hotel properties. This constituted a small enterprise hotel property or a medium enterprise hotel property. The participants' hotel experience ranged from 10 years to 32 years with an average of 18.6 years. As

shown in Table 1, participants provided professional background information at the start of the interview with the first five questions.

Table 1Professional Background

				Number of	
Participant	Position	Hotel type	Hotel rating	employees	Hotel experience
P-1	AGM	Franchise	4-stars	50	20+ years
P-2	GM	Franchise	2 1/2-stars	25	18 years
P-3	GM	Franchise	3-stars	40	18 years
P-4	GM	Franchise	2 1/2-stars	35	18 years
P-5	GM	Franchise	4-stars	100	18 years
P-6	GM	Franchise	2 1/2-stars	150	18 years
P-7	GM	Franchise	3-stars	75	18 years
P-8	GM	Franchise	2 1/2-stars	50	18 years
P-9	GM	Franchise	3-stars	20	18 years
P-10	GM	Franchise	3-stars	20	18 years
P-11	GM	Franchise	2 1/2-stars	30	18 years
		Independently			
P-12	GM	Owned	3-stars	35	18 years
P-13	AGM	Franchise	2 1/2-stars	35	18 years
P-14	GM	Franchise	2 1/2-stars	27	18 years
P-15	GM	Franchise	4-stars	44	18 years
P-16	GM	Franchise	3-stars	100	18 years
P-17	GM	Franchise	2 1/2-stars	27	18 years
P-18	GM	Franchise	3-stars	30	18 years
P-19	GM	Franchise	3-stars	25	18 years
P-20	GM	Franchise	2 1/2-stars	26	18 years
P-21	AGM	Franchise	4-stars	80	18 years

Research Question 1: What retention strategy through lived experiences perceived as the one most utilized to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels?

This research question supported by interview questions IQ2a, IQ3a, and IQ3c. Audio recordings of participants' interviews transcribed into a transcript by transcribing company and the transcript imported into NVivo by the researcher for analysis. NVivo 12 was the version used for the analysis.

The participants' answers during the interviews invoked 10 themes. Several participants gave multiple responses to various interview questions, but only the first response to those interview questions used in the analysis. Transcripts analyzed and themes identified through the usage of NVivo. Themes assigned a sequence number corresponding to the research question. As shown in Table 2, there were 10 themes generated from the interview questions and salient to the research question.

Table 2

Themes: Perceived Most Utilized Retention Strategy

Theme number	Themes	Participants responded (<i>n</i> =21)	Percentage
1.1	Communicate	5	23.8%
1.2	Utilize Pay	2	9.5%
1.3	Include into the culture	1	4.8%
1.4	Show Respect and Fairness	2	9.5%
1.5	Provide Training	5	23.8%
1.6	Invest in Employees	1	4.8%
1.7	Appreciate Employees	1	4.8%
	Show Kindness and		
1.8	Welcoming	2	9.5%
1.9	Allow Opportunity for Growth	1	4.8%
1.10	Use Hands-on Approach	1	4.8%

Theme 1.1: Communicate. The theme of communicate was the theme five participants responded to as the perceived most utilized retention strategy. P-1 stated, "Communication." and reflected by saying, "You got to communicate to your team." P-3 stated, "Sharing information." and reflected by saying, "Finding the strength that, a person brings to the team and, nurturing it, building on it, developing it, as far as I can, that only makes the team stronger." P-11 stated,

Staying organized on a daily basis by letting the employees know what their, work schedule was for that day in terms of how many rooms they had to clean, what was their arrival date, and then also letting the employees know what their expected salary was prior to them actually receiving it.

and reflected by saying, "Letting the employee know what their pay rate is and how much they're going to make at the end of the pay period." P-12 stated, "Communication." and reflected by saying, "Communicate with each one on an individual daily basis and a weekly basis, both." P-18 stated,

For ours, it would be, like, the stay interviews, and that's where we'll check on, like, the associates during like their stays. So, like, like, I have a new hire, and they start today. So, we'll have an interview probably in like three weeks from now, you know, to see how everything is going, if there is anything that it or that they would change, you know, do they like it here. Uh, and so we'll do those temperature checks throughout.

and reflected by saying,

I think the stay interviews is a very good tool, because you'll know you get open, honest feedback from, from the associates real-time, versus just letting them just come in and work for you for three, four, however many months and you don't realize that they're not happy because you haven't created that kind of open door atmosphere. And with that one,

the stay interviews, it creates, I guess, a relationship to whereas they can just walk into my office and just start talking about anything, and they're very transparent.

P-1, P-3, P-11, P-12, and P-18 perceived this strategy to be utilized this theme the most to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover in SME hotels.

Theme 1.2: Utilize Pay. The theme of utilize pay was the theme two participants responded to as the perceived most utilized retention strategy. P-2 stated, "Competitive wages." and reflected by saying, "You know, while money is a motivating factor." P-17 stated,

Being able to offer people what they feel they're worth, initially, is one of the most used, items for myself because you wanna be able to make sure that people feel that they're being paid, according to their talent or their skillset.

and reflected by saying, "I think that monetary gain is always a plus." P-2 and P-17 perceived this strategy to be utilized the most to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover in SME hotels.

Theme 1.3: Include Into the Culture. The theme of include into the culture was the theme one participant responded to as the perceived most utilized retention strategy. P-4 stated, "Inclusion culture." and reflected by saying, "Making employees feel wanted and appreciated, respected." P-4 perceived this strategy to be utilized the most to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover in SME hotels.

Theme 1.4: Show Respect and Fairness. The theme of show respect and fairness was the theme two participants responded to as the perceived most utilized retention strategy. P-5 stated, "Respect an employee and just being fair." and reflected by saying, "Compromising with your employees, respecting, and just listening to them." P-14 stated, "Fair treatment and the accessibility of excelling in their career." and reflected by saying, "Providing a better work-life

balance. Also, the accessibility of outside certifications for said departments or skills." P-5 and P-14 perceived this strategy to be utilized the most to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover in SME hotels.

Theme 1.5: Provide Training. The theme of provide training was the theme five participants responded to as the perceived most utilized retention strategy. P-6 stated,

Training and promoting. That's the strategy that works best because when you have people who are willing to grow, and you give them, good training, and you train them in different departments, that's how you keep them in the job, and you, work on their growth.

and reflected by saying, "They have a lot of programs in the company that allow people to learn different departments and to grow because it is a growing company, so they want to promote people from within." P-9 stated, "Training, well, first, getting them in the door, we have a newhire bonus, if they stay 90 days, and then the training." P-9 did not give a reflection on the perceived most utilized retention strategy. P-10 stated, "Training" and reflected by saying, "So we need to make sure that we are training people and paying the people correctly." P-15 stated, "Training." and reflected by saying, "We overextend our employees by making sure they do a multitude of jobs not just because we're paying a little bit better." P-16 stated, "make sure everybody have good training." and reflected by saying, "You must make sure every employee is trained right." P-6, P-9, P-10, P-15, and P-16 perceived this strategy to be utilized the most to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover in SME hotels.

Theme 1.6: Invest in Employees. The theme of invest in employees was the theme one participant responded to as the perceived most utilized retention strategy. P-7 stated, "I think it's the investment you make. So, I always say, 'You put the first coin in, and you have to invest it in

your people from day one." and reflected by saying, "Again, with that investment piece, I think the biggest thing, when you hire someone." P-7 perceived this strategy to be utilized this theme the most to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover in SME hotels.

Theme 1.7: Appreciate Employees. The theme of appreciate employees was the theme one participant responded to as the perceived most utilized retention strategy. P-8 stated, "Giving the employees, you know that time, attention, care, dedication, you know, respect, and appreciation." and reflected by saying,

I feel like I could, we could always do better, but I feel like what, we've done so far, it works pretty well. But we're always looking for opportunities to, you know, help our staff out and as I said, keep them engaged and, and make them feel appreciated because, you know, as we take care of our, our guests, which is our employees, they'll turn around and they'll take care of guests that pay all our paychecks.

P-8 perceived this strategy to be utilized the most to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover in SME hotels.

Theme 1.8: Show Kindness and Welcoming. The theme of show kindness and welcoming was the theme two participants responded to as the perceived most utilized retention strategy. P-13 stated, "So the one that I use, I'll phrase it that way - is basically treating people like people. You know, treat them like family, and they don't leave you." and reflected by saying,

The big thing is, you know, when I first started here, you could see a difference between the amount of people and how acceptable it was for people to or for the turnover. And that's, that's a very high cost that you pay. So, you know, once you start treating people like people, they don't want to leave.

P-20 stated,

Making them feel welcome from the second they walk in the door, making sure that they have a name tag, a shirt, making sure they're feeling a part of the team, doing a property tour with them, showing them the ins and outs of the hotel so they can better serve our guests, and just making sure they felt appreciated.

and reflected by saying, "Just making sure that they feel welcome from the second they walk in the door. Don't throw them to the wolves." P-13 and P-20 perceived this strategy to be utilized the most to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover in SME hotels.

Theme 1.9: Allow Opportunity for Growth. The theme of allow opportunity for growth was the theme one participant responded to as the perceived most utilized retention strategy. P-19 stated, "Opportunity for growth" and reflected by saying, "Besides the potential for growth, another is, then is incentives." P-19 did not give a reflection on the perceived most utilized retention strategy. P-19 perceived this strategy to be utilized the most to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover in SME hotels.

Theme 1.10: Use Hands-on Approach. The theme of hands-on approach was the theme one participant responded to as the perceived most utilized retention strategy. P-21 stated, "I have used that pretty much holds everybody here, is just simply acknowledgement with employees and boots on the ground. So being very hands-on and the acknowledgement with employees" and reflected by saying,

I'll say it again, it's the acknowledgement, being hands-on, being on the ground with them is the most that I think a GM can do, to show, you know, the employees that you care and that you care about service and that's what keeps them there, because they see how hard you're working and they work just as hard as well, too.

P-21 perceived this strategy to be utilized the most to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover in SME hotels.

Research Question 2: What retention strategy through lived experiences perceived as the one least utilized to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels?

This research question supported by interview questions IQ2b, IQ3b, and IQ3c. Audio recordings of participants' interviews transcribed into a transcript by transcribing company and the transcript imported into NVivo by the researcher for analysis. NVivo 12 was the version used for the analysis.

The participants' answers during the interviews invoked 14 themes. Several participants gave multiple responses to various interview questions, but only the first response to those interview questions used in the analysis. Transcripts analyzed and themes identified through the usage of NVivo. Themes assigned a sequence number corresponding to the research question. As shown in Table 3, there were 14 themes generated from the interview questions and salient to the research question.

Table 3

Themes: Perceived Least Utilized Retention Strategy

Theme number	Themes	Participants responded (<i>n</i> =21)	Percentage
2.1	Communicate	2	9.5%
2.2	Provide Training	3	14.3%
2.3	Not Restricting Creativity	1	4.8%
2.4	Provide Insurance	1	4.8%
2.5	Utilize Pay	5	23.8%
2.6	Engage Employees	1	4.8%
2.7	Allot Work Hours	1	4.8%
2.8	Dictate	1	4.8%
2.9	Be Strict	1	4.8%
	Make Employees Feel		
2.10	Vested	1	4.8%
2.11	Show Recognition	1	4.8%
2.12	Give Threats	1	4.8%
2.13	Hold Accountable	1	4.8%
2.14	Offer Incentives	1	4.8%

Theme 2.1: Communicate. The theme of communicate was the theme two participants responded to as the perceived least utilized retention strategy. P-1 stated, "Non-communication" and reflected by saying, "I would definitely say, you have to treat your employees how they wanna be treated, give back to them." P-11 stated, "Not using my Spanish more to interact with the Spanish-speaking-only employees." and reflected by saying, "Not more enough more fluent in Spanish." P-1 and P-11 perceived this strategy to be utilized this theme the least to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover in SME hotels.

Theme 2.2: Provide Training. The theme of provide training was the theme three participants responded to as the perceived least utilized retention strategy. P-2 stated, "Training, no matter how much you train, if they something that's paying more, they're gone." and reflected by saying, "We try our best to train and we spend a lot of hours training and getting new

associates up to speed." P-9 stated, "When they're not fully trained" and reflected by saying, "All my managers to continue the trainings. Don't just because we're short-staffed, hurry up and get them into position. Continue the training throughout the entire two week that it takes for them to learn their position." P-14 stated,

Cross-training, I think. Double coding team members, allowing them to float around and gain experience in multiple departments while still have a primary job." and reflected by saying, "I believe that retention is now personalized, and it is based on your relationship with each individual employee and what their hopes and dreams and aspirations are in their own respective minds.

P-2, P-9, and P-14 perceived this strategy to be utilized the least to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover in SME hotels.

Theme 2.3: Not Restricting Creativity. The theme of not restricting creativity was the theme one participant responded to as the perceived least utilized retention strategy. P-3 stated, "Restricting creativity, amongst employees. I'm a firm believer that everybody brings something different to the table, so I'm not going to hold one person accountable because, that may not be their strength." and reflected by saying, "I'm not a big person on tearing people down." P-3 perceived this strategy to be utilized the least to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover in SME hotels.

Theme 2.4: Provide Insurance. The theme of provide insurance was the theme one participant responded to as the perceived least utilized retention strategy. P-4 stated, "Insurance was too expensive for most employees." and reflected by saying, "The insurance need to be more affordable, so employees can take advantage of it." P-4 perceived this strategy to be utilized the least to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover in SME hotels.

Theme 2.5: Utilize Pay. The theme of utilize pay was the theme five participants responded to as the perceived least utilized retention strategy. P-5 stated, "Money." and reflected by saying, "Even though the money is a factor some but sometimes the money don't keep them. Keep employees." P-6 stated, "Probably giving more money because this is something that we don't have the power to do." and reflected by saying,

You know, is giving people more money, which sometimes, is impossible for the companies, you know, with all the challenges that we've been having, especially after the pandemic. So even though people are looking to get more money but it's very hard for the companies to utilize this kind of attraction to bring people over.

P-7 stated, "Pay." and reflected by saying,

So my feeling is on pay-- I mean, I've done this, I think, even before COVID, is you have that one rock star, and you think, 'Oh, they want \$5,000 more. They want a quarter more.' Money is not always a motivator. It usually ends up backfiring, and you will actually waste money. And then you have to rehire then fill the position because you ultimately end up losing someone over money.

P-10 stated, "Pay" and reflected by saying,

Well, if you pay the people right and train them right, they'll stay. But what happens is, we, it's hard to find people to come in, and we'll just put a warm body in. Mainly, we put a warm body in there because of the simple reason; it's hard to find people that's going to take that, that pay. So, somebody come in here, they say, 'Okay' if they are not qualified or whatever, they-they're going to say, 'Okay. I need a job.' And then they get qualified, and then they move on 'cause they're not making the money that they need to make 'cause

they can go over-- they can go over to the Hilton or whatever and make the money that they need to make.

P-13 stated, "So the biggest one, especially right now, is going to be pay" and reflected by saying, "It's only underly utilized strategy only because as an industry as a whole, it just don't do a very good job of paying, paying well." P-5, P-6, P-7, P-10, and P-13 perceived this strategy to be utilized the least to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover in SME hotels.

Theme 2.6: Engage Employees. The theme of engage employees was the theme one participant responded to as the perceived least utilized retention strategy. P-8 stated, "Engagement I would say, keeping your employees engaged." and reflected by saying,

GMs out there would take the time and opportunity to get out of their offices and, you know, work with their staff engage with them and let them see that, you know, you're not just some person that's in an office that doesn't do anything all day.

P-8 perceived this strategy to be utilized the least to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover in SME hotels.

Theme 2.7: Allot Work Hours. The theme of hours worked was the theme one participant responded to as the perceived least utilized retention strategy. P-12 stated, "The amount of hours I give to each employee, making sure that they get 40 hours." and reflected by saying, "Just promising 40 hours and plus." P-12 perceived this strategy to be utilized the least to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover in SME hotels.

Theme 2.8: Dictate. The theme of dictate was the theme one participant responded to as the perceived least utilized retention strategy. P-15 stated, "Dictating. If you dictate to an employee, instead of teaching them, they will leave." and reflected by saying, "We're fair. Like,

we pay what's fair in the market." P-15 perceived this strategy to be utilized the least to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover in SME hotels.

Theme 2.9: Be Strict. The theme of be strict was the theme one participant responded to as the perceived least utilized retention strategy. P-16 stated, "Being strict." and reflected by saying, "I would say, me being least strict, I would need to be more, more stricter in the policies." P-16 perceived this strategy to be utilized the least to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover in SME hotels.

Theme 2.10: Make Employees Feel Vested. The theme of make employees feel vested was the theme one participant responded to as the perceived least utilized retention strategy. P-17 stated,

You don't have an expectation of me walking around, me, as the general manager, walking around saying, 'Hey, thank you. Good job.' Or you know, how much we appreciate the different things that they're doing, just identifying specifics. And being able to have all the associates sharing their success of the hotel, makes people feel vested. So, if you're not doing that, then you're not retaining the associates cause they're always looking for something better.

and reflected by saying,

We make sure that we do an employee of the month every month. We, people like to see their name on a poster or a plaque, plaque, excuse me. Something to make them feel as though they were elevated in their efforts during that particular month or that particular day, so. Along with the monetary supplement that we give, we also give that recognition.

P-17 perceived this strategy to be utilized the least to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover in SME hotels.

Theme 2.11: Show Recognition. The theme of show recognition was the theme one participant responded to as the perceived least utilized retention strategy. P-18 stated,

I think, within the company or within my hotel itself? So, I think within our company it's just more or less, I think, like, the employee recognition, like, the programs, things of that nature, you know, so just kind of, you know, thank them for doing the job.

and reflected by saying,

I think with that one it would just help a lot, like, if people just realize, you know that, like, a lot of people like to be rewarded on a stage in front of other people, you know, things of that nature, and I think when they're receiving those type of gifts and awards or a recognition.

P-18 perceived this strategy to be utilized the least to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover in SME hotels.

Theme 2.12: Give Threats. The theme of give threats was the theme one participant responded to as the perceived least utilized retention strategy. P-19 stated, "Threats and not following through." P-19 did not give a reflection on the perceived least utilized retention strategy. P-19 perceived this strategy to be utilized the least to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover in SME hotels.

Theme 2.13: Hold Accountable. The theme of hold accountable was the theme one participant responded to as the perceived least utilized retention strategy. P-20 stated, "I think if you do not hold, team members accountable from the get go, it really puts a bad taste in the mouth for the good ones" and reflected by saying, "Accountability is everything." P-20 perceived this strategy to be utilized the least to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover in SME hotels.

Theme 2.14: Offer Incentives. The theme of offer incentives was the theme one participant responded to as the perceived least utilized retention strategy. P-21 stated, "Incentives. Incentives really doesn't work anymore. It's more so about, like I said, the acknowledgement." and reflected by saying, "I believe in incentives. I just know that they're not the top, you know, tier thing to use for retention now in this industry." P-21 perceived this strategy to be utilized the least to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover in SME hotels.

Evaluation of the Findings

Evaluation of the findings coincided with the two research questions:

RQ1. What retention strategy through lived experiences perceived as the one most utilized to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels?

RQ2. What retention strategy through lived experiences perceived as the one least utilized to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels?

RQ1: What retention strategy through lived experiences perceived as the one most utilized to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels?

In Chapter 2, the conceptual framework used in this study was the Heideggerian phenomenological hermeneutics developed by Martin Heidegger. The concept was to interpret the phenomena of lived experiences. These interpretations are through the perceptions of the participants. The participants in these phenomena were 21 hotel managers at SME hotels in multiple cities throughout the state of Georgia located in the U.S. This concept led to the idea of these phenomena occurring on 21 different occasions through the perceptions of these hotel managers. These 21 participants participated in semi-structured interviews to convey the phenomena occurring through their lived experiences to project these findings. The literature

review contained seven search terms. The search terms for the literature review were employee turnover, talent, talent management, human resource management, human resources practices, employee retention, and retention strategies. Employee turnover was the outcome these hotel managers attempted to reduce. Employee turnover happens when employees depart from their position within the organization (Egbunike et al., 2020). Employees departing stifles the amount of talent present within these SME hotels. Organizational success relies on how acquisition and utilization of talent (Kumar, 2022). Executives have the role of managing the overall talent to attain optimal results (Balcerzyk, 2022). This acquisition and utilization of talent was talent management. Talent management is the process of enhancing corporate value and motivating companies along with organizations to reach their goals with strategic human capital planning (Boonburnoongsuk & Rungruang, 2022). Goals of talent management embedded inside human resource management. Talent management abides as a contemporary nomenclature residing in human resource management (Edeh et al., 2022). Talent management executed through human resource management with human resources practices. An adequate talent management strategy incorporates several human resources practices aligned to the management of significant positions and talented employees to capture peak performance from them (Kumar, 2022). Human resource practices centered on employee retention. Employee retention referred to as a process when employees become motivated and encouraged to remain within an organization for an extended period of time to sustain the organization (Patil, 2022). This process stemmed from specific planning. Retention strategies are the strategic planning utilized by these managers to keep talent in the organization. Strategic planning is a major approach organizations can have in place to ensure it keeps skilled and talented employees (Magaisa & Musundire, 2022). These terms capsulated the concept of the study and the ideas expressed by the participants during the

semi-structured interviews. Ten themes emerged from RQ1 proposed to the participants as the perceived most utilized retention strategy to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels. Communicate, utilize pay, include into the culture, show respect and fairness, provide training, invest in employees, appreciate employees, show kindness and welcoming, allow opportunity for growth, and use hands-on approach were the 10 themes.

RQ2: What retention strategy through lived experiences perceived as the one least utilized to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels?

In Chapter 2, the conceptual framework utilized in this study was the Heideggerian phenomenological hermeneutics developed by Martin Heidegger. The idea was the interpretation of phenomena through lived experiences. These interpretations are from the perceptions of the participants. The participants in these occurrences were 21 hotel managers at SME hotels throughout multiple cities within the state of Georgia located in the U.S. This idea leads to the concept of these phenomena happening on 21 different occasions from the perceptions of these hotel managers. These 21 participants participated in semi-structured interviews to express the phenomena happening through their lived experiences to convey these findings. The literature review consisted of seven search terms. The search terms for the literature review were employee turnover, talent, talent management, human resource management, human resources practices, employee retention, and retention strategies. Employee turnover was the issue these managers sought to reduce. Turnover refers to an employee's undeniable behavior to depart the organization due to personal reasons (Mokoena et al., 2022). This leads to the talent these managers strived to keep within their hotels. Organizations wanting to survive and develop in the existing environment, outperform their current competition while increasing their added value by attracting and retaining quality along with talented employees (Coculova, 2020). This action

performed by the utilization of talent management. Talent management is a crucial issue confronted by organizations worldwide; recruiting and keeping talented employees became significant to achieving strategic objectives (Mokoena et al., 2022). Talent management categorized under human resource management when executed. Human resource management became a unique interpretation of the management employment process while assessing efforts of competitive advantage with strategic development of functional, capable, and engaging workforce utilizing an integrated array of approaches, personal, structural but furthermore cultural (Rusu, 2022). These hotels constituted these management techniques into human resources practices. Human resource practices expected to establish adequate working situations and a substantial environment to complete organizational goals where employees become deeply committed to the organization performing at their best (Hassan, 2022). One main practice was employee retention. Employee retention considered one of the pertinent human resource functions (Singh et al., 2022). A function performed through retention strategies. Organizations conform policies and practices applicable to human resource management to a specific strategy selected in a generic manner optimizing productivity and work performance (Rusu, 2022). These terms encompassed the concept of the study and the verbiage expressed by the participants during the semi-structured interviews. Fourteen themes emerged from RQ2 proposed to the participants as the perceived least utilized retention strategy to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels. Communicate, provide training, not restricting creativity, provide insurance, utilize pay, engage employees, allot works hours, dictate, be strict, make employees feel vested, show recognition, give threats, hold accountable, and offer incentives were the 14 themes.

Summary

The purpose of this qualitative phenomenological study was to interpret the perception of hotel managers through their lived experiences of utilized retention strategies to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels. The research study sample size was 21 participants. These participants were from SME hotels in multiple cities throughout the state of Georgia located within the U.S. The participants participated in semi-structured interviews with the researcher. The participants' answers served as data for the research study. The collected data proved trustworthiness in credibility, transferability, dependability, and confirmability. The results supported RQ1 and RQ2 with the emergence of 24 themes. Evaluation of the findings was consistent with the statement of the problem, the purpose of the study, the research questions, the conceptual framework, and literature review. This chapter led into Chapter 5. Chapter 5 contained implications, recommendations for practice, recommendations for future research, and conclusions. The implications supported the research questions, the statement of the problem, the purpose of the study, the conceptual framework, and the existing literature. The recommendations for practice showed how to apply the findings of the study to practice. The recommendations for future research contained suggestions to future researchers for conducting research within the scope of this study. The conclusions encompassed a summary of the study, the importance of the study, emphasizes on the results of the research, and reflection on previous research.

Chapter 5: Implications, Recommendations, and Conclusions

The problem to be addressed in this study was the lack of utilization for retention strategies to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels. The purpose of this qualitative phenomenological study was to interpret the perception of hotel managers through their lived experiences of utilized retention strategies to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels. This study centered on two research questions: (a) what retention strategy through lived experiences perceived as the one most utilized to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels (b) what retention strategy through lived experiences perceived as the one least utilized to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels? The implications, recommendations for practice, and recommendations presented in this chapter to emaciate the application of the findings. Finally, the conclusion provided in this chapter contained the premise of the entire study and the basic results of the research.

Implications

In this study, 21 hotel GMs and AGMs participated in interviews involving perceived retention strategies. Retention strategies consist of various measures to ensure an employee remains in the organization for an extended period, having them feel vested in the organization by referring to policies along practices utilized to prevent proficient employees from departing their jobs with job security, wages, rewards along with recognition, employee benefits, retirement plans, advancements, compensation, education along with development, and involvement in decision making along with designing strategies for retention (Khan & Bhagat, 2022). Furthermore, employee retention is critical due to employees playing a fundamental role in enhancing organizational efficiency while achieving the larger organizational goals and targets

(Khan & Bhagat, 2022). These retention strategies were in place to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover in SME hotels. In the hospitality industry, high rates of employee turnover are a constant problem, placing an enormous burden on managers along with employees and compromising the experience of guests (Tews & Stafford, 2020). Twenty-four themes transpired from the interview questions with these 21 hotel managers. These interview questions derived from the two research questions. Implications for retention strategies depended on the research question.

Research Question 1: What retention strategy through lived experiences perceived as the one most utilized to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels?

The hotel managers utilized these retention strategies the most to retain their talented employees and reduce turnover. Not having talent retention strategies within an organization can be catastrophic as employee turnover develops into a disruptive to the organization's bottom line (Mabaso et al., 2021). Knowing the factors causing talent to depart organizations is crucial to crafting retention strategies within an organization (Mabaso et al., 2021). Retention strategies will allow for sustainability within a business market as organizations depend heavily on talent for survival (Mabaso et al., 2021). The findings of this study coincided with the content found in Chapter 2. A positive agreement developed after the analysis of the data and an introduction of the themes. This positive agreement confirmed a correlation between the content in Chapter 2, the findings, and these themes. There were main themes and subthemes of retention strategies evoked within the implications.

Main Themes. These retention strategies suggested by multiple hotel managers. The retention strategies were communicate, provide training, and utilize pay. The implication revealed these retention strategies utilized by hotel managers would cause talented employees to stay in the organization more than often. The hotel managers perceived these retention strategies yielded the best results.

Subthemes. These retention strategies were secondary to the main themes. The retention strategies were include into the culture, show respect and fairness, invest in employees, appreciate employees, show kindness and welcoming, allow opportunity for growth, and use hands-on approach. These retention strategies suggested once by only one hotel manager. The implication revealed the hotel managers utilized these retention strategies if no significant changes occurred after implementing the most utilized main themed retention strategies.

Research Question 2: What retention strategy through lived experiences perceived as the one least utilized to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels?

The hotel managers utilized these retention strategies the least to retain their talented employees and reduce turnover. Developing and implementing retention strategies can manifest into policies and practices focusing on assisting organizations with maintaining their human capital (Mabaso et al., 2021). Concurrently, industries depend on human capital to strive in a chaotic business environment (Mabaso et al., 2021). Implementing an effective strategy is crucial if organizations want to keep talent (Mabaso et al., 2021). The findings of this study coincided with the content found in Chapter 2. A positive agreement developed after the analysis of the data and an introduction of the themes. This positive agreement confirmed a correlation between

the content in Chapter 2, the findings, and these themes. There were main themes and subthemes of retention strategies evoked within the implications.

Main Themes. These retention strategies suggested by multiple hotel managers. The retention strategies were utilize pay, provide training, and communicate. The implication revealed these retention strategies utilized by hotel managers would cause talented employees to stay in the organization less than often. The hotel managers perceived these retention strategies yielded the best results.

Subthemes. These retention strategies were secondary to the main themes. The retention strategies were not restricting creativity, provide insurance, engage employees, allot work hours, dictate, be strict, make employees feel vested, show recognition, give threats, hold accountable, and offer incentives. These retention strategies suggested once by only one hotel manager. The implication revealed the hotel managers utilized these retention strategies if no significant changes occurred after implementing the least utilized main themed retention strategies.

Recommendations for Practice

The first recommendation for practice intended for hotel managers within the hotel market in the hospitality industry was the utilization of communicate, provide training, and utilize pay at the start of their practices and continuing with subthemes retention strategies if necessary or as needed. Conversely, implementing ineffective strategies may hold no value and become detrimental (Tummalapudi et al., 2021). Hotel managers must utilize the right retention strategies with the right measures. The second recommendation for practice intended for hotel managers within the hotel market in the hospitality industry was the utilization of retention strategies feasible and applicable to their organization by hotel managers. Employee retention strategies designed on the basis of the organization's mission, vision, values, and policies

(Krishna & Garg, 2022). Some retention strategies may not be suitable and practical for certain organizations. Hotel managers can apply the findings in this study to daily practices. Hotel managers can use these findings to build suitable and practical retention strategies for their organizations. Hotel managers can affect the retention of their talented employees by implementing the right retention strategies. Retaining top-performing talent is a crucial business imperative (Mey et al., 2021). Hotel managers must realize the severity of having feasible and applicable retention strategies tailored to their organization. These retention strategies outlined in this study.

Recommendations for Future Research

The first recommendation for future research was to conduct the research with a different methodology. Future researchers can conduct future research studies with a quantitative methodology instead of a qualitative methodology. The quantitative research method depends on the gathering of quantitative data, collected by approaches like quasi-experiments, experiments, surveys, and longitudinal studies with the qualitative research method depends on the gathering of qualitative data collected by approaches like narrative, phenomenological, ethnography, and case study research (Shan, 2022). The quantitative research approach uses numbers and anything measurable in a systematic means of investigation toward phenomena and their relationships (Mohajan, 2020). Quantitative research normally tests hypotheses or informs prognoses (Hollin et al., 2020). The second recommendation for future research was to conduct the research in a different location. Future researchers can conduct future research studies in a different state, geographical region, or outside the U.S.

Conclusions

The problem to be addressed in this study was the lack of utilization for retention strategies to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels. The purpose of this qualitative phenomenological study was to interpret the perception of hotel managers through their lived experiences of utilized retention strategies to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels. The conceptual framework of this study was Heideggerian phenomenological hermeneutics developed by Martin Heidegger. A concept designed around interpretations of lived experiences. There were two research questions stemmed from the purpose of this study: (a) what retention strategy through lived experiences perceived as the one most utilized to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels and (b) what retention strategy through lived experiences perceived as the one least utilized to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within SME hotels? Twenty-four themes emerged as results of in-person 1:1 semi-structured interviews with the hotel managers. There were six main themes with three themes as the most perceived retention strategies and three themes as the least perceived retention strategies. There were 18 subthemes with seven themes as the most perceived retention strategies and 11 themes as the least perceived retention strategies. Implications, recommendations for practice, and recommendations for future research used in this study to support the findings. The importance of the study was to contribute to the field of study by expanding the body of knowledge impacting retention strategies within SME hotels. Hotel managers in the hotel market within the hospitality industry can utilize the results of this research study to assist in decision-making and aid in the success along with the overall performance of their organization. Hotel managers in the hotel market within the

hospitality industry can utilize the results of this study to better retain talented employees in job positions and reduce employee turnover within their SME hotels.

References

- Aarsand, L., & Aarsand, P. (2019). Framing and switches at the outset of qualitative research interviews. *Qualitative Research*, 19(6), 635–652. https://doi.org/10.1177/1468794118816623
- Abalala, T. S., Islam, M. M., & Alam, M. M. (2021). Impact of ethical practices on small and medium enterprises' performance in Saudi Arabia: An partial least squares-structural equation modeling analysis. *South African Journal of Business Management, 52*(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.4102/sajbm.v52i1.2551
- Ahmad, A., Khan, M. N., & Haque, M. A. (2020). Employer branding aids in enhancing employee attraction and retention. *Journal of Asia-Pacific Business*, 21(1), 27–38. https://doi.org/10.1080/10599231.2020.1708231
- Akpamah, P., Ivan-Sarfo, E., & Matko, A. (2021). Organizational culture as a strategy.

 *Cross-Cultural Management Journal, 23(1), 15–26.

 https://cmj.seaopenresearch.eu/volume-xxiii
- Alam, M. K. (2021). A systematic qualitative case study: Questions, data collection, NVivo analysis and saturation. *Qualitative Research in Organizations & Management, 16*(1), 1–31. https://doi.org/10.1108/QROM-09-2019-1825
- Albert, Z. (2020). Click to subscribe: Interest group emails as a source of data.

 *Interest Groups & Advocacy, 9(3), 384-395. https://doi.org/10.1057/s41309-020-00097-7
- Ali, S. B. (2020). Does political turbulence encourage fight or flight for federal employees?

 Examining political environments and turnover intent. *Public Personnel Management*,

 49(2), 262–289. https://doi.org/10.1177/0091026019863460

- Alown, B. E., Al-fakeh, F. A., & Aburumman, A. (2020). The role of quality of work life in Jordanian hotel industry. *Management Science Letters*, 11(2), 347–356. https://doi.org/10.5267/j.msl.2020.9.035
- Alpler, N. N., & Arasli, H. (2020). Can hindrance stressors change the nature of perceived employability? An empirical study in the hotel industry. *Sustainability*, *12*(24), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.3390/su122410574
- Amushila, J. & Bussin, M. H. R. (2021). The effect of talent management practices on employee retention at the Namibia University of Science and Technology: Administration middle-level staff. *South African Journal of Human Resource Management*, 19, 1–11. https://doi.org/10.4102/sajhrm.v19i0.1485
- An, S-H., (2019). Employee voluntary and involuntary turnover and organizational performance:

 Revisiting the hypothesis from classical public administration. *International Public Management Journal*, 22(3), 444–469. https://doi.org/10.1080/10967494.2018.1549629
- Angonga, M. C., & Florah, O. M. (2019). A theoretical account of human resource management practices, ethical work climate and employee ethical behavior: A critical literature review. *Business Management Dynamics*, *9*(4), 1–8.

 https://www.bmdynamics.com/recent_issue.php?id=99
- Arnout, B. A., Rahman, D. E. A., Elprince, M., Abada, A. A., & Jasim, K. J. (2020).

 Ethnographic research method for psychological and medical studies in light of COVID19 pandemic outbreak: Theoretical approach. *Journal of Public Affairs*, 20(4), 1–8.

 https://doi.org/10.1002/pa.2404

- Asad, H., Toqeer, I., & Mahmood, K. (2022). A qualitative phenomenological exploration of social mood and investors' risk tolerance in an emerging economy. *Qualitative Research in Financial Markets*, 14(1), 189–211. https://doi.org/10.1108/QRFM-01-2021-0006
- Audemard, J. (2020). Objectifying contextual effects. The use of snowball sampling in political sociology. *Bulletin de Methodologie Sociologique, 145*(1), p30–60. https://doi.org/10.1177/0759106319888703
- Awalluddin, M. A. (2020). Cross-cultural issues and human resources management in BRIC countries. *Journal of Applied Economics & Business Studies*, *4*(3), 55–84. https://doi.org/10.34260/jaebs.433
- Azeem, M. U., Bajwa, S. U., Shahzad, K., & Aslam, H. (2020). Psychological contract violation and turnover intention: The role of job dissatisfaction and work disengagement.

 Employee Relations, 42(6), 1291–1308. https://doi.org/10.1108/ER-09-2019-0372
- Azis, E., Prasetio, A. P., & Utomo, K. H. (2019). Overcoming turnover intention problems:

 Direct-indirect model to identify the effect of perceived organizational support and job satisfaction in service-based organizations. *Journal of Applied Management*, 17(3), 555–566. https://doi.org/10.21776/ub.jam.2019.017.03.20
- Balcerzyk, R. (2022). Talent management during a pandemic COVID-19. Scientific Papers of Silesian University of Technology. Organization & Management, (155), 31–43. https://doi.org/10.29119/1641-3466.2022.155.3
- Bangwal, D., & Tiwari, P. (2019). Workplace environment, employee satisfaction and intent to stay. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 31(1), 268–284. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJCHM-04-2017-0230

- Bartock, A. (2019). A study on the relationship between emotional intelligence and employee turnover. *Performance Improvement*, 58(5), 6–21. https://doi.org/10.1002/pfi.21865
- Basco, R., Bassetti, T., Dal Maso, L., & Lattanzi, N. (2021). Why and when do family firms invest less in talent management? The suppressor effect of risk aversion. *Journal of Management and Governance*, 1–30. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10997-021-09599-1
- Basnyat, S., & Lao, C. S. C. (2020). Employees' perceptions on the relationship between human resource management practices and employee turnover: A qualitative study. *Employee Relations*, 42(2), 453–470. https://doi.org/10.1108/ER-04-2019-0182
- Bearman, M. (2019). Focus on methodology: Eliciting rich data: A practical approach to writing semi-structured interview schedules. *Focus on Health Professional Education*, 20(3), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.11157/fohpe.v20i3.387
- Bergeron, D. A., & Gaboury, I. (2020). Challenges related to the analytical process in realist evaluation and latest developments on the use of NVivo from a realist perspective.

 International Journal of Social Research Methodology, 23(3), 355–365.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/13645579.2019.1697167
- Bilan, Y., Mishchuk, H., Roshchyk, I., & Joshi, O. (2020). Hiring and retaining skilled employees in SMES: Problems in human resource practices and links with organizational success. *Business: Theory and Practice*, *21*(2), 780–791. https://doi.org/10.3846/btp.2020.12750
- Bloomfield, J. & Fisher, M. J. (2019). Quantitative research design. *Journal of the Australasian Rehabilitation Nurses' Association*, 22(2), 27–30. https://doi.org/10.33235/jarna.22.2.27-30

- Boonbumroongsuk, B., & Rungruang, P. (2022). Employee perception of talent management practices and turnover intentions: A multiple mediator model. *Employee Relations*, 44(2), 461–476. https://doi.org/10.1108/ER-04-2021-0163
- Bourgeot, L. (2021). Gustav Shpet's transcendental turn. *Studies in East European Thought,* 73(2), 169–192. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11212-020-09366-2
- Bussin, M. H. R., & Brigman, N. (2019). Evaluation of remuneration preferences of knowledge workers. *South African Journal of Human Resource Management*, 17(1), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.10.4102/sajhrm.v17i0.1075
- Campbell, J. W. (2019). Obtrusive, obstinate and conspicuous: Red tape from a Heideggerian perspective. *International Journal of Organizational Analysis*, *27*(5), 1657–1672. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJOA-11-2018-1584
- Canavesi, A., & Minelli, E. (2021). Servant leadership and employee engagement: A qualitative study. *Employee Responsibilities and Rights Journal*, 1–23. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10672-021-09389-9
- Casati, F. (2019). Heidegger and the contradiction of being: A dialetheic interpretation of the late Heidegger. *British Journal for the History of Philosophy*, *27*(5), 1002–1024. https://doi.org/10.1080/09608788.2018.1536030
- Catalin, I. (2021). The impact of the strategy for identifying, motivating and retaining talent in public organizations. *Young Economists Journal*, 18(36), 58–70. http://stat257.central.ucv.ro/rte/
- Chakravarti, S., & Chakraborty, S. (2020). Employee retention through listening-centered communication. *IUP Journal of Soft Skills*, *14*(1), 67–74. https://www.iupindia.in/Soft_Skills.asp

- Chang, H-T., Chou, Y-J., Miao, M-C., & Liou, J-W. (2021). The effects of leadership style on service quality: Enrichment or depletion of innovation behaviour and job standardisation.

 *Total Quality Management & Business Excellence, 32(5/6), 676–692.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/14783363.2019.1626708
- Chang, W., & Busser, J. A. (2020). Hospitality career retention: The role of contextual factors and thriving at work. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management,* 32(1), 193–211. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJCHM-10-2018-0831
- Chen, Y., & Sun, Y. (2021). Determinants of platform ecosystem health: An exploration based on grounded theory. *Journal of Business Economics and Management*, 22(5), 1142–1159. https://doi.org/10.3846/jbem.2021.15047
- Chowdhury, S., Ahmmed, F., & Hossain, I. (2020). Methodological dilemma in microfinance research: Applicability of a qualitative case study design. *The Qualitative Report*, 25(2), 271–290. https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2020.3962
- Cinque, S., Nyberg, D., & Starkey, K. (2021). 'Living at the border of poverty': How theater actors maintain their calling through narrative identity work. *Human Relations*, 74(11), 1755–1780. https://doi.org/10.1177/0018726720908663
- Cizmic, E., & Ahmic, A. (2021). The influences of talent management on organisational performance in Bosnia & Herzegovina as a developing country. *Management: Journal of Contemporary Management Issues, 26*(1), 129–147.

 https://doi.org/10.30924/mjcmi.26.1.8
- Coculova, J. (2020). Analysis of selected talent management practices in terms of their impact on keeping talented employees in Slovak companies. *Quality Access to Success*, 21(178), 35–38. https://www.calitatea.ro/EN/ArchiveJournals.aspx#2020

- Coker, D. C. (2022). A thematic analysis of structure of delimitations in the dissertation. *International Journal of Doctoral Studies*, 17, 141–159. https://doi.org/10.28945/4939
- Creswell, J. W. & Báez, J. C. (2021). 30 essential skills for the qualitative researcher. (2nd ed.) Sage Publications, Inc.
- Cristina, M., & Loredana, T. (2019). The franchise-a way to develop hotel businesses.

 **Agricultural Management, 21(1), 152–157.

 https://www.usab-tm.ro/en/scientific-papers-10192
- Daniel, B. K. (2019). Using the TACT framework to learn the principles of rigour in qualitative research. *Electronic Journal of Business Research Methods*, *17*(3), 118–129. https://doi.org/10.34190/JBRM.17.3.002
- Darvishmotevali, M., Altinay, L., & Köseoglu, M. A. (2020). The link between environmental uncertainty, organizational agility, and organizational creativity in the hotel industry.

 International Journal of Hospitality Management, 87, 1–9.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2020.102499
- Dash, S. P., & Roy, S. (2020). Role of human capital in organizational performance: A theoretical framework. *OPUS: HR Journal, 11*(2), 1–26. http://www.publishingindia.com/opus/53/10911/2020/
- Dayal, G., & Thakur, D. J. (2021). Analysis of effect of HRM on employees performance & organization growth. *CLEAR International Journal of Research in Commerce & Management*, 12(7), 6–10. https://ijrcm.org.in/article_info.php?article_id=9633
- De Alwis, S., & Hernwall, P. (2021). A review of methodological choices relating to work-life boundary research. *Managing Global Transitions: International Research Journal*, 19(1), 73–101. https://doi.org/10.26493/1854-6935.19.73-101

- De Winne, S., Marescaux, E., Sels, L., Van Beveren, I., & Vanormelingen, S. (2019). The impact of employee turnover and turnover volatility on labor productivity: A flexible non-linear approach. *The International Journal of Human Resource Management, 30*(21), 3049–3079. https://doi.org/10.1080/09585192.2018.1449129
- Deeba, F. (2020). The role of data analytics in talent acquisition and retention with special reference to SMEs in India: A conceptual study. *IUP Journal of Knowledge*Management, 18(1), 7–23. https://www.iupindia.in/Knowledge Management.asp
- Dedić, S., Nuhanović, A., & Đulić, J. (2021). Research on the importance of performance of business excellence of hotel companies in the time of globalization and regionalization.

 BH Economics Forum, 13(2), 61–75. https://doi.org/10.5937/bhekofor2102061d
- Dougherty, M. V. (2021). The use of confidentiality and anonymity protections as a cover for fraudulent fieldwork data. *Research Ethics Review*, *17*, 480–500. https://doi.org/10.1177/17470161211018257
- Edeh, F. O., Zayed, N. M., Perevozova, I., Kryshtal, H., & Nitsenko, V. (2022). Talent management in the hospitality sector: Predicting discretionary work behaviour. *Administrative Sciences*, 12(4), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.3390/admsci12040122
- Edwards, R., & Holland, J. (2020). Reviewing challenges and the future for qualitative interviewing. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, 23(5), 581–592. https://doi.org/10.1080/13645579.2020.1766767
- Egbunike, F. C., Enemuo-Uzozie, C., & Anekwe, R. I. (2020). Job automation, employee turnover and organizational performance: A study of deposit money banks (DMBs) in Anambra State. *Amity Business Review*, 21(1), 1–18. https://www.amity.edu/abs/abr/archives.asp

- Elley-Brown, M. J., & Pringle, J. K. (2021). Sorge, Heideggerian ethic of care: Creating more caring organizations. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *168*(1), 23–35, https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-019-04243-3
- Ellis, P. (2020). Sampling in qualitative research (2). *Wounds UK*, 16(4), 78–79. https://www.wounds-uk.com/journals/issue/628/article-details/sampling-qualitative-research-2
- Esmene, S., & Kirsop-Taylor, N. (2021). External disruptions to qualitative data collection:

 Addressing risks relating to Brexit and researcher-participant rapport. *The Qualitative Report*, 26(3), 795–807. https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2021.4434
- Farrugia, B. (2019). WASP (write a scientific paper): Sampling in qualitative research. *Early Human Development*, *133*, 69–71. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earlhumdev.2019.03.016
- Felgate, Y. R. (2020). Human resource management moral competencies. *South African Journal of Human Resource Management*, 18(1), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.4102/sajhrm.v18i0.1193
- Filippus, K., & Schultz, C. M. (2019). Exploring talent management execution in the ministry of justice in the Namibian public sector. *South African Journal of Human Resource Management*, 17(1), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.4102/sajhrm.v17i0.1162
- Fisher, M. J., & Bloomfield, J. (2019). Understanding the research process. *Journal of the Australasian Rehabilitation Nurses' Association*, 22(1), 22–27. https://doi.org/10.33235/jarna.22.1.22-27
- Fossum, K. R., Aarseth, W., & Andersen, B. (2020). Exploring scenario development a case study of two collaborative research projects. *International Journal of Managing Projects in Business*, *13*(2), 340–366. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJMPB-08-2018-0145

- Frye, W. D., Kang, S., Huh, C., & Lee, M. J. (2020). What factors influence Generation Y's employee retention in the hospitality industry?: An internal marketing approach.

 International Journal of Hospitality Management, 85, 1–9.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2019.102352
- Gallardo-Gallardo, E., Thunnissen, M., & Scullion, H. (2020). Talent management: Context matters. *International Journal of Human Resource Management*, *31*(4), 457–473. https://doi.org/10.1080/09585192.2019.1642645
- Gama, L. Z. & Edoun, E. I. (2020). The relationship between the graduate trainee programme and talent management in corporate organisations in Eswatini. *South African Journal of Human Resource Management*, 18(1), 1–6. https://doi.org/10.4102/sajhrm.v18i0.1249
- Ghondaghsaz, N., Chokparova, Z., Engesser, S., & Urbas, L. (2022). Managing the tension between trust and confidentiality in mobile supply chains. *Sustainability*, *14*(4), 1–25. https://doi.org/10.3390/su14042347
- Ginev, D. (2019). The dialogical self from the viewpoint of hermeneutic phenomenology.

 *Culture & Psychology, 25(3), 275–301. https://doi.org/10.1177/1354067X17738982
- Gohar, R. A., & Qureshi, Q. A. (2021). Connecting talent management and employees' retention:

 A mediating role of organizational justice. *City University Research Journal*, 11(1),

 124–143. https://cusitjournals.com/index.php/CURJ/issue/view/61
- Goyal, C., & Patwardhan, M. (2021). Strengthening work engagement through high-performance human resource practices. *International Journal of Productivity & Performance Management*, 70(8), 2052–2069. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJPPM-03-2020-0098

- Grobler, A., Grobler, S., & Mathafena, R. (2019). Measurement of the perceptions of human resource practices in a seemingly collectivistic culture. *South African Journal of Human Resource Management*, 17(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.4102/sajhrm.v17i0.1069
- Guillen, D. E. F. (2019). Qualitative research: Hermeneutical phenomenological method. *Journal of Educational Psychology Propositos y Representaciones*, 7(1), 217–229. https://doi.org/10.20511/pyr2019.v7n1.267
- Gullick, J., Wu, J., Reid, C., Tembo, A. C., Shishehgar, S., & Conlon, L. (2020). Heideggerian structures of being-with in the nurse–patient relationship: Modelling phenomenological analysis through qualitative meta-synthesis. *Medicine, Health Care and Philosophy: A European Journal*, 23(4), 645–664. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11019-020-09975-y
- Hamadamin, H. H., & Atan, T. (2019). The impact of strategic human resource management practices on competitive advantage sustainability-The mediation of human capital development and employee commitment. *Sustainability*, *11*(20), 1–19. https://doi.org/10.3390/su11205782
- Hassan, Z. (2022). Employee retention through effective human resource management practices in Maldives: Mediation effects of compensation and rewards system. *Journal of Entrepreneurship, Management and Innovation, 18*(2), 137–173. https://doi.org/10.7341/20221825
- Haque, A., Fernando, M., & Caputi, P. (2019). The relationship between responsible leadership and organisational commitment and the mediating effect of employee turnover intentions:

 An empirical study with Australian employees. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *156*(3), 759–774. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-017-3575-6

- Harris, C. M., Lavelle, J. J., & McMahan, G. C. (2020). The effects of internal and external sources of justice on employee turnover intention and organizational citizenship behavior toward clients and workgroup members. *International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 31(17), 2141–2164. https://doi.org/10.1080/09585192.2018.1441163
- Harsch, K., & Festing, M. (2020). Dynamic talent management capabilities and organizational agility—A qualitative exploration. *Human Resource Management*, *59*(1), 43–61. https://doi.org/10.1002/hrm.21972
- Hartatik., Nilawati, E., Sitio, V. S. S., Prayoga, D., & Rusliandy. (2021). The relationship between best practices of human resource management and the operational effectiveness of MSMEs. *Webology*, *18*(2), 675–686.

 https://doi.org/10.14704/WEB/V18I2/WEB18346
- Ho, H., & Kuvaas, B. (2020). Human resource management systems, employee well-being, and firm performance from the mutual gains and critical perspectives: The well-being paradox. *Human Resource Management*, *59*(3), 235–253. https://doi.org/10.1002/hrm.21990
- Hollin, I. L., Craig, B. M., Coast, J., Beusterien, K., Vass, C., DiSantostefano, R., & Peay, H. (2020). Reporting formative qualitative research to support the development of quantitative preference study protocols and corresponding survey instruments: Guidelines for authors and reviewers. The Patient Patient-Centered Outcomes Research: An Official Journal of the International Academy of Health Preference Research, 13(1), 121–136. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40271-019-00401-x

- Holzwarth, S., Gunnesch-Luca, G., Soucek, R., & Moser, K. (2021). How communication in organizations is related to foci of commitment and turnover intentions. *Journal of Personnel Psychology*, 20(1), 27–38. https://doi.org/10.1027/1866-5888/a000261
- Hon, A. H. Y., & Fung, C. P. Y. (2019). A good night's sleep matters for tourists: An empirical study for hospitality professionals. *Journal of Hospitality & Tourism Research*, 43(8), 1153–1175. https://doi.org/10.1177/1096348019854792
- Houssein, A. A., Singh, J. S. K., & Arumugam, T. (2020). Retention of employees through career development, employee engagement and work-life balance: An empirical study among employees in the financial sector in Djibouti, East Africa. *Global Business & Management Research: An International Journal*, 12(3), 17–32. http://www.gbmrjournal.com/vol12no3.htm
- Humphreys, L., Lewis, N. A., Sender, K., & Won, A. S. (2021). Integrating qualitative methods and open science: Five principles for more trustworthy research. *Journal of Communication*, 71(5), 855–874. https://doi.org/10.1093/joc/jqab026
- Hundessa, F. D. (2021). Academic leadership: Exploring the experiences of department heads in a first generation university in Ethiopia. *International Journal of Leadership in Education*, 24(2), 183–205. https://doi.org/10.1080/13603124.2018.1545922
- Issa, W. B., Akour, I. A., Ibrahim, A., Almarzouqi, A., Abbas, S., Hisham, F., & Griffiths, J. (2020). Privacy, confidentiality, security and patient safety concerns about electronic health records. *International Nursing Review*, 67(2), 218–230. https://doi.org/10.1111/inr.12585

- Ivana, D. (2020). Human resource practices in improving employee retention. *Virgil Madgearu Review of Economic Studies and Research*, *13*(1), 33–43. https://doi.org/10.24193/RVM.2020.13.50
- Jaganjac, J., Gavrić, T., & Obhođaš, I. (2020). Effects of work stress and job satisfaction on employee retention: A model of retention strategies. *International Journal of Sales, Retailing & Marketing*, 9(2), 38–50.
- Jashari, A., & Kutllovci, E. (2020). The impact of human resource management practices on organizational performance case study: Manufacturing enterprises in Kosovo.
 Business: Theory & Practice, 21(1), 222–229. https://doi.org/10.3846/btp.2020.12001

https://www.circleinternational.co.uk/journals/ijsrm/current-past-issues-ijsrm/

- Jenkins, N., Monaghan, K., & Smith, M. (2021). Did they really say that? An agential realist approach to using computer assisted transcription software in qualitative data analysis.

 *International Journal of Social Research Methodology: Theory & Practice Publisher, 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1080/13645579.2021.1965037
- Jesiah, S., & Pachayappan, M. (2020). Disruptive human resource practices: Agile firms. *SCMS Journal of Indian Management*, 17(4), 38–43. https://scms.edu.in/jms/past-issues
- Jiang, N., Law, R., & Li, L. (2020). Impacts of peer-to-peer accommodation on the hotel industry: Hoteliers' perspectives. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 88, 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2020.102516
- Johnson, J. L., Adkins, D., & Chauvi, S. (2020). A review of the quality indicators of rigor in qualitative research. *American Journal of Pharmaceutical Education*, 84(1), 138–146. https://www.ajpe.org/content/84/1

- Johnston, B. (2022). Identifying the assumptions and bias that affect screening and brief interventions for harmful alcohol use. *Journal of the American Psychiatric Nurses Association*, 28(1), 76–90. https://doi.org/10.1177/10783903211036494
- Ju, B., & Li, J. (2020). European exploring the impact of training, job tenure, and education-job and skills-job matches on employee turnover intention. *Journal of Training & Development*, 44(3/4), 214–231. https://doi.org/10.1108/EJTD-05-2018-0045
- Kabwe, C., & Okorie, C. (2019). The efficacy of talent management in international business:

 The case of European multinationals. *Thunderbird International Business Review*, 61(6), 857–872. https://doi.org/10.1002/tie.22090
- Kamp, K., Herbell, K., Magginis, W. H., Berry, D., & Given, B. (2019). Facebook recruitment and the protection of human subjects. *Western Journal of Nursing Research*, 41(9), 1270–1281. https://doi.org/10.1177/0193945919828108
- Keshavarz, H. (2020). Hermeneutic phenomenology in supporting research and information services: Contributions to information science. *Journal of Information Science Theory & Practice*, 8(4), 29–39. https://doi.org/10.1633/JISTaP.2020.8.4.3
- Ketkaew, C., Manglakakeeree, O., Naruetharadhol, P., & Amankwah-Amoah, J. (2020). The interrelationships of work-related factors, person-environment fit, and employee turnover intention. *Cogent Business & Management*, 7(1), 1–17.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/23311975.2020.1823580
- Khan, A. H., & Bhagat, M. (2022) An empirical study to retain good quality employees in Indian firms. *Iranian Journal of Management Studies*, 15(3), 471–493. https://doi.org/10.22059/IJMS.2021.322863.674535

- Khan, M. H., Hussain, A., & Khan, M. A. (2022). A Review on comparison of hotels star rating systems. *Journal of Managerial Sciences*, *16*(2), 144–155. https://journals.qurtuba.edu.pk/ojs/index.php/jms/issue/archive
- Kittikunchotiwut, P. (2021). The role of strategic human resource management, organizational performance: An empirical evidence from manufacturing sector in Thailand. *Advances in Business-Related Scientific Research Journal*, 12(2), 34–50. https://www.absrc.org/publications/absrj-2021-volume-12-number-2/
- Klepić, I. (2021). Correlation between training and education of human resources and business performance of small and medium enterprise. *Our Economy*, 67(3), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.2478/ngoe-2021-0013
- Kolkutina, V., Syniavska, L., Pohrebennyk, V., Kornisheva, T., & Iaremchuk, N. (2020). Literary hermeneutics in the context of natiosophic ideas. *Wisdom*, *16*(3), 41–52. https://doi.org/10.24234/wisdom.v16i3.394
- Koseoglu, M. A., Altin, M., Chan, E., & Aladag, O. F. (2020). What are the key success factors for strategy formulation and implementation? Perspectives of managers in the hotel industry. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 89, 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2020.102574
- Køster, A., & Fernandez, A. V. (2021). Investigating modes of being in the world: An introduction to phenomenologically grounded qualitative research. *Phenomenology and the Cognitive Sciences*, 1–21. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11097-020-09723-w
- Krishna, C., & Garg, A. (2022). Employee retention: An important factor for strategies development. *ANWESH: International Journal of Management & Information Technology*, 7(1), 5–11. http://www.publishingindia.com/anwesh/106/31967/2022/

- Kruger-Ross, M. (2019). On the lived experience of truth in an era of educational reform: Coresponding to anti-intellectualism. *Critical Questions in Education*, *10*(2), 150–160. https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ1219681
- Kubiciel-Lodzińska, S. (2021). Snowball sampling vs. respondent driven sampling in regional research. Comparing the use of the methods to study migrants working in elderly care. Studia Migracyjne Przeglad Polonijny, 47(1), 149–180.

 https://doi.org/10.4467/25444972SMPP.21.007.13319
- Kumar, S. (2022). The impact of talent management practices on employee turnover and retention intentions. *Global Business & Organizational Excellence*, 41(2), 21–34. https://doi.org/10.1002/joe.22130
- Lai, C-S. (2021). Factors affecting employee loyalty of organizations in Vietnam. *International Journal of Organizational Innovation*, 14(1), 115–127. https://www.ijoi-online.org/
- Lanka, E., Lanka, S., Rostron, A., & Singh, P. (2020). Why we need qualitative research in management studies. *RAC Revista de Administração Contemporânea*, 25(2), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1590/1982-7849rac2021200297
- Laulié, L., & Morgeson, F. P. (2021). The end is just the beginning: Turnover events and their impact on those who remain. *Personnel Psychology*, 74(3), 387–409. https://doi.org/10.1111/peps.12422
- Leighton, K., Kardong-Edgren, S., Schneidereith, T., & Foisy-Doll, C. (2021). Using social media and snowball sampling as an alternative recruitment strategy for research. *Clinical Simulation in Nursing*, 55, 37–42. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecns.2021.03.006

- Li, L., Lu, L., Xu, Y., & Sun, X. (2020). The spatiotemporal evolution and influencing factors of hotel industry in the metropolitan area: An empirical study based on China. *PLoS ONE*, 15(5), 1–23. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0231438
- Mabaso, C. M., Maja, M. T., Kavir, M., Lekwape, L., Makhasane, S. S., & Khumalo, M. T.
 (2021). Talent retention strategies: An exploratory study within the consulting industry in Gauteng province, South Africa. *Acta Commercii Independent Research Journal in the Management Sciences*, 21(1), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.4102/ac.v21i1.885
- Magaisa, G. M., & Musundire, A. (2022). Factors affecting employee retention in Zimbabwean companies. *International Journal of Applied Management Theory & Research*, 4(1), 1–20. https://doi.org/10.4018/IJAMTR.288507
- Makapela, L., & Mtshelwane, N. D. P. (2021). Exploring the use and influence of human resource policies within South African municipalities. *South African Journal of Human Resource Management*, 19(1), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.4102/sajhrm.v19i0.1534
- Manolescu, A. A., Danaiata, D., Munteanu, V., & Gavrila, A. (2020). Talent the new managerial resource in education. *Review of International Comparative Management*, 21(4), 447–457. https://doi.org/10.24818/RMCI.2020.4.447
- Marinakou, E., & Giousmpasoglou, C. (2019). Talent management and retention strategies in luxury hotels: Evidence from four countries. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 31(10), 3855–3878.

 https://doi.org/10.1108/IJCHM-10-2018-0862
- Martin, J. C., Rudchenko, V., & Sanchez-Rebull, M.-V. (2020). The role of nationality and hotel class on guests' satisfaction. A fuzzy-TOPSIS approach applied in Saint Petersburg.

 *Administrative Sciences, 10(3). 1–24. https://doi.org/10.3390/admsci10030068

- Martin-Rios, C., & Ciobanu, T. (2019). Hospitality innovation strategies: An analysis of success factors and challenges. *Tourism Management*, 70, 218–229. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tourman.2018.08.018
- Marzinsky, A., & Smith-Miller, C. A. (2019). Nurse research and the institutional review board:

 Learn how the IRB process works to ensure participant safety and quality research.

 American Nurse Today, 14(10), 20–24.

https://www.myamericannurse.com/nurse-research-and-the-institutional-review-board/

- Mathafena, R. B., & Grobler, A. (2020). The effectiveness of human resources practices in driving proactive experimentation and risk-taking work behaviours in organisations.

 South African Journal of Human Resource Management, 18, 1–11.

 https://doi.org/10.4102/sajhrm.v18i0.1259
- Mathotaarachchi, K. P., & Thilakarathna, K. A. A. N. (2021). Philosophy of approaches in social sciences: A review of positivism, phenomenology and critical social sciences in qualitative research. *Technium Social Sciences Journal*, 20, 944–952. https://www.neliti.com/journals/technium-social-sciences-journal
- Matookchund, N. G., & Steyn, R. (2019). Performance appraisal as an antecedent to innovation:

 An analysis of its importance relative to other human resource practices. *South African Journal of Human Resource Management, 17*(1), 1–11.

 https://doi.org/10.4102/sajhrm.v17i0.1219
- McDonald, N., Schoenebeck, S., & Forte, A. (2019). Reliability and inter-rater reliability in qualitative research: Norms and guidelines for CSCW and HCI practice. *Proceedings of the ACM on Human-Computer Interaction*, 3, 1–23. https://doi.org/10.1145/3359174

- McGee, S., Clemons, M., Joy, A. A., Hilton, J., Jeong, A., & Robinson, A. (2019). Why "reply all" can push all the wrong buttons. *The Oncologist*, 24(8), 643–645. https://doi.org/10.1634/theoncologist.2019-0304
- McGinley, S., Wei, W., Zhang, L., & Zheng, Y. (2021). The state of qualitative research in hospitality: A 5-year review 2014 to 2019. *Cornell Hospitality Quarterly*, 62(1), 8–20. https://doi.org/10.1177/1938965520940294
- Mehrez, A. & Bakri, A. (2019). The impact of human resource practices on job satisfaction and intention to stay in emerging economies: Model development and empirical investigation among high caliber governmental employees in Qatar. *Management Science Letters*, *9*(3), 425–442. https://doi.org/10.5267/j.msl.2018.12.007
- Mekonnen, W., & Azaj, E. (2020). The impact of strategic human resource management practice on organisational effectiveness: A case study of selected insurance companies in Ethiopia. *Journal of Strategic Human Resource Management*, 9(2/3), 17–28. http://www.publishingindia.com/jshrm/32/10908/2020/
- Mertel, K. C. M. (2020). Heidegger, technology and education. *Journal of Philosophy of Education*, *54*(2), 467–486. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9752.12419
- Metaxas, I. N., Chatzoglou, P. D., & Koulouriotis, D. E. (2019). Proposing a new modus operandi for sustainable business excellence: The case of Greek hospitality industry.

 Total Quality Management & Business Excellence, 30(5/6), 499–524.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/14783363.2017.1315934
- Mey, M. R., Poisat, P, & Stindt, C. (2021). The influence of leadership behaviours on talent retention: An empirical study. *South African Journal of Human Resource Management*, 19(1), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.4102/sajhrm.v19i0.1504

- Mihanović, D. (2021). Management and managing human resources. *Advances in Business-Related Scientific Research Journal*, *12*(2), 58–68. https://www.absrc.org/publications/absrj-2021-volume-12-number-2/
- Miloshevik, V., Piperkova, I., & Davitkovska, E. (2020). Recruitment and selection methods in SMEs in Republic of North Macedonia. *Economic Development*, 22(3), 81–93. https://www.ek-inst.ukim.edu.mk/?lang=en
- Mishra, R. R., Singh, M., & Kumar, S. (2021). Establishing link between talent development practices and organizational performance. *2021 2nd International Conference on Computation, Automation and Knowledge Management*, 315–320. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICCAKM50778.2021.9357716
- Mitchell, G. E., & Schmitz, H. P. (2021). Using model-based clustering to improve qualitative inquiry: Computer-aided qualitative data analysis, latent class analysis, and interpretive transparency. *VOLUNTAS: International Journal of Voluntary and Nonprofit*Organizations: Official Journal of the International Society for Third-Sector Research, 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11266-021-00409-8
- Mitreva, E., Sazdova, J., & Gjorshevski, H. (2019). Application of Total Management of Quality in the Macedonian Hotel Industry. *Quality Access to Success, 20*(172), 25–32. https://www.calitatea.ro/EN/ArchiveJournals.aspx#2019
- Mohajan, H. K. (2020). Quantitative research: A successful investigation in natural and social sciences. *Journal of Economic Development, Environment and People*, *9*(4), 50–79. https://doi.org/10.26458/jedep.v9i4.679

- Mohammad, T., Darwish, T. K., Singh, S., & Khassawneh, O. (2021). Human resource management and organisational performance: The mediating role of social exchange. *European Management Review, 18*(1), 125–136. https://doi.org/10.1111/emre.12421
- Mohammed, A. A., Baig, A. H., & Gururajan, R. (2020). An examination of talent management processes in Australian higher education. *International Journal of Productivity & Performance Management*, 69(6), 1271–1299. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJPPM-10-2018-0352
- Mokoena, W., Schultz, C. M., & Dachapalli, L-A. P. (2022). A talent management, organisational commitment and employee turnover intention framework for a government department in South Africa. *South African Journal of Human Resource Management*, 20, 1–10. https://doi.org/10.4102/sajhrm.v20i0.1920
- Motulsky, S. L. (2021). Is member checking the gold standard of quality in qualitative research? *Qualitative Psychology*, 8(3), 389–406. https://doi.org/10.1037/qup0000215
- Mumtaz, R., Bourini, I., Al-Bourini, F. A., & Alkhrabsheh, A. A. (2021). Investigating managerial and fairness practices on employee turnover intentions through the mediation of affiliation quality between organisation and employee. A comprehensive study of the metropolitan society of Malaysia. *International Journal of Management and Decision Making*, 21(1), 1–27. https://doi.org/10.1504/IJMDM.2022.119577
- Musoga, B., Ngugi, L., & Wanjau, K. L. (2021). Moderating role of service innovation on the relationship between corporate reputation and performance of hotels in Kenya.

 *International Journal of Research In Business and Social Science, 10(1), 47–59.

 https://doi.org/10.20525/ijrbs.v10i1.1016

- Narayanan, A., Rajithakumar, S., & Menon, M. (2019). Talent management and employee retention: An integrative research framework. *Human Resource Development Review,* 18(2), 228–247. https://doi.org/10.1177/1534484318812159
- Naveed, A. R., Akhtar, C. S., Naveed, S., & Khalid, A. (2021). Effect of relational compensation on employee retention: Case of hotel industry of Pakistan. *Ilkogretim Online*, 20(2), 934–940. https://doi.org/10.17051/ilkonline.2021.02.105
- Nayak, S., Jena, D., & Patnaik, S. (2021). Mediation framework connecting knowledge contract, psychological contract, employee retention, and employee satisfaction: An empirical study. *International Journal of Engineering Business Management, 13*, 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1177/18479790211004007
- Neri, S., & Wilkins, S. (2019). Talent management in transnational higher education: Strategies for managing academic staff at international branch campuses.

 Journal of Higher Education Policy & Management, 41(1), 52–69.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/1360080X.2018.1522713
- Neto, A. J. R., Borges, M. M., & Roque, L. (2020). Flow of knowledge in proof-of-concept activities: Examining the problem of interpretation using Hermeneutics. *LIBRES: Library & Information Science Research Electronic Journal*, 30(2), 45–67. https://doi.org/10.32655/libres.2020.2.1
- Nielsen, B. B., Welch, C., Chidlow, A., Miller, S. R., Aguzzoli, R., Gardner, E., Karafyllia, M., & Pegoraro, D. (2020). Fifty years of methodological trends in JIBS: Why future IB research needs more triangulation. *Journal of International Business Studies*, *51*(9), 1478–1499. https://doi.org/10.1057/s41267-020-00372-4

- Noopur, D., & Rajib, L. (2021). The role of high performance human resource practices as an antecedent to organizational innovation: An empirical investigation. *Employee Relations*, 43(1), 279–295. https://doi.org/10.1108/ER-07-2017-0152
- Noranee, S., Som, R. M., Adam, N. A., Aziz, R. A., & Shahruddin, S. (2021). The relationship between human resource practices and employee retention at a private university: Work environment as a moderator. *Global Business & Management Research: An International Journal*, 13(4), 299–311. http://www.gbmrjournal.com/vol13no4.htm
- Nzonzo, J. C., & Du Plessis, Y. (2020). Critical success factors for integrating talent management strategies with wellness interventions. *South African Journal of Human Resource Management*, 18(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.4102/sajhrm.v18i0.1353
- Odebiyi, F., & Gontar, V. (2020). User-generated reviews and official star ratings: Can the two work together in the hotel evaluation systems? *Economic Review: Journal of Economics & Business*, 18(1), 37-48. http://ef.untz.ba/ekonomskarevija-economicreview/
- Oh, J. (2020). Employee perceptions of HRM practices and their turnover intentions: Evidence from South Korea. *Evidence Based HRM*, 8(2), 145–160. https://doi.org/10.1108/EBHRM-04-2019-0037
- Ohunakin, F., Adeniji, A. A., Ogunlusi, G., Igbadumhe, F., & Salau, O. P., & Sodeinde, A. G. (2020). Talent retention strategies and employees' behavioural outcomes: Empirical evidence from hospitality industry. *Business: Theory & Practice, 21*, 192–199. https://doi.org/doi:10.3846/btp.2020.11061
- O'Neill, J. W., & Follmer, K. (2020). A multilevel review of hospitality industry work–family conflict research and a strategy for future research. *Journal of Hospitality & Tourism Research*, 44(1), 3–44. https://doi.org/10.1177/1096348019864653

- Onwugbolu, M. C. N., & Mutambara, E. (2021). Talent management strategies and employees' job performance in the retail sector of KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa: A structural model. *African Journal of Business & Economic Research*, 16(3), 215–233. https://doi.org/10.31920/1750-4562/2021/v16n3a11
- Ooi, Q-X., Wright, D. F. B., Isbister, G. K., & Duffull, S. B. (2019). Evaluation of assumptions underpinning pharmacometric models. *The AAPS Journal: An Official Journal of the American Association of Pharmaceutical Scientists*, 21(5), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1208/s12248-019-0366-2
- Oruh, E. S., Mordi, C., Ajonbadi, A., Mojeed-Sanni, B., Nwagbara, U., & Rahman, M. (2020).

 Investigating the relationship between managerialist employment relations and employee turnover intention: The case of Nigeria. *Employee Relations*, 42(1), 52–74.

 https://doi.org/10.1108/ER-08-2018-0226
- Osei, H. V., Agyapong, A., & Kwateng, K. O. (2019). The moderated mediation processes in firm-specific human capital development and task performance relationship.

 International Journal of Organizational Analysis, 27(3), 396–413.

 https://doi.org/10.1108/IJOA-11-2017-1274
- Otoo, F. N. K. (2019). Human resource management (HRM) practices and organizational performance: The mediating role of employee competencies. *Employee Relations*, 41(5), 949–970. https://doi.org/10.1108/ER-02-2018-0053

- Parnell, J. A., & Crandall, W. R. (2021). What drives crisis readiness? An assessment of managers in the United States: The effects of market turbulence, perceived likelihood of a crisis, small- to medium-sized enterprises and innovative capacity.

 Journal of Contingencies & Crisis Management, 29(4), 416–428.

 https://doi.org/10.1111/1468-5973.12350
- Pathiranage, Y. L., Jayatilake, L. V. K., & Abeysekera, R. (2020). Case study research design for exploration of organizational culture towards corporate performance. *Review of International Comparative Management*, 21(3), 361–372. https://doi.org/10.24818/RMCI.2020.3.361
- Patil, T. S. (2022). A Study on employee retention strategies at Spareage Sealing Solutions, Thane. *ANWESH: International Journal of Management & Information Technology*, 7(2), 52–56. http://www.publishingindia.com/anwesh/106/32006/2022/
- Pattnaik, S. C. & Sahoo, R. (2020). Human resource practices as predictors of organizational performance: A structural equation modeling approach. *Global Business Review*, 21(4), 1087–1112. https://doi.org/10.1177/0972150918779286
- Pekersen, Y., & Tugay, O. (2020). Professional satisfaction as a key factor in employee retention: A case of the service sector. *Journal of Tourism & Services*, 11(20), 1–27. https://doi.org/10.29036/jots.v11i20.123
- Potgieter, I. L., & Mokomane, S. E. (2020). Implementation of human resource management functions in selected small manufacturing companies in Ga-Rankuwa industrial area, Gauteng, South Africa. *South African Journal of Human Resource Management*, 18(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.4102/sajhrm.v18i0.1282

- Pratt, M. G., Kaplan, S., & Whittington, R. (2020). Editorial essay: The tumult over transparency: Decoupling transparency from replication in establishing trustworthy qualitative research. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 65(1), 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1177/0001839219887663
- Prosek, E. A., & Gibson, D. M. (2021). Promoting rigorous research by examining lived experiences: A review of four qualitative traditions. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 99(2), 167–177. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcad.12364
- Ramadan, R. A., & Karanikola, I. (2021). The career paths of general managers in Dubai's luxury hotel sector. *Research in Hospitality Management, 11*(1), 27–36. https://doi.org/10.1080/22243534.2020.1867373
- Ramdani, B., Binsaif, A., Boukrami, E., & Guermat, C. (2022). Business models innovation in investment banks: A resilience perspective. *Asia Pacific Journal of Management*, 39(1), 51–78. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10490-020-09723-z
- Redondo, R., Sparrow, P., & Hernández-Lechuga, G. (2021). The effect of protean careers on talent retention: Examining the relationship between protean career orientation, organizational commitment, job satisfaction and intention to quit for talented workers.

 The International Journal of Human Resource Management, 32(9), 2046–2069. https://doi.org/10.1080/09585192.2019.1579247
- Richards, J., & Sang, K. (2021). Socially irresponsible human resource management?

 Conceptualising HRM practice and philosophy in relation to in-work poverty in the UK.

 The International Journal of Human Resource Management, 32(10), 2185–2212.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/09585192.2019.1579249

- Roald, T., Køppe, S., Jensen, Torben, J. B., Hansen, J. M., & Levin, K. (2021). Why do we always generalize in qualitative research? *Qualitative Psychology*, 8(1), 69–81. https://doi.org/10.1037/qup0000138
- Roberts, K., Dowell, A., & Nie, J. B. (2019). Attempting rigour and replicability in thematic analysis of qualitative research data; a case study of codebook development. *BMC*Medical Research Methodology, 19(1), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12874-019-0707-y
- Romele, A., Severo, M., & Furia, P. (2020). Digital hermeneutics: From interpreting with machines to interpretational machines. *AI & Society, 35*(1), 73–86. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00146-018-0856-2
- Ross, P. T., & Zaidi, N. L. B. (2019). Limited by our limitations. *Perspectives on Medical Education*, 8(4), 261–264. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40037-019-00530-x
- Roy, J., Sharma, H. K., Kar, S., Zavadskas, E. K., & Saparauskas, J. (2019). Extended COPRAS model for multi-criteria decision-making problems and its application in web-based hotel evaluation and selection. *Economic Research*, 32(1), 219–253. https://doi.org/10.1080/1331677X.2018.1543054
- Rusu, D. (2022). Standardization of entrepreneurship in the concept of human resource management in SMEs. *Review of International Comparative Management*, 23(1), 80–100. https://doi.org/10.24818/RMCI.2022.1.80
- Rylee, T. L., & Cavanagh, S. J. (2022). Using NVivoTM as a methodological tool for a literature review on nursing innovation: a step-by-step approach. *Health Services and Outcomes Research Methodology: An International Journal Devoted to Methods for the Study of the Utilization, Quality, Cost and Outcomes of Health Care*, 1–15. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10742-022-00270-2

- Sampoornam, W., & Jothilakshmi, K. (2021). Institutional review board (IRB) shopping-accessible for public comment. *International Journal of Nursing Education and Research*, 9(4), 1–3. https://doi.org/10.52711/2454-2660.2021.00109
- Sandstrom, J. K., & Reynolds, D. E. (2020). Leading a successful hotel: A look at the general manager's ability to utilize multiple leadership styles. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 89, 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2019.102399
- Saragih, R., Luturlean, B. S., & Prasetio, A. P. (2020). The turnover intention in telecommunication company: The role of effective human resources practices and effective organizational commitments as antecedents. *Jurnal Aplikasi Manajemen, 18*(3), 461–474. https://doi.org/10.21776/ub.jam.2020.018.03.06
- Sarhan, N., Harb, A., Shrafat, F., & Alhusban, M. (2020). The effect of organizational culture on the organizational commitment: Evidence from hotel industry. *Management Science Letters*, 10(1), 183–196. https://doi.org/10.5267/j.msl.2019.8.004
- Sarmiento, J. P., Sarmiento, C., Hoberman, G., Jerath, M., & Sandoval, V. (2019). Small and medium enterprises in the Americas, effect of disaster experience on readiness capabilities. *AD-minister*, 35, 117–137. https://doi.org/10.17230/Ad-minister.35.5
- Savov, R., Kozakova, J., & Tluchor, J. (2022). Talent retention in Slovak companies: Explorative study. *E+M Ekonomie a Management*, *25*(1), 77–95. https://doi.org/10.15240/tul/001/2022-1-005
- Schnegg, M. (2019). The life of winds: Knowing the Namibian weather from someplace and from noplace. *American Anthropologist*, *121*(4), 830–844. https://doi.org/10.1111/aman.13274

- Sepahvand, R., & Khodashahri, R. B. (2021). Strategic human resource management practices and employee retention: A study of the moderating role of job engagement.

 *Iranian Journal of Management Studies, 14(2), 437–468.

 https://doi.org/10.22059/IJMS.2020.291391.673843
- Shahi, T., Farrokhsheresht, B., Taghipourian, M. J., & Aghajani, H. A. (2020). Behavioral factors affecting talent management: Meta-synthesis technique. *Iranian Journal of Management Studies*, *13*(1), 117–137. https://doi.org/10.22059/ijms.2019.283845.673684
- Shan, Y. (2022). Philosophical foundations of mixed methods research. *Philosophy Compass*, 17(1), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1111/phc3.12804
- Shrestha, P. (2019). Employee retention strategies and performance in Nepal. *Annamalai International Journal of Business Studies & Research*, 11(1), 21–26. https://doi.org/10.51705/AIJBSR.2019.v11i01.004
- Shulga, L. V., & Busser, J. A. (2019). Talent management meta review: A validity network schema approach. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management,* 31(10), 3943–3969. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJCHM-10-2018-0876
- Sincar, M., Önen, Z., & Arar, K. H. (2020). An investigation of Turkish female school administrators' views on the concept of self-development. *International Journal of Leadership in Education*, 23(2), 175–198. https://doi.org/10.1080/13603124.2018.1524932
- Singh, R., Sharma, P., Foropon, C., & Belal, H. M. (2022). The role of big data and predictive analytics in the employee retention: A resource-based view. *International Journal of Manpower*, 43(2), 411–447. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJM-03-2021-0197

- Sixpence, S., De Braine, R., Bussin, M., & Mthombeni, M. (2021). Anchoring human resource management to sustain employee performance at Johannesburg metropolitan municipality. *South African Journal of Human Resource Management*, 19, 1–11. https://doi.org/10.4102/sajhrm.v19i0.1611
- Smith, J. M. (2019). Phenomenology in the bleachers: Heidegger and the truth of sport.

 Journal of the Philosophy of Sport, 46(1), 82–97.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/00948705.2019.1575131
- Smythe, E., & Spence, D. (2020). Heideggerian phenomenological hermeneutics: Working with the data. *Nursing Philosophy: An International Journal for Healthcare Professionals*, 21(4), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1111/nup.12308
- Son, J., Park, O., Bae, J., & Ok, C. (2020). Double-edged effect of talent management on organizational performance: The moderating role of HRM investments. *The International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 31(17), 2188–2216. https://doi.org/10.1080/09585192.2018.1443955
- Sreedharan, V. R., Balagopalan, A., Murale, V., & Arunprasad, P. (2020). Synergising lean six sigma with human resource practices: Evidence from literature arena. *Total Quality Management & Business Excellence*, *31*(5/6), 636–653. https://doi.org/10.1080/14783363.2018.1439374
- Srivastava, B., & Mir, R. (2020). Offshoring and the new age employee: Emerging issues in human resource management. *Journal of Organizational Psychology*, 20(6), 33–43. https://doi.org/10.33423/jop.v20i6.3821

- Sriyono, S. B., & Proyogi, B. (2021). Acceleration of performance recovery and competitiveness through non-banking financing in SMEs based on green economy: Impact of COVID-19 pandemic. *Journal of Innovation and Entrepreneurship: A Systems View Across Time and Space*, 10(1), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13731-021-00166-4
- Stamolampros, P., Korfiatis, N., Chalvatzis, K., & Buhalis, D. (2019). Job satisfaction and employee turnover determinants in high contact services: Insights from employees' online reviews. *Tourism Management*, 75, 130–147. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tourman.2019.04.030
- Subramaniam, C., Choo, L. S., & Johari, J. (2019). What makes employees want to stay? A study in the Malaysian manufacturing sector. *Global Business & Organizational Excellence*, 38(5), 33–43. https://doi.org/10.1002/joe.21949
- Suer, S., & Demirtas, Ü. (2021). Managerial reporting in hospitality enterprises: Case study of a hospitality enterprise. *Visionary E-Journal*, 12(30), 476–500. https://doi.org/10.21076/vizyoner.810753
- Sürücü, L. & Maslakçı, A. (2020). Validity and reliability in quantitative research. *Business & Management Studies: An International Journal*, 8(3), 2694–2726. https://doi.org/10.15295/bmij.v8i3.1540
- Sürücü, L., & Sagbas, M. (2021). The Impact of leadership styles on job satisfaction: A study of the hospitality industry. *Journal of Administrative Sciences*, 19(40), 323–346. https://doi.org/10.35408/comuybd.787432
- Tahiri, A., Kovac, I., & Lekiqi, B., & Rexhepi, A. (2021). Tourism and hotel industry:

 Definition, concepts and development the case of Kosovo. *Quality Access to Success*,

 22(182), 110–115. https://www.calitatea.ro/EN/ArchiveJournals.aspx#2021

- Tews, M. J., Michel, J. W., & Stafford, K. (2019). Abusive coworker treatment, coworker support, and employee turnover. *Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies*, 26(4), 413–423. https://doi.org/10.1177/1548051818781812
- Thorsen, K., Dourado, M. C. N., & Johannessen, A. (2020). Awareness of dementia and coping to preserve quality of life: A five-year longitudinal narrative study.

 *International Journal of Qualitative Studies on Health & Well-Being, 15(1), 1–11.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/17482631.2020.1798711
- Thunnissen, M. & Gallardo-Gallardo, E. (2019). Rigor and relevance in empirical TM research:

 Key issues and challenges. *Business Research Quarterly*, 22(3), 171–180.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brq.2019.04.003
- Tinwala, R., & Biswas, U. N. (2020). Perceived sustainability practices, turnover intentions, and organizational identification in hotel industries. *Management: Journal of Sustainable Business & Management Solutions in Emerging Economies*, 25(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.7595/management.fon.2019.0009
- Tripathi, V., Rajlaxmi., Srivastava, A., & Tripathi, A. (2020). Employer branding: A strategic tool for employee retention in IT industry. *IUP Journal of Brand Management*, *17*(1), 21–35. https://iupindia.in/Brand Management.asp
- Tummalapudi, M., Killingsworth, J., Harper, C., & Mehaney, M. (2021). US construction industry managerial strategies for economic recession and recovery: A Delphi study.

 *Journal of Construction Engineering & Management, 147(11), 1–12.

 https://doi.org/10.1061/(ASCE)CO.1943-7862.0002175

- Ulatowski, J., & Walker, R. (2021). Missing in action: Exposing the moral failures of universities that desert researchers facing court-ordered disclosure of confidential information. *Educational Philosophy and Theory*, *53*(5), 536–547. https://doi.org/10.1080/00131857.2020.1830061
- United States Bureau of Labor Statistics [U.S. BLS]. (2021). Unemployed persons by industry, class of worker, and sex. https://www.bls.gov/cps/cpsaat26.pdf
- Vij, M. (2019). The emerging importance of risk management and enterprise risk management strategies in the Indian hospitality industry: Senior managements' perspective. Worldwide Hospitality & Tourism Themes, 11(4), 392–403. https://doi.org/10.1108/WHATT-04-2019-0023
- Villajos, E., Tordera, N., Peiró, J. M., & Van Veldhoven, M. (2019). Refinement and validation of a comprehensive scale for measuring HR practices aimed at performance-enhancement and employee-support. *European Management Journal*, *37*(3), 387–397. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.emj.2018.10.003
- Wangchuk, D., & Wetprasit, P. (2019). Assessment of current training program and its effectiveness in hotels of Bhutan. *Journal of Quality Assurance in Hospitality & Tourism*, 20(4), 405–423. https://doi.org/10.1080/1528008X.2018.1549522
- West, A. (2022). Employee turnover is impacting not-for-profits too: Competing for talent in the COVID-19 environment. *The CPA Journal*, 92(3/4), 46–47. https://www.cpajournal.com/?s=Employee+turnover+is+impacting+not-for-profits+too
- Williams, H. (2021). The meaning of "phenomenology": Qualitative and philosophical phenomenological research. *Qualitative Report*, 26(2), 366–385. https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2021.4587

- Xia, J., Zhang, M. M., Zhu, J. C., Fan, D., & Samaratunge, R. (2020). HRM reforms and jobrelated well-being of academics. *Personnel Review*, 49(2), 597–619. https://doi.org/10.1108/PR-05-2018-0188
- Younas, M., & Bari, M. W. (2020). The relationship between talent management practices and retention of generation 'Y' employees: Mediating role of competency development.

 *Economic Research, 33(1), 1330–1353. https://doi.org/10.1080/1331677X.2020.1748510
- Youndt, M. A., & Snell, S. A. (2020). Human resource configurations, intellectual capital, and organizational performance. *Journal of Managerial Issues*, *32*(1), 60–83. https://www.pittstate.edu/business/journals/journal-of-managerial-issues.html
- Yu, Z., Mo, J., Jiao, S., & Zhang, J. (2020). Perceptual analysis of internship satisfaction and employment tendency in hotel industry. *Revista Argentina de Clínica Psicológica*, 29(1), 528–535. https://doi.org/10.24205/03276716.2020.71
- Yumnam, T., & Singh, E. N. (2019). Employee retention in private life insurance companies: An empirical study in Manipur. *Journal of Strategic Human Resource Management*, 8(2), 31–36. http://www.publishingindia.com/jshrm/32/787/2019/
- Zainon, S., Ismail, R. F., Ahmad, R. A. R., Shafi, R. M., Misman, F. N., Nawi, S. M., & Kadir, J. M. A. (2020). Factors of human resource management practices affecting organizational performance. *International Journal of Organizational Leadership*, 9(4), 184–197. https://ijol.cikd.ca/issue_7628_7640_Volume+9%2C+Issue+4%2C+Autumn+2020.html
- Zhang, D. C. (2019). Turnover as decisions: How judgment and decision-making (JDM) research can inform turnover modeling. *Industrial and Organizational Psychology: Perspectives on Science and Practice*, 12(3), 326–329. https://doi.org/10.1017/iop.2019.47

- Živković, A., Franjković, J., & Dujak, D. (2021). The role of organizational commitment in employee turnover in logistics activities of food supply chain. *LogForum*, *17*(1), 25–36. https://doi.org/10.17270/J.LOG.2021.536
- Zolfagharian, M., & Naderi, I. (2020). Human resource management challenges facing franchise businesses. *Personnel Review, 49*(1), 104–124. https://doi.org/10.1108/PR-04-2018-0139

Appendix A

Recruitment Email

Hello!

I am a doctoral candidate at Northcentral University and conducting a research study on retention strategies utilized by hotel managers to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover within small-and-medium enterprise hotels.

You may participate in this research if you meet all of the following criteria:

- 1. Are age 18 or older
- 2. Served within the last 5 years as hotel general manager (GM) or assistant general manager (AGM) at a hotel property
- 3. Employed more than 10 but less than 250 employees while serving as GM or AGM at hotel property

If you decide to participate in this study, you will be asked to do the following activities:

- 1. Participate in a 1:1 in-person interview for 45-60 minutes
- 2. Review interview transcript via email for 10-15 minutes

During these activities, you will be asked questions about:

- Your professional background
- Your use of retention strategies

Participants will receive a \$50 gift card from me in-person after the interview.

To participate or ask questions, please contact me at M.Simmons0531@o365.ncu.edu or (843) 693-8779. Thank you!

Malachi Simmons Jr.

Appendix B

Interview Questions

Professional Background Questions

- IQ1a. How long have you worked in the hotel market within the hospitality industry?
- IQ1b. Within the last 5 years did you serve as a general manager or an assistant general manager?
 - IQ1c. What was the star rating of your hotel property while serving in your position?
 - IQ1d. Was your hotel property franchised, corporate, or independently owned, while serving in your position?
 - IQ1e. How many individuals did you employed while serving in your position?

Retention Strategy Questions

- IQ2a. What retention strategy you perceived as the one most utilized to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover?
- IQ2b. What retention strategy you perceived as the one least utilized to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover?

Reflection on Retention Strategy Questions

- IQ3a. Is there anything you want to add about the one most utilized strategy to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover?
- IQ3b. Is there anything you want to add about the one least utilized strategy to retain talent in job positions and reduce employee turnover?
- IQ3c. Are there any addition comments you would like to add?

Appendix C

Letter of Approval



9388 Lightwave Avenue 5an Diego, CA 92123

> Date: October 31, 2022 PI Name: Malachi Simmons

Chair Name (if applicable): Leila Sopko Application Type: Initial Submission Review Level: Exempt - Category 2

Study Title: Retention Strategies Utilized by Hotel Managers to Retain Talent in Job Positions and Reduce Employee Turnover within Small-and-Medium Enterprise (SME) Hotels: A Phenomenological Study

Approval Date: October 31, 2022

Expiration Date: N/A

Dear Malachi:

Congratulations! Your IRB application has been approved. Your responsibilities include the following:

- Follow the protocol as approved. If you need to make changes with your population, recruitment, or consent, please submit a modification form.
- If there is a consent process in your research, you must use the consent form approved with your final application. Please make sure all participants receive a copy of the consent form.
- If there are any injuries, problems, or complaints from participants (adverse events), you must notify the IRB at IRB@ncu.edu within 24 hours.
- 4. IRB audit of procedures may occur. The IRB will notify you if your study will be audited.
- When data are collected and de-identified, please submit a study closure form to the IRB. See the IRBManager instructions on our website.
- 6. You must maintain current CITI certification until you have submitted a study closure form.
- If you are a student, please be aware that you must be enrolled in an active dissertation course with NCU in order to collect data.

Best wishes as you conduct your research!

Respectfully,

Northcentral University Institutional Review Board

Email: irb@ncu.edu

Appendix D

Consent Letter

Introduction

My name is Malachi Simmons Jr, and I am a doctoral student at Northcentral University (NCU).

I am conducting a research study on retention strategies utilized by hotel managers to retain talent and reduce employee turnover. The name of this research study is "Retention Strategies Utilized by Hotel Managers to Retain Talent in Job Positions and Reduce Employee Turnover within Small-and-Medium Enterprise Hotels: A Phenomenological Study." I am seeking your consent to participate in this study.

Please read this document to learn more about this study and determine if you would like to participate. Your participation is completely voluntary, and I will address your questions or concerns at any point before or during the study.

Eligibility

You may participate in this research if you meet all of the following criteria:

- 1. Are age 18 or older
- 2. Served within the last 5 years as hotel general manager (GM) or assistant general manager (AGM) at a hotel property
- 3. Employed more than 10 but less than 250 employees while serving as GM or AGM at hotel property

I hope to include 21 people in this research.

Activities

If you decide to participate in this study, you will be asked to do the following activities:

- 1. Participate in a 1:1 in-person interview for 45-60 minutes
- 2. Review interview transcript via email for 10-15 minutes

During these activities, you will be asked questions about:

- Your professional background
- Your use of retention strategies

All activities and questions are optional: you may skip any part of this study that you do not wish to complete and may stop at any time.

If you need to complete the activities above in a different way than I have described, please let me know, and I will attempt to make other arrangements.

Risks

There are no foreseeable risks or discomforts associated with this study. You can still skip any question you do not wish to answer, skip any activity, or stop participation at any time.

Benefits

If you participate, there are no direct benefits to you. This research may increase the body of knowledge in the subject area of this study.

Privacy and Data Protection

I will take reasonable measures to protect the security of all your personal information, but I cannot guarantee confidentiality of your research data. In addition to me, the following people and offices will have access to your data:

- My NCU dissertation committee and any appropriate NCU support or leadership staff
- The NCU Institutional Review Board

This data could be used for future research studies or distributed to other investigators for future research studies without additional informed consent from you or your legally authorized representative.

I will securely store your data for 3 years. Then, I will delete electronic data and destroy paper data.

How the Results Will Be Used

I will publish the results in my dissertation. I may also share the results in a presentation or publication. Participants will not be identified in the results.

Recording

I would like to record your responses with a voice recorder during the interview.

Compensation

After you complete the interview, you will receive a \$50 gift card from me in-person.

Contact Information

If you have questions, you can contact me at: <u>M.Simmons0531@o365.ncu.edu</u> and/or (843) 693-8779.

My dissertation chair's name is Dr. Leila Sopko. They work at Northcentral University and are supervising me on the research. You can contact them at: lsopko@ncu.edu and/or (720) 938-4011.

If you have questions about your rights in the research or if a problem or injury has occurred during your participation, please contact the NCU Institutional Review Board at irb@ncu.edu or 1-888-327-2877 ext 8014.

Voluntary Participation

If you decide not to participate, or if you stop participation after you start, there will be no penalty to you: you will not lose any benefit to which you are otherwise entitled.

ProQuest Number: 30526674

INFORMATION TO ALL USERS

The quality and completeness of this reproduction is dependent on the quality and completeness of the copy made available to ProQuest.



Distributed by ProQuest LLC (2023). Copyright of the Dissertation is held by the Author unless otherwise noted.

This work may be used in accordance with the terms of the Creative Commons license or other rights statement, as indicated in the copyright statement or in the metadata associated with this work. Unless otherwise specified in the copyright statement or the metadata, all rights are reserved by the copyright holder.

This work is protected against unauthorized copying under Title 17, United States Code and other applicable copyright laws.

Microform Edition where available © ProQuest LLC. No reproduction or digitization of the Microform Edition is authorized without permission of ProQuest LLC.

ProQuest LLC 789 East Eisenhower Parkway P.O. Box 1346 Ann Arbor, MI 48106 - 1346 USA